Steroids in Molecular Recognition

Peter Wallimann, Thomas Marti, Andreas Fürer, and François Diederich*

Laboratorium für Organische Chemie, Universitätstrasse 16, ETH-Zentrum, 8092-Zürich, Switzerland

Received September 9, 1996 (Revised Manuscript Received December 3, 1996)

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	1567
II.	X-ray Studies of Biological Steroid Receptors	1569
	A. Steroid Binding Antibodies	1569
	1. The DB3 Antibody	1569
	2. The 26 –10 and 40–50 Antibodies	1571
	B. Steroid-Binding Enzymes	1571
	1. Cholesterol Oxidase	1571
	2. Dehydrogenases	1572
	C. Steroid-Binding Proteins	1572
	D. Conclusions	1572
III.	Steroid Complexation by Cyclodextrins	1573
	A. General Structural Features and Physical Properties of Cyclodextrins	1573
	B. Cyclodextrins as Receptors for Organic and Inorganic Substrates	1573
	1. General Features	1573
	Cyclodextrins as Hosts for Natural and Synthetic Steroids	1574
	 Applications of Cyclodextrins to Steroid Sensorics and Separations 	1583
	C. Conclusions	1584
IV.	Synthetic Receptors for Steroids	1584
	A. Steroid Complexation by Synthetic Receptors in Apolar Solvents and in the Solid State	1584
	B. Steroid Receptors for Aqueous Solutions	1586
	C. Conclusions	1593
V.	Steroid-Based Synthetic Receptors	1594
	A. Steroid-Based Receptors for Molecular Recognition in the Liquid Phase	1594
	 B. Steroids as Hosts in Supramolecular Assemblies 	1599
	C. Steroid Clathrates	1600
	D. Conclusions	1603
VI.	Perspectives	1603
VII.	Acknowledgments	1604
VIII.	References	1604

I. Introduction

Steroids are found in all eucaryotic organisms and display a great variety of different biological functions.¹ The most frequent steroid is the highly lipophilic cholesterol (**1**, Figure 1) which is metabolized to the bile acids in the liver and also serves as starting material for the synthesis of steroid hormones. Its incorporation into cell membranes influences their fluidity and prevents the development of crystalline substructures.² It is also involved in the regulation of gene transcription and protein degradation.^{3,4} Cholesterol transport within as well as to cells is highly regulated, and there exist at least three

kinds of cholesterol transport mechanisms within the cell.⁵ Cholesterol is delivered either exogenously by way of food uptake or is synthesized endogenously in the endoplasmatic reticulum.^{2,6–8} Transport of highly water-insoluble exogenous cholesterol or its esters⁹ is mediated by a delivery system consisting of very low density (VLDL), low density (LDL), and high density (HDL) lipoproteins, and the partitioning of the steroid between these supramolecular transport systems is delicately balanced.^{6–8,10–13} Cholesterol is a major component of atherosclerotic plaque deposits in atherosclerosis, one of the most frequent causes of death in industrialized countries where diet is too rich in the steroid.

The other members of the steroid family adopt equally important biological functions. For digestion to proceed in the intestine, bile acids such as cholic acid (2, Figure 1) are complexing and dispersing water-insoluble fats, fatty acids, and other lipids by forming micelles. Steroid hormones are subdivided into progestins, mineralocorticoids, glucocorticoids, androgens, and estrogens, depending on their function.¹⁴⁻¹⁶ The progestin progesterone (3), synthesized in the ovarian cells, is besides estradiol the most important female sex hormone. Its function is the preparation of the uterine endometrium for the implantation of the fertilized egg and the maintenance of pregnancy. The mineralocorticoid aldosterone (4), which is in equilibrium with hemiacetal 5, is synthesized in the adrenal cortex. In case of low Na⁺ concentration or excessively low blood pressure, it is released from the adrenal cortex in the kidney. It directly influences the Na⁺ concentration and indirectly regulates the amount of water in cells. In situations of stress or inflammation, the glucocorticoid hydrocortisone (6) is abundant. It induces the conversion of proteins to carbohydrates; thus its function is opposite to that of insulin. Hydrocortisone also has a complex suppressant effect on the immune system. Easy oxidation of the 11β -hydroxy group leads to cortisone (7). This molecule is less active than 6, but since the oxidation is reversible, 7 is equipotent. Important male sex hormones are the and rogens test osterone (8) and stanolone (5α -dihydrotestosterone, 9) which are responsible for the development of male characteristics, while the estrogens estradiol (10) and estrone (11) control the growth of female sex characteristics.

Via blood stream, the steroid hormones reach their target cells, where they activate the transcriptional machinery in a mechanism which seems to be similar for all steroid hormones. Since the highly lipophilic compounds are almost insoluble in water, they are transported by globulins, glycoproteins, and albumin.¹⁷ Before entering the cell by diffusion, they are



Peter Wallimann, born in 1965 in Lucerne, Switzerland, studied chemistry at the University of Zurich, where he received his degree in 1992 under the supervision of Wolf-Dieter Woggon. Subsequently, he joined the research group of François Diederich at the ETH Zurich. In his doctoral work in supramolecular organic chemistry, he developed and investigated both conventional and dendridic-functionalized artificial steroid receptors for aqueous solution. In 1997, a postdoctoral project is planned with Daniel Kemp at MIT, Boston.



Andreas Fürer, born in Berne, Switzerland, in 1969, studied chemistry at the University of Berne, where he received his diploma under the supervision of the late Professor Rolf Scheffold, in 1994. In the same year he joined the group of Professor François Diederich where he is currently doing his Ph.D. studies. His main interests are in bioorganic chemistry, especially the synthesis of receptors for cholesterol.



Thomas Marti, born in 1970, grew up in Schaffhausen, Switzerland, where he also received his schooling. In 1990 he embarked on a degree in chemistry at the ETH Zürich, and subsequently received his diploma in 1994. Currently he is in his second year as a Ph.D. student in the group of Professor F. Diederich; his research interests are the selective binding of steroids, especially estradiol, through rational design and synthesis of cyclophane hosts.

released from the transport protein. As a part of the signal transduction chain, they bind to a receptor in the nucleus or the cytoplasm.^{18–20} The steroid receptor class is part of a receptor superfamily which further contains thyroid hormone, vitamin D, and retinoic acid receptors.²¹ Ligand binding alters the conformation of the receptor, leading to dimerization which is necessary for association to the hormone response element of the target gene. The receptor binding to DNA occurs mainly *via* two zinc fingers of the protein inserting into the major groove.²² Details of the steroid hormone-mediated signal induction and transcription processes are rapidly becoming revealed.^{18–22} Several nongenomical effects (*i.e.* effects not related to transcription) of steroid hormones are also known.²³

At the heart of all the mentioned biological processes lies the molecular recognition of the various steroids. A profound molecular level understanding of the principles governing steroid complexation and



François Diederich, born in Ettelbruck, Luxembourg, in 1952, studied chemistry at the University of Heidelberg and received his doctoral degree under the supervision of Heinz A. Staab in Heidelberg in 1979. After postdoctoral work with Orville L. Chapman at UCLA from 1979 to 1981, he became a research associate at the Max-Planck-Institute for medical research in Heidelberg where he completed his habilitation in 1985. Subsequently, he joined the faculty at UCLA where he advanced in 1987 to associate and in 1989 to full professor or organic chemistry. Since April 1992, he has been professor of organic chemistry at the ETH Zürich. The general theme of his research is the design, preparation, and study of functional molecular architecture. In bioorganic chemistry, he develops receptors for small biomolecules, supramolecular enzyme-like catalysts, dendritic models for globular proteins, and nonpeptidic lead compounds for medicinal chemistry. At the center of materials-oriented research are new allotropes of carbon, the covalent chemistry of fullerenes, fullerene chirality, acyclic and macrocyclic acetylenic molecular scaffolding, and new carbon-rich polymers with unusual electronic and optical properties.

transport could open new perspectives for biomedical research, and such reasoning induced the writing of this review. Studies with small synthetic hosts should ideally complement the biological investigations with large protein receptors and supramolecular transporting assemblies in enhancing the insight into steroid recognition processes, ultimately showing ways to potentially new therapeutical approaches. Established therapies against high cholesterol levels are bile acid sequestration by synthetic polymers such as cholestyramin, and inhibition of the enzymes HMG-CoA reductase or squalene cyclase, which are required for endogenous cholesterol synthesis.^{6,7,11} New approaches based on detailed molecular recog-



Figure 1. Representatives of the most important classes of steroids.

nition insights could be the development of selective artificial receptors and solubilizing agents for cholesterol or of compounds altering the partitioning of cholesterol between VLDL, LDL, and HDL lipoproteins. Investigations into selective binding mechanisms of steroid hormones could contribute to the rational development of methods to interfere with the signal induction and transcriptional machinery involving the steroid hormone receptor family. Tightly binding receptors with slow exchange kinetics^{24,25} could be used as hormone deposits and slow-release systems.

The review starts with an analysis of biological steroid recognition on the basis of X-ray crystal structure analyses, since knowledge gained from natural systems should assist and fertilize the design of synthetic receptors. In the next section, the steroid complexation properties of natural and modified cyclodextrins are summarized. These receptors have been known for a long time and have proven to be useful in a wide range of applications such as solubility mediation, transport, and stabilization of steroids by inclusion complexation. The following section presents progress with cyclophanes, a more recent class of synthetic hosts for steroids which form inclusion complexes with apolar substrates mainly through aromatic-aliphatic contacts. Finally, the last section discusses receptors which take advantage of the chirality and rigid shape of steroids in the formation of preorganized binding sites with convergent functional groups for recognition.

II. X-ray Studies of Biological Steroid Receptors

Although supramolecular structures and assemblies in the solid state²⁶ may differ markedly from solution structures, an examination of natural substrate-receptor interactions on a crystallographic basis^{27–34} could help to improve the understanding of molecular recognition principles 25,35-44 applicable to the design of novel synthetic steroid receptors and nonproteinogenic artificial enzymes.^{45–48} A still limited, but growing number of three-dimensional structures of steroid-recognizing proteins, enzymes, and antibodies, have become available over the past decade. $^{49-73}$ The first well-resolved single crystal X-ray structure was solved for uteroglobin, a small progesterone-binding protein of unknown function.^{49,50} Further protein structures were obtained by both X-ray⁵¹⁻⁵³ and NMR⁵⁴⁻⁵⁷ analyses of fragments of the nuclear hormone receptor family.^{20,58,59} Also known are a number of crystal structures of enzymes from bacteria,⁶⁰⁻⁶⁴ fungi,⁶⁵ and mammals,^{66,67} and of some antibody fragments raised against a sex hormone⁶⁸⁻⁷¹ and a cardiac glycoside.^{72,73} Of the above-mentioned structures, a few have been obtained for both the free and the complexed receptors $^{61-65,68-73}$ at resolutions between 1.8 and 2.7 Å and are particularly interesting with respect to investigations of steroid molecular recognition principles. In the following discussion, we shall restrict ourselves mainly to systems, which allow a close examination of steroid-receptor interactions in the binding site.

A. Steroid Binding Antibodies

1. The DB3 Antibody

In 1993, Wilson and co-workers published the refined three-dimensional structure of an antigenbinding fragment (Fab) of the monoclonal antibody DB3 both in its uncomplexed state and bound to progesterone (**3**).⁷⁰ DB3 was raised in mice against an 11a-substituted progesterone bovine serumalbumin conjugate and shares the typical immunoglobulin fold.^{74,75} The Fab fragment is responsible for steroid recognition in the complementarity determining regions (CDRs) and shows high affinity not only for progesterone (3) but also for the structurally differing hormones 12–15 (Figure 2), with relative binding affinities (IC $_{50}$) in the nanomolar range (Table 1). The antibody's ability to bind a diversity of substrates with similar affinity, referred to as cross-reactivity, has been explained by an inducedfit mechanism for substrate recognition.^{76–78} In addition to the progesterone-Fab complex, the authors also crystallized and analyzed the four corresponding complexes with the haptens $12-15^{71}$ to shed light on how such cross-reactive steroids bind to a single receptor. The steroidal guests differ in their substitution pattern as well as in their A ring geometry. For example, compound 13, 5α -pregnane- 3β -ol-20-one hemisuccinate, displays a *trans*-fused A ring and possesses a roughly planar fully saturated A/B/C/D ring system. In contrast, progesterone (3) and progesterone- 11α -ol hemisuccinate (12) both share a partially unsaturated A ring which deviates by about 45° from a mean molecular plane comprising rings B/C/D. Compounds 14 and 15, aetiochol-



3 R = H, Progesterone 12 R = OCO(CH₂)₂CO₂H, Progesterone-11 α -ol hemisuccinate

13 R = OCO(CH₂)₂CO₂H, 5α -Pregnane-3 β -ol-20-one hemisuccinate



14 R = α -OH, β -H, Aetiocholanolone **15** R = O, 5 β -Androstane-3,17-dione

Figure 2. Progesterone (**3**) and steroids **12–15** form complexes with the Fab of monoclonal antibody DB3, which were characterized by X-ray crystallography.

Table 1. Comparison of the Binding Characteristicsfor Five DB3 Fab-Steroid Complexes

			steroid		
	3	12	13	14	15
IC ₅₀ (nM)	1	0.36	2	21	8
orientation ^a	syn	syn	syn	anti	anti
buried ligand	0	U	0		
surface (Å ²)	240	291	288	227	223
ligand buried (%)	89	81	82	91	88
van der Waals					
$contacts^b$	59	68	58	27	19
H-bonds	2	2	4	2	2
^a According to Figu	ıre 3. ^b	Cut-off:	4.1 Å.		

anolone and 5β -androstane-3,17-dione, show even greater structural differences, with their *cis*-fused A rings being almost perpendicular to the rest of the molecule.

The crystallographic analysis of the progesteronecomplexed Fab revealed a narrow, hydrophobic, and highly complementary binding site, lined by several aromatic amino acid side chains in a perpendicular, edge-to-face orientation.⁷⁰ In this complex, 89% or 240 Å² of the progesterone surface area is buried in the cavity-type recognition site, leading to 59 intermolecular van der Waals contacts within a distance of 4.1 Å (Table 1). The D ring is buried deepest and points to the bottom of the P1 pocket, mainly made up by the aromatic side chains of Tyr^{H97} and Phe^{H100b} (Figure 3a). The B and C rings in the P2 pocket are sandwiched between two indole rings, with their β -face covered by Trp^{H50} and their α -face by Trp^{H100} (syn orientation). The steroid is further recognized and oriented by two H-bonds (distance O···X 3.1 Å, angle $O - H - X \sim 152^\circ$) between the keto groups at C(3) and C(20) and His^{L27d} and Asn^{H35}, respectively. A comparison between the complexed and uncomplexed Fab crystal structures displayed only small movements in most of the antibody's main chain and



Figure 3. Simplified representation of the complexes of DB3–Fab with progesterone (**3**) in a *syn* mode (a) and with aetiocholanolone (**14**) in an *anti* mode (c). In the free Fab fragment, the indole ring of Trp^{H100} occupies the P1 pocket in an edge-to-face orientation with respect to the indole moiety of Trp^{H50} (b).

the amino acid side chain residues. However, in the unbound Fab the indole ring of Trp^{H100} is moved by 5.5 Å into the P1 pocket adopting an edge-to-face orientation with respect to the indol ring of Trp^{H50} (Figure 3b).

The X-ray crystal structures of the corresponding complexes with steroids 12-15 revealed a second docking orientation which explains the observed cross-reactivity.⁷¹ Compounds 12 and 13 bind in a mode similar to the one observed for progesterone (3) with the axial Me groups pointing towards Trp^{H50}. In contrast, the two more sterically demanding 5β steroids 14 and 15 are bound in an opposite orientation, with their β -faces pointing toward Trp^{H100} (anti orientation, Figure 3c). A net rotation of the indole ring of Trp^{H100} by 25° accounts for the variable positions of the steroidal B, C, and D rings for the different haptens. Furthermore, compounds 14 and **15** occupy with their tilted A rings the alternative small pocket P3' while their flattened counterparts 3, 12, and 13 use the P3 pocket instead. Nevertheless, the overall shape of the antigen binding site is highly conserved and only small changes in the CDR are necessary to modulate complementarity for all five haptens.

Table 1 summarizes the features of the five Fabsteroid complexes. In all cases, 80-90% of the steroidal surface is buried within the antibody's cavity corresponding to a total area of 220-290 Å². Interestingly, the *syn*-oriented and most active compounds **3**, **12**, and **13** make more than twice as much van der Waals contacts than the *anti*-bound haptens



Figure 4. Digoxin (**16**) and ouabain (**17**) form complexes with the Fab of monoclonal antibodies 26–10 and 40–50, respectively, which were characterized by X-ray crystallography.

14 and 15. This can be rationalized by the fact that the DB3 antibody was originally raised against a conjugate of 12, which is structurally more similar to 3 and 13 than to 14 and 15. In all cases, the Asn^{H35} residue in the P1 compartment forms one H-bond with the keto functions at C(17) or C(20). Also, with the exception of 13, a second H-bond is formed with the O-atoms at C(3) either by His^{L27d} in the P3 pocket, or with an oriented water molecule near Thr^{H58} in the P3' pocket. The hemisuccinate chain in compound 13 makes three H-bonds, two with its peripheral carboxylate to a valine and a histidine, and another with its ester carbonyl group to His^{L27d}. The corresponding hemisuccinate side chain in compound 12, however, is solvated by bulk water since it is located near the entrance of the cavity binding site.

2. The 26–10 and 40–50 Antibodies

In 1993 and 1995, Sheriff and co-workers published the three-dimensional structures of two further monoclonal antibody fragments, Fab 26–10 and Fab 40–50, obtained from digoxin-immunized mice.^{72,73} Digoxin (**16**, Figure 4) is a cardiac glycoside that consists of both a HO-substituted 5β ,14 α -steroidal aglycon with an unsaturated γ -lactone at C(17) and a trigitoxose moiety at C(3). Antibody 26–10 exhibits high affinity for digoxin and related congeners, such as ouabain (**17**), with associations constants K_a up to 10^{10} L mol⁻¹. The X-ray crystal structures of Fab 26–10, with and without bound digoxin,⁷² and of Fab 40–50, with and without ouabain,⁷³ were solved and refined to 2.7 Å resolution.

Digoxin penetrates an increasingly hydrophobic cleft of Fab 26–10 in the CDR with its D ring buried deepest. The rotation about the bond between C(17) and the lactone ring is highly restricted. In contrast, the sugar moiety is disordered, fully solvent-exposed, and does not contribute to the binding at all. Also, the polar β -HO groups at C(12) and C(14) are both solvated. Aromatic amino acid side chains again seem to play an important role in steroid binding and account for 60% of the 61 observed van der Waals contacts between digoxin and the receptor. Also, the steroidal skeleton is sandwiched between several aromatic units, in this case Tyr^{H33}, Tyr^{H50}, and Trp^{H100}, comparable to the DB3–progesterone com-



Figure 5. Conversion of dehydroisoandrosterone (**18**) to androst-4-ene-3,17-dione (**19**) by cholesterol oxidase from *Brevibactericum sterolicum*.

plex (Figure 3a). Most strikingly however, Fab 26– 10 does not form any H-bonds with digoxin, despite several polar groups on the steroidal skeleton.

In the complex of Fab 40-50 with ouabain (17), the hapten is inserted into a 17 Å deep groove with the D ring tightly fitting a 6×7 Å wide apolar pocket. One H-bond is formed between O(21) and His^{H35}, placing the lactone ring in an orientation which is flipped by 180° as compared to the orientation of this ring in the Fab 26-10 complex with digoxin. A second H-bond is formed between C(14)-OH and the C=O group of Ser^{L91}. Here, 76% (348 Å²) of the total surface of ouabain is buried within the Fab, and again, 60% of the van der Waals contacts are made with aromatic amino acid side chains of Fab 40-50. The rhamnose sugar moiety and most of the steroidal HO groups remain solvated. The shape complementarity between the Fabs and steroids 16 and 17 is reasonably good, although not as perfect as between the DB3 binding site and compounds 3 and 12–15. As in the case of the DB3-anti-progesterone antibody, no significant structural changes are observed between the bound and unbound forms of the two receptors.

B. Steroid-Binding Enzymes

1. Cholesterol Oxidase

Blow and co-workers determined the three-dimensional structure of cholesterol oxidase, ^{61,62} a flavin– adenine–dinucleotide (FAD)-dependent, catabolic enzyme from *Brevibactericum sterolicum*. The enzyme transforms cholesterol (**1**) and a variety of similar Δ^5 -3 β -hydroxysteroids like dehydroisoandrosterone (**18**) into the corresponding Δ^4 -3-keto compounds such as androst-4-ene-3,17-dione (**19**) by an oxidation– isomerization reaction sequence (Figure 5). The high-resolution X-ray crystal structure of cholesterol oxidase, as a complex with **18** and FAD, provided insight into the mode of binding and catalysis. ⁶² The enzyme consists of two major domains responsible for the recognition of the cofactor and the steroidal substrate at their interface.

Dehydroisoandrosterone (**18**) is bound in an internal, 11 Å long hydrophobic cavity completely sealed from bulk solvent. A loop formed by the amino acid residues 70–90 blocks the entrance with the phenyl ring of Phe⁸³ pointing inside. Major apolar contacts in the binding pocket are established between **18** and Pro^{76} , Val⁷⁷, Phe⁸³, Pro³⁴⁴, Leu³⁷⁵, and Tyr⁴⁴⁶. In the absence of the substrate, the active site is occupied



Figure 6. H-bonding interactions between bacterial 3α , 20β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase and the glucocorticoid-type inhibitor carbenoxolone (**20**).

by an ordered cluster of 13 H_2O molecules of which 12 get expelled upon complexation. The remaining H_2O^{541} is multiply H-bonded in a polar network composed of the steroidal HO group at C(3), parts of the cofactor, Asn⁴⁸⁵, and His⁴⁴⁷ (X···Y distances of 2.8–3.2 Å in X···H—Y). No second H-bond is observed between the enzyme and the keto group of the steroid. Interestingly, while **18** is small enough to fit fully into the binding pocket of cholesterol oxidase, modeling studies show that the C₈H₁₇ side chain of cholesterol (**1**) itself cannot be accommodated together with the steroidal ring system and probably protrudes from the cavity. Nevertheless, owing to its enhanced hydrophobic character, cholesterol binds stronger to the oxidase than **18**.

2. Dehydrogenases

Three more X-ray crystal structures of related, NADP⁺-dependent enzymes with oxidoreductase properties were solved recently. Lewis and co-workers determined the three-dimensional structure of rat liver 3α-hydroxysteroid/dihydrodiol dehydrogenase,⁶⁶ and Ghosh et al. published the structures of two other, quite similar enzymes, human 17β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase⁶⁷ and bacterial 3α , 20β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase,63 which was cocrystallized with a steroidal inhibitor.⁶⁴ In all cases, the receptors display hydrophobic clefts or cavities either partly or mainly shaped by aromatic amino acid side chains. For example, in the extreme case of 3α hydroxysteroid/dihydrodiol dehydrogenase, the steroid binding site is aligned by only one aliphatic (Leu⁵⁴) and five aromatic amino acid residues (Tyr⁵⁵, Trp⁸⁶, Phe¹¹⁸, Phe¹²⁹, and Tyr²¹⁶).

 3α , 20 β -Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase possesses four analogous active sites at the interface of four corresponding monomeric units.63 In the complex with carbenoxolone (20, Figure 6), a glucocorticoidtype inhibitor, the four binding sites in the crystal are unequally occupied by 100, 95, 54, and 36%, respectively.64 Such a distribution and the interfacial arrangement indicate a possible cooperative effect in steroid recognition. Furthermore, since the dehydrogenase provides only one particular catalytic center per monomer unit, the steroidal substrates must be able to orient themselves in two ways in order to get oxidized or reduced both at C(3) and C(20). In the complex of 3α , 20β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase with 20, the inhibitor is anchored at both ends by two short H-bonds (Figure 6). The keto function at C(33) forms one H-bond to the Ser¹⁰⁰ HO group, and the O atom at C(32) of the peripheral hemisuccinate chain makes contact with the HO group of Tyr¹⁵², thereby disabling the cofactor to approach the active site properly. An additional, weaker contact is also observed between the C=O group at C(11) and Ser⁹¹, whereas the rest of the molecule displays extensive apolar interactions with the receptor.

C. Steroid-Binding Proteins

Uteroglobin is a small progesterone (3) binding protein (15.8 kD) from rabbit uterus with unclear function. An X-ray crystal structure was first solved in 1980⁴⁹ and subsequently refined to high resolution (1.34 Å), unfortunately in the absence of a substrate.⁵⁰ The main characteristics of the uteroglobin amino acid sequence is the lack of Trp and the small number of Tyr and Phe moieties. The protein consists of two identical, α -helical monomer chains each comprised of 70 amino acids and, in its oxidized form, is linked by two disulfide bridges. Despite ligand exchange taking place only in the protein's reduced state involving four free cystein residues, uteroglobin in its oxidized state was shown to contain a central hydrophobic cavity of 15.6 \times 9.0 Å size, filled with 14 disordered H₂O molecules. Computer modeling studies proved good surface complementarity between the central core and progesterone (3), and two H-bonding interactions with Tyr²¹ and Tyr^{21'} were proposed for anchoring the substrate.

Further partial structures of steroid binding proteins of the nuclear hormone receptor family were obtained for both a rat glucocorticoid receptor⁵¹ and a human estrogen receptor fragment.^{52,53} The structures were solved in the presence of bound consensus oligonucleotides for the investigation of protein–DNA rather than protein–steroid interactions and, therefore, are outside the scope of this work.

D. Conclusions

The X-ray structural data gained for seven antibody-steroid complexes can be summarized as follows: Antigen-binding fragments (Fabs) sharing the immunoglobulin fold recognize steroids in apolar grooves or pockets between the variable light and heavy chains $V_{\rm L}$ and $V_{\rm H}$ in the complementarity determining regions (CDRs). Comparison of both complexed and uncomplexed receptors reveals highly preorganized binding sites. Only small structural changes in the antibody are necessary to respond to different, cross-reactive haptens. Hydrophobic desolvation^{36,79} and dispersion interactions are the major driving forces for the associations which are characterized by high host-guest shape complementarity and the burial of large apolar regions of the substrates in the order of 220-350 Å². Usually, 75-90% of the steroid surface makes extensive van der Waals contacts with the receptor. Thereby, the antibody's aromatic amino acid side chains (Trp, Tyr, Phe) account for 50-60% of the apolar contacts with the ligand. These aromatic residues are often aligned in an edge-to-face geometry,⁸⁰⁻⁸³ a well-known motive, recently explained as a more dispersive^{84,85} rather than an electrostatic phenomenon.^{86,87} An



Figure 7. Structures of the most abundant α - (21), β - (22), and γ -cyclodextrins (23).

amazingly small number of H-bonds is found in the Fab-steroid complexes. Polar substrate substituents are either oriented into bulk water or remain at least partially solvated. However, in highly apolar complementary regions, H-bonding interactions may occur and help to orient the haptens, thereby fine-tuning specificity. It has not yet been determined to whether the desolvation of large apolar surfaces in the binding of steroids by antibodies results in a significant favorable entropic contribution to the free energy of complexation.

In case of the enzymatic receptors, steroids are usually bound in apolar regions at the interface of two or more monomeric subunits. In some cases, aromatic amino acid side chains seem to be less important for the stabilization of the complexes, as compared to the antibody recognition processes, and certain substrates are not too tightly bound and can orient in different ways. Nevertheless, binding is mainly achieved by the formation of numerous van der Waals contacts, as well as the expulsion of water molecules from the recognition site. As in the antibody complexes, usually one or two H-bonds help to orient the substrate, thereby directing important functional groups into the catalytic site.

Generally speaking, all these observations give rise to a conception in which enzymes, unlike antibodies or proteins, are selected for transition-state stabilization rather than for tight substrate or product binding.^{88,89} Too close a fit would make the catalysts prone to competitive inhibition and reduced turn-over rates. Since binding strength is not directly related to catalytic activity, cross-reactive enzymes can still be highly selective with regards to catalysis. Unfortunately, there is very limited kinetic data available for steroid-transforming enzymes.^{90–93}

III. Steroid Complexation by Cyclodextrins

A. General Structural Features and Physical Properties of Cyclodextrins

Cyclodextrins are formed by enzymatic degradation of starch and were first isolated by Villiers in 1891.⁹⁴ The most abundant of these cyclic oligomers are composed of six (α , **21**), seven (β , **22**), or eight (γ , **23**) α -D-glucopyranose rings connected by 1,4'-O-glycosidic bonds (Figure 7).⁹⁵ Cyclodextrins are moderately toxic; the lethal dose LD₅₀ of β -cyclodextrin in mice was found to be 0.2–0.5 g kg⁻¹.⁹⁶ Their most

Table 2. Solubilities of α -, β -, and γ -Cyclodextrin in Water (Room Temperature)¹⁰⁴ and Solvation Enthalpies and Entropies As Determined from Dissolution Studies¹⁰³

	solubility in	n water	solvation	solvation		
cyclo- dextrin	g/100 mL	$\begin{array}{c} \mbox{mol} \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \$	enthalpy: ΔH° (kcal mol ⁻¹)	entropy: ΔS° (cal K ⁻¹ mol ⁻¹)		
α (21) β (22)	14.5 1.85	0.15 0.016	7.67 8.31	13.8 11.7		
γ (23)	23.2	0.18	7.73	14.7		

interesting feature lies in the ability to form inclusion complexes in solution and in the solid state with a great diversity of molecules and ions.^{95,97,98} First comprehensive studies of inclusion complexation by cyclodextrins were performed in the late 1940s to early 1950s by Friedrich Cramer as part of his habilitation thesis.⁹⁹

It was shown by X-ray crystallography that cyclodextrins possess a toroidal shape.^{100,101} The conformation of the glucopyranose units is always a ${}^{4}C_{1}$ chair which, in the smaller cyclic oligomers 21 and 22, is slightly distorted in order to close the macrocyclic frame.¹⁰² For steric reasons, all glucopyranose rings adopt a nearly perpendicular orientation to the mean molecular plane and rotation about the axis passing through C(1) and C(4) is not possible; thus, the cavities in cyclodextrins are highly preorganized. All primary HO groups line the narrower and all secondary HO groups the wider rim of the toroidal macrocycle, thereby interacting with bulk solvent and providing significant solubility in protic environments. Interestingly, α - and γ -cyclodextrins show much larger water solubility than the β -homolog (Table 2).^{103,104} The cyclodextrin cavity is lined by the inward pointing H-atoms at C(3) and C(5) and the glycosidic oxygen atoms. Since all HO groups with high solvation requirements point outward, the cavity is lipophilic in character, and both hydrophobic desolvation and London dispersion forces provide the major driving force for inclusion complexation of suitably sized apolar molecules in water. The diameters of the cone-shaped binding sites range from 4.7 to 5.3 Å in α -, from 6.0 to 6.5 Å in β -, and from 7.5 to 8.3 Å in γ -cyclodextrin.¹⁰⁵ The depth of their cavities amounts to ca. 7.9-8.0 Å, as estimated from Corey-Pauling-Koltun (CPK) models.¹⁰⁰

B. Cyclodextrins as Receptors for Organic and Inorganic Substrates

1. General Features

In the absence of synthetic hosts prior to the late 1960s, 35,106,107 cyclodextrins were the only compounds which, similar to biological receptors, displayed the ability to form molecular complexes with many guest molecules in aqueous solution. Following the pioneering work of Cramer, 99 the ability of cyclodextrins to form inclusion complexes, to differentiate in binding between enantiomeric substrates, and to act as artificial enzymes⁴⁵⁻⁴⁷ by catalyzing reactions of bound guests attracted the interest of many scientists. A variety of intermolecular interactions and solvation effects were proposed to explain the stability of the inclusion complexes formed with a great

diversity of substrates, ranging from neutral and charged organic molecules to inorganic ions.^{100,108} Hydrophobic desolvation and van der Waals interactions are among the most important driving forces for cyclodextrin complexation besides H-bonding between polar groups of the substrate and the OH groups of the macrocycles. Upon guest inclusion, water molecules ("high energy water"100,108) are released from the cavity into the bulk which provides a favorable enthalpic driving force by gain of solvent cohesive energy. A further increase in solvent cohesive energy occurs when lipophilic substrates are removed from their bulk solvent cage into the cyclodextrin cavity.^{79,109} In addition, entropy is gained by desolvation of the complementary surfaces of host and guest upon association. Calorimetric studies with various substrates such as *p*-nitrophenol derivatives showed that the formation of tight inclusion complexes by α -cyclodextrins is often an enthalpically driven process following an isoequilibrium (isokinetic) relationship, with a significant fraction of the enthalpic gain being compensated by a negative entropic term.¹¹⁰ Thereby, a large number of close van der Waals contacts are established at the expense of degrees of freedom of the two binding partners.^{111,112} In contrast, inclusion complexation of the same substrates in the wider β -cyclodextrin cavity was proven to be more entropically driven. Since in the latter case the host-guest fit is loose, the gain in entropy by desolvation of the complementary surfaces of host and guest is not greatly reduced by the loss in degrees of freedom upon association of the binding partners. Also, less van der Waals contacts are established in such a loose complex which leads to an overall smaller change in enthalpy. Inclusion complexation by cyclodextrins and their alkylated derivatives such as permethylated β -cyclodextrin (24, Figure 8) is also observed in organic solvents.^{98,113} Usually, substrates are axially included, with their long axis in direction to the C_n - axis (n = 6-8) which passes through the cyclodextrin cavity perpendicular to the mean molecular plane. In most cases, rotation of the complexed guests about this axis is rapid on the NMR time scale.

Substrate specificity is determined by the dimensions of the cyclodextrin cavity. α -Cyclodextrin (21) is too small for full encapsulation of a benzene ring. However, benzene derivatives such as *p*-iodoaniline form complexes with 21 in water. The substrate penetrates the cavity from its wider cavity side, leading to full inclusion of the highly polarizable iodine atom and parts of the aromatic ring, as was observed in the X-ray crystal structure of the complex.¹¹⁴ As a result of partial aromatic ring inclusion, intermolecular contacts shorter than 3.0 Å were observed between C(3)-H or C(5)-H of the host and some aromatic C atoms in the X-ray crystal structure of the complex between α -cyclodextrin and *p*-nitrophenol.^{115,116} Similar C–H··· π interactions are frequently observed in the X-ray crystal structures of proteins and their complexes.¹¹⁵ In the X-ray crystal structures of the complexes between α -cyclodextrin and *p*-nitrophenol or *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid, distortions of the macrocycle to an elliptical shape are observed.¹¹⁶ In these complexes, the NO₂ and COOH



Figure 8. Modified β - and γ -cyclodextrins in complexes with steroids for which association constants for 1:1 host–guest stoichiometry have been reported (Table 4).

substituents of the guests, respectively, are pointing into the cavity. This inclusion mode is inverted in the complex of permethylated α -cyclodextrin with *p*-nitrophenol, which shows the hydroxy group enclosed in the ellipsoidally distorted cavity.¹¹⁷

Crystalline β -cyclodextrin (**22**) is solvated by either 11 or 12 water molecules.^{118,119} The H-bonding patterns in these crystals were determined by neutron diffraction studies¹¹⁸ and also simulated by molecular dynamics calculations.¹²⁰ This combined approach revealed that the orientations of the H-bonds were not well defined thus producing "flip-flop" H-bonding chains. Inclusion complexes of β -cyclodextrin may be formed with benzene derivatives carrying bulky substituents like *p-tert*-butylphenol¹⁰⁸ and, even better, by cylindrically shaped molecules such as steroids, adamantane,⁹⁸ or ferrocene¹²¹ derivatives. The latter compounds are much more complementary in shape to the toroidal cavity than flat aromatic rings.

Finally, γ -cyclodextrin (**23**) crystallizes from aqueous solution with 17 water molecules.¹²² Its wide cavity can readily accommodate polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons such as pyrene or benzo[*a*]pyrene as well as steroids. The complexes of the latter are discussed in the following section.

2. Cyclodextrins as Hosts for Natural and Synthetic Steroids

One of the major applications of cyclodextrins in chemistry and pharmacology is the solubilization of

Table 3. Enhancement of Steroid Solubility in a 0.075 M (10g/100 mL) Aqueous Solution of "Dimethyl β -Cyclodextrin" (26) at 25 °C¹²⁷

OH



27, Methyltestosterone (17β-hydroxy-

17α-methylandrost-4-en-3-one)

ACO_____OA

29, 3β,17α,21-Triacetoxypregn-5-en-20-one

OAc

28, Nortestosterone (17 β -hydroxy-estr-4-en-3-one)

30, 21-Acetoxy-3 β , 17 α -dihydroxypregn-5-en-20-one

steroid	S1, solubility in water (mg/mL)	S2, solubility in 0.075 M aqueous 26 (mg/mL)	enhancement factor (S_2/S_1)
progesterone (3)	0.016	13.0	812
hydrocortisone (6)	0.33	23	56
digoxin (16)	0.27	22.2	81
methyltestosterone (27)	0.071	13.7	193
nortestosterone (28)	0.31	14.7	47
3β ,17 α ,21-triacetoxypregn-5-en-20-one (29)	0.01	10.2	1025
21-acetoxy-3 β ,17 α -ďihyďroxypregn-5-en-20-one (30)	0.008	9.1	1137

steroids which, due to their hydrophobic cyclic framework, are highly insoluble in water. Upon complexation by cyclodextrins, steroid solubility increases strongly. The most widely used cyclodextrin derivative for this purpose is "(2-hydroxypropyl)- β -cyclodextrin" (**25**, Figure 8), a β -cyclodextrin derivative in which the primary OH groups are converted into 2-hydroxypropyl ethers.^{123–126} Table 3 shows the solubility enhancement of steroids **3**, **6**, **16**, and **27**– **30** in water mediated through complexation by "dimethyl- β -cyclodextrin" (**26**), a modified β -cyclodextrin in which the primary and the secondary OH groups at C(2) are transformed into methyl ethers.¹²⁷ Steroid solubilization has also been achieved by using cyclodextrin polymers.^{128–130}

Complexation and solubilization by cyclodextrins makes steroids available for a wide field of pharmaceutical applications. Oral,^{131–135} sublingual,¹³⁶ buccal,¹³⁷ intravenous and intracerebral,¹³⁸ or transdermal^{139–142} administrations have been made possible by complexation. Eyedrops bearing the steroidal drug dexamethasone (**31**, Figure 11) have been prepared using a cyclodextrin as the solubilizing agent.¹⁴³

The chemical stability of delicate steroidal drugs under physiological conditions may be improved by complexation with cyclodextrins. Steroid esters, such as betamethasone-17-valerate (32, Figure 11), are sensitive to intramolecular transesterification.¹⁴⁴ The rate of this undesired rearrangement was successfully retarded by complexation with γ -cyclodextrin (23) or "dimethyl- β -cyclodextrin" (26).¹⁴⁵ On the other hand, addition of β -cyclodextrin to a solution of 32 enhanced the rate of transesterification whereas α -cyclodextrin showed no effect. Furthermore, inclusion complexation by β -cyclodextrin derivatives was shown to enhance the chemical stability of the steroidal drugs digitoxin (33) and proscillaridin (34) (Figure 11) to acidic pH at 37 °C.¹⁴⁶

Information on the stoichiometry and stability of the inclusion complexes of cyclodextrins with steroi-



Figure 9. Phase solubility diagram of progesterone (**3**) and γ -cyclodextrin in water at 25 °C.¹⁴⁷ The association constant for 1:1 host–guest complexation can be calculated from the initial straight line portion of the curve.

dal guests was obtained by several methods.¹⁴⁷ The most widely used assay is the determination of phase solubility diagrams. Thereby, solubility measurements are carried out by adding an excess of steroid to aqueous solutions containing various concentrations of cyclodextrins followed by equilibration for several days. An aliquot is centrifuged and filtered, diluted with ethanol/water 1:1 (v/v), and analyzed spectrophotometrically or by HPLC methods.¹³⁹ A typical phase solubility diagram obtained by such measurements is shown in Figure 9 for progesterone (3) and γ -cyclodextrin (23).¹⁴⁷

As can be seen from the diagram, the solubility of the steroid increases linearly with the amount of added cyclodextrin until a critical concentration is reached. A sudden change in the slope of the curve indicates the formation of higher complexes with a cyclodextrin-steroid stoichiometry higher than 1:1. Such associations usually are less soluble and precipitate from the solution. The association constants for 1:1 host-guest complexes can be calculated from the initial straight line portion of the phase solubility curve, following the equation of Higuchi and Connors (eq 1).¹⁴⁸

$$K_{\rm a} = \frac{\rm slope}{\rm intercept \ (1 - slope)} \tag{1}$$

An alternative method was used by Andersen and Bundgaard¹⁴⁵ who calculated the association constants for the complexes formed between cyclodextrins and betamethasone-17-valerate (**32**) from kinetic data of the steroid transesterification reaction in the absence and presence of the receptor. In eq 2, k_{obs} is the observed rearrangement rate, k_1 the rearrangement rate of free steroid, k_2 the corresponding rate of bound steroid, [CD]_t the total cyclodextrin concentration, and K_a the association constant.

$$k_{\rm obs} - k_1 = -\frac{(k_{\rm obs} - k_1)}{K_a [{\rm CD}]_t} + (k_2 - k_1)$$
 (2)

Agnus *et al.* reported direct determinations of association constants from high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) with cyclodextrins added to the eluent.¹⁴⁹ For the calculation of K_a values, eq 3 was used in which k' and k_0' represent the capacity factors in the presence and absence of cyclodextrin and [CD]_t the total concentration of the receptor in the mobile phase.¹⁵⁰

$$1/k' = 1/k_{o}' + \frac{K_{a}[CD]_{t}}{k_{o}'}$$
(3)

Only limited information about complex geometries is obtained from electronic absorption and emission, ^{151,152} circular dichroism, and NMR spectra. A study by Yamasaki and co-workers¹⁴⁷ revealed bathochromic shifts of the positive and negative Cotton effects in the circular dichroism spectrum of hydrocortisone (**6**) when bound to β -cyclodextrin (**22**). The UV spectrum showed a decrease in the intensity of the π - π * transition of the enone chromophore in **6** at λ = 250 nm. The origin of these spectral changes was rationalized by the location of the steroidal chromophore in the hydrophobic cavity of the host.

In contrast to the studies with cyclophane receptors described in section IV, ¹H NMR binding assays are only of limited value in providing thermodynamic and structural information in cyclodextrin-steroid complexation. In the absence of anisotropic effects resulting from aromatic ring currents in both receptors and aliphatic steroids, the observed complexation-induced changes in chemical shift (CISs) of protons of both binding partners are very small. Thus, upon complexation of hydrocortisone (6) by β -cyclodextrin,¹⁴⁷ the internal protons H-C(3) and H-C(5) of the receptor, which point into the cavity, showed a nonspecific maximum upfield shift of -0.042 ppm at [host] = 4.0 mM and [guest] = 1.1 mM. At the same time, the guest protons H-C(4), $H_3C(18)$, and $H_3C(19)$ shifted downfield by a maximum of +0.142 ppm. The downfield shifts of H-C(4) and $H_3C(19)$ were taken as evidence for inclusion of the steroidal A ring into the receptor cavity. ¹H spin-lattice relaxation time measurements^{147,153} showed decreasing relaxation times of the substrate protons upon complexation, especially of the proton at C(4), thus confirming the above-mentioned inclusion mode.

The solid complexes obtained by precipitation from aqueous solutions containing both cyclodextrins and steroids¹⁴⁷ were further analyzed by X-ray diffractometry, IR spectroscopy, and differential thermal analysis (DTA). Besides powder X-ray diffractometry,¹⁵⁴ DTA has proven useful in distinguishing between precipitated mixtures of cyclodextrins and steroids and real inclusion complexes.¹⁴⁷ For example upon melting, testosterone shows an endothermic peak at 155 °C. This peak is not present in a coprecipitate of the steroid with β - or γ -cyclodextrin, which is taken as evidence for complex formation in the solid state. IR spectra measured for cyclodextrin complexes of hydrocortisone (6) showed inclusioninduced changes in shape and location (up to 12 cm⁻¹ to higher energy) of the C=O stretching band of the guest.¹⁴⁷ Stoichiometry and geometry of precipitated complexes may obviously be quite different from those of the host-guest associations that are prevailing in the liquid phase.

Table 4 shows the association constants K_a for a variety of cyclodextrin-steroid complexes for which 1:1 host-guest stoichiometry in solution was reported. The structures of the parent α -, β -, and γ -cyclodextrins (**21–23**) are shown in Figure 7, those of the modified β - and γ -cyclodextrins **24**–**26** and **35**– 43 without appending chromophores in Figure 8, those of β - and γ -cyclodextrin–chromophore conjugates 44-54 in Figure 10. The structures of the steroidal substrates 1-3, 6-8, 31-34, and 55-90 are shown in Figure 11 and those of the fluorescent derivatives **91–93** in Figure 12. Generally, the selfaggregation tendency of receptors and/or substrates has not been considered in these studies. Only one research group reported quantitative measurements of the aggregation behavior of steroidal substrates.¹⁵⁵ Since cyclodextrins tend to form aggregates,^{156,157} it is not surprising that the stoichiometry of cyclodextrin-steroid complexes varies and is often higher in receptor, with 2:1,^{147,158,159} 3:2,¹⁴⁷ or 3:1¹⁶⁰ host-guest complexes being formed at elevated cyclodextrin concentrations.

Receptor size is crucial to the recognition of substrates. The smallest, α -cyclodextrin (**21**), forms much less stable complexes (entries 1–26) with steroids than the larger β - and γ -cyclodextrins **22** and **23** and their derivatives (entries 27–245). An aliphatic steroidal ring does not fit into the toroidal binding site of **21**, and complexation presumably occurs only through docking of the substrate with partial inclusion of one, preferentially unsaturated ring, or by incorporation of some smaller steroidal side chains into the cyclodextrin cavity. Correspondingly, no defined complexes of α -cyclodextrins with steroids have been precipitated out of aqueous solution, while solid-state complexes of the β - and γ -derivatives with various host-steroid stoichiometry



Figure 10. β - (a) and γ -Cyclodextrin-chromophore conjugates (b) in complexes with steroids for which association constants for 1:1 host-guest stoichiometry have been reported (Table 4).

have been isolated and studied by both X-ray powder diffraction 132,134,141,147,161,169,187 and DTA. 147,158,162,173,188,189

Steroid complexation by cyclodextrins is most efficient in pure water, and the addition of alcoholic cosolvents lowers the association strength (entries 32-38, 49-50, and 81-85),^{149,165} as is generally observed for apolar association processes.^{36,190,191} With increasing temperature, stability constants of the cyclodextrin-steroid complexes usually decrease, 162,175 although such effects are often quite small which is indicative of a small complexation entropy (entries 144-148, 162-166, and 193-197). In general, the literature lacks thermodynamic measurements and only few determinations of complexation enthalpies and entropies have been reported. From van't Hoff plots of variable-temperature phase solubility measurements, the thermodynamic quantities shown in Table 5 were obtained for complexes of hydrocortisone butyrate (56) with various cyclodextrins.¹⁶² The steroid is bound in an enthalpically driven way by the receptors, with only small changes in entropy accompanying the complexation processes (entries 11-13, 58, 61, 62, 112, 115, 116, 162, 165, and 166).

The stability of the complexes formed by functionalized cyclodextrins tends to correlate with the hydrophobicity of the added substituents.¹⁶⁸ Complexes formed with testosterone (8), digitoxin (33), and prednisolone (62) showed a modest increase in stability in the series of substituted cyclodextrins 35 $< 36 \le 22 < 25 < 37 < 26$ (for digitoxin (33), see entries 55, 149, 161, 172, 177, and 179). Interestingly, permethylated β -cyclodextrin (24) forms a weaker complex with digitoxin (33) than β -cyclodextrin (22) itself (entries 55 and 135). However, sulfobutylated β -cyclodextrin **41** forms a much stronger cholesterol complex than the corresponding sulfated derivative 42, a result that confirms the expected influence on $K_{\rm a}$ of increasing the hydrophobic binding surface of the receptor (entries 190 and 191).¹⁶³

For β - and γ -cyclodextrin complexes, association strength increases with decreasing steroid solubility and with increasing Hansch log P_{oct} values, *i.e.* the octanol–water partition factor.^{192–194} Steric host– guest complementarity is of course essential for inclusion complexation. Thus, α -cyclodextrin tends to form more stable complexes with doubly unsaturated 3-ketosteroids which possess a relatively flat A

 Table 4. Association Constants Determined for 1:1 Complexes of Cyclodextrin Receptors (CD) with Steroidal Substrates

entry	CD	steroid	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	solvent	<i>T</i> (°C)	method ^a	ref(s)
1	21	3	145	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
2	21	6	57	H_2O	25	sol	147
3	21	7	63	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
4	21	8	134	H_2O	25	sol	147
5	21 91	10 21	160	H ₂ O	20 25	sol	134
7	21 21	32	302	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
8	21	33	290	H ₂ O	25	sol	134
9	21	34	110	H_2O	25	sol	169
10	21	55	88	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
11	21	56	321	H ₂ O	20	sol	162
12	21	56	282	H_2O	30	sol	162
13	21 91	30 50	249 86	H ₂ O	37	S01 col	102
14	21 21	61	960	H ₂ O	25	sol	132
16	21	62	298	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
17	21	63	274	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
18	21	64	121	H_2O	25	sol	147
19	21	65	256	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
20	21	66	300	H_2O	25	sol	147
21	21 91	67	223	H ₂ O	25 25	S01 col	147
23	21 21	69	489		25	sol	147
24	21	70	297	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
25	21	71	354	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
26	21	73	400	H_2O	25	sol	134
27	22	1	16 100	H ₂ O	25	sol	163
28	22	2	1 488	D_2O	21	NMR	155
29	22	2	3 150	H_2O	25	therm	164
30 31	22 99	3 2	13 300	H_2O	20 20	S01 sol	147
32	22	3	347	H ₂ O/MeOH 55:45	20	HPLC	149
33	22	3	240	H ₂ O/MeOH 53:47	20	HPLC	149
34	22	3	261	H ₂ O/MeOH 50:50	20	HPLC	149
35	22	3	216	H ₂ O/MeOH 47:53	20	HPLC	149
36	22	3	165	H ₂ O/MeOH 45:55	20	HPLC	149
37	22	3	103	H ₂ O/MeOH 35:65	20	HPLC	165
30 30	22 99	5 6	50 1 720	H ₂ O/MeOH 25:75	20 25	E SOL	105
40	22	6	4 170	H ₂ O	25	sol	128, 129
41	22	6	3 000	D_2O	29	NMR	166
42	22	6	2 683	H ₂ O	30	sol	158
43	22	7	3 352	H_2O	20	sol	167
44	22	7	2 300	H_2O	25	sol	147
45	22 99	7	2 632	H ₂ O	30	SOL	158
40	22	8	7 000	H_2O	25 25	sol	147
48	22	8	5 058	H ₂ O	30	sol	158
49	22	8	2 200	H ₂ O/MeOH 35:65	20	HPLC	165
50	22	8	780	H ₂ O/MeOH 25:75	20	HPLC	165
51	22	16	11 200	H ₂ O	25	sol	134
52 52	22 99	31	4 660	H ₂ U H ₂ O	25 25	S01	147
54	22	32 32	2 350	$H_{2}O^{b}$	23	kin	145
55	22	33	17 000	H_2O	25	sol	134,146.168
56	22	34	4 200	H ₂ O	25	sol	169
57	22	55	3 250	H_2O	25	sol	147
58	22	56	2 688	H ₂ O	20	sol	162
59	22	56	1 691	H_2O	25	CD	162
60 61	22 99	30 56	1 400	H_2O H_2O	20 20	UV	162
62	22	56	1 442	H ₂ O	37	sol	162
63	22	57	7 211	H ₂ O	20	sol	167
64	22	58	952	H ₂ O/EtOH 85:15	20	sol	167
65	22	59	4 150	H_2O	25	sol	147
66	22	61	27 500	H ₂ O	25	sol	132
67	22	62	3 600		25	sol	147
80 02	ZZ 99	0Z R9	1 000 2 000		25 29	SOI NMR	108 166
70	22	63	5 770		25	sol	147
71	22	64	2 370	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
72	22	65	3 230	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
73	22	66	3 530	H_2O	25	sol	147
74	22	67	5 420	H_2O	25	sol	147

Table 4 (Continued)

	oninucu)						
entry	CD	steroid	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	solvent	<i>T</i> (°C)	method ^a	ref(s)
75	22	68	9 560	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
76	22	69	2 540	$\tilde{H_2O}$	25	sol	147
77	22	70	3 000	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
78	22	71	1 120	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
79	22	72	24 900	H_2O^c	37	sol	146
80	22	73	11 400	H_2O	25	sol	134
81	22	75	953	H ₂ O/MeOH 55:45	20	HPLC	149
82	22	75	670	H ₂ O/MeOH 53:47	20	HPLC	149
83	22	75	635	H ₂ O/MeOH 50:50	20	HPLC	149
84	22	75	540	H ₂ O/MeOH 47:53	20	HPLC	149
85	22	75	345	H ₂ O/MeOH 45:55	20	HPLC	149
86	22	80	23 000	H ₂ O	25	therm	164
87	22	81	32 000	H ₂ O	25	therm	164
88	22	83	88	D_2O^a	21	NMR	155
89	22	84	2 400	H_2O	25	therm	164
90	22	80	330	D_2O	21	NMR thoma	155
91	22	80 80	1 900		20 91	Unerm	164
92	44 99	00 96	22 000		21 25	thorm	100
93	22 99	00 97	32 000 26 000		25	therm	104
94	22 99	88	2 600		25	therm	164
96	<u>99</u>	89	110 000		25	therm	164
97	22	90	81 000	H ₂ O	25	therm	164
98	22	92	2 500	H ₂ O	20	fluor	202.203
99	22	93	2 300	H ₂ O	20	fluor	202,203
100	23	2	362	D_2O	21	NMR	155
101	23	3	24 000	$\tilde{H_2O}$	25	sol	147
102	23	6	2 240	H_2O	25	sol	147
103	23	7	2 170	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
104	23	8	16 500	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
105	23	16	12 200	H ₂ O	25	sol	134
106	23	31	26 600	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
107	23	32	9 850	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
108	23	32	12 000	H_2O^b	24	kin	145
109	23	33	63 600	H_2O	25	sol	134
110	23	34	4 900	H ₂ O	25	sol	169
111	23	55	2 270	H_2O	25	sol	147
112	23	56	3 297	H_2O	20	SOL	162
113	23	30 50	1 483		20 25		102
114	20 22	56 56	2 037		20	cD	102
115	23 23	56	2 067		30	sol	162
117	23	59	2 470		25	sol	147
118	23	61	7 600	H_2O	25	sol	132
119	23	62	3 240	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
120	23	63	3 880	H ₂ O	$\tilde{25}$	sol	147
121	23	64	9 920	$\tilde{H_2O}$	25	sol	147
122	23	65	26 100	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
123	23	66	12 100	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
124	23	67	21 600	H_2O	25	sol	147
125	23	68	37 300	H ₂ O	25	sol	147
126	23	69	8 310	H_2O	25	sol	147
127	23	70	31 900	H_2O	25	sol	147
128	23	71	6 300	H ₂ U	25 95	sol	147
129	23	73	13 600		20 91	SOI	134 155
130	Z3 99	80 80	210		21 21	INMR	100 155
101 129	20 92	80 01	239 R 700	D ₂ O H ₂ O	۵۱ 20	fluor	100 202 202
132	~J 92	09	5 000		20 20	fluor	202,203 202 202
133	23	93	3 800		20	fluor	202,203
135	24	33	5 600	H ₂ O	25	sol	146
136	25	3	17 000	H ₂ O	25	sol	170
137	25^{e}	6	1 000	H ₂ O	23	sol	171
138	25^{e}	6	900	$\tilde{H_2O}$	r.t.	sol	172
139	25	8	13 000	H_2O	21-23	sol	173
140	25	8	12 000	H_2O	25	sol	168,170
141	25	16	7 300	H_2O	25	sol	170
142	25	31	1 230	H_2O	23	sol	174
143	25	31	1 550	H_2O^f	23	sol	174
144	25	31	890	H ₂ O	23	sol	175
145	25	31	840	H ₂ O	30	sol	175
146	25	31	770	H_2O	40	sol	175
147	25	31	660	H ₂ O	50	sol	175
148	25	31	590	H ₂ U	60	sol	175
149	25	33	18 000	H_2O	25	S01	146,168,170

Table 4 (Continued)

entry	CD	steroid	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	solvent	<i>T</i> (°C)	method ^a	ref(s)
150 ^g	25	60	263	H_2O^h	80	kin	176
151 159g	25 25	62 74	1 800	H_2O H_2O^h	25 80	S0l kin	168,170
152	25	74	9 000	H ₂ O	r.t.	sol	170
154	25	76	4 760	H ₂ O	r.t.	sol	177
155	25	78	2 000	H_2O	25	sol	139
156	26 26	3	55 000	H₂O U O	25	sol	170
157	20 26	8	29 000	H_2O	25 25	sol	128,129
159	26	16	37 000	H ₂ O	25	sol	170
160	26	32	7 800	H ₂ O	24	kin	145
161	26	33	84 000	H ₂ O	25	sol	146,168,170
162	26 26	56 56	8 293 6 039	H ₂ O H ₂ O	20 25	SOI CD	162
164	26	56	4 834	H ₂ O	25	UV	162
165	26	56	6 122	H ₂ O	30	sol	162
166	26	56	5 273	H ₂ O	37	sol	162
1674	26 26	60 62	1 610	H ₂ O" H ₂ O	80 25	KIN SOL	170
169	26	72	117 000	H_2O^c	37	sol	146
170 ^{<i>i</i>}	26	74	2 680	$\tilde{H_2O^h}$	80	kin	176
171	35	8	5 200	H ₂ O	25	sol	168
172	35	33 69	14 000	H ₂ O H ₂ O	25 25	SOI SOI	168
173	35 36	3	7 500	H ₂ O H ₂ O	25	sol	170
175	36	8	5 100	H ₂ O	25	sol	168,170
176	36	16	5 600	H ₂ O	25	sol	170
177	36 26	33	17 000	H₂O H O	25 25	sol	146,168,170
178	30 37	33	20 000	H_2O H_3O	25	sol	168
180	37	62	2 000	H ₂ O	25	sol	168
181	38	3	41 546	H_2O	30	sol	159
182	38	6	3920	H₂O	30 20	sol	159
183	38	8	16 529	H_2O H_3O	30 30	sol	159
185	39	3	50 137	H ₂ O	30	sol	159
186	39	6	5 630	H ₂ O	30	sol	159
187	39	7	5 769	H ₂ O	30	sol	159
189	39 40	8 3	18 255 53 880	$H_{2}O$	30 30	sol	159
190	41 ^j	1	11 100	H ₂ O	25	sol	163
191	42 ^k	1	190	H ₂ O	25	sol	163
192	43	8 21	11 000	H₂O H O	21 - 23	sol	173
193	43 43	31 31	5 400	H_2O	23 30	sol	175
195	43	31	5 090	H ₂ O	40	sol	175
196	43	31	4 750	H ₂ O	50	sol	175
197	43	31	4 000	H ₂ O	60 25	sol	175
198	44 44	2 80	51 000	H_2O	25 25	fluor	178,179
200	44	81	178 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	178,179
201	44	82	47 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	178,179
202	44	83 80	158 000	H ₂ U H ₂ O/othylong glycol 80:20	25 25	tluor CD	178,179
203 204	45 45	80 81	2 900 3 420	H ₂ O/ethylene glycol 80:20	25 25	CD	180
205	46	81	6 300	H_2O^1	25	VIS	181
206	46	81	680 000	H_2O^c	25	VIS	181
207 208	47	2 QA	1 300	H ₂ O	25 25	fluor fluor	182 182
208	47	81	1 651 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
210	47	82	2 760	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
211	47	83	5 740 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
212 212	48 79	2 80	2 920		25 25	fluor	182 182
213	48	81	1 050 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
215	48	82	6 290	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
216	48	83	3 934 000	H ₂ O	25	fluor	182
217	49 40	2 00	$1\ 330/800^m$	H ₂ O	25 25	CD	183
~10 219	49 49	оч 81	27 400/11 400 ^m		25 25	CD	183
220	49	82	5 770/3 790 ^m	H ₂ O	25	CD	183
221	49	83	>200 000/17 000 ^m	H ₂ O	25	CD	183
222	50 ⁿ	83	420 000	$H_2O/Me_2SO 70:30$	25	fluor	184
224	50° 50°	ია 83	5 000 000	H ₂ O/Me ₂ SO 70:30	25 25	fluor	184

entry	CD	steroid	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	solvent	<i>T</i> (°C)	method ^a	ref(s)
225	50 ^p	83	3 700 000	H ₂ O/Me ₂ SO 70:30	25	CD	184
226	50^{q}	83	400 000	H ₂ O/Me ₂ SO 70:30	25	fluor	184
227	50^{q}	83	370 000	H ₂ O/Me ₂ SO 70:30	25	CD	184
228	51	80	29 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
229	51	81	26 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
230	51	82	18 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
231	52	80	92 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
232	52	82	106 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
233	52	83	4 000 000	H_2O	25	fluor	185
234	53	2	4 100	H_2O	25	fluor	179
235	53	80	58 000	H_2O	25	fluor	179
236	53	81	35 000	H_2O	25	fluor	179
237	53	82	22 000	H_2O	25	fluor	179
238	53	83	84 000	H_2O	25	fluor	179
239	54	2	15 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
240	54	77	26 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
241	54	79	190 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
242	54	80	78 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
243	54	81	95 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
244	54	82	76 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186
245	54	83	1 400 000	H_2O	25	fluor	186

^{*a*} Abbreviations: sol, solubility method; NMR, ¹H NMR titrations; HPLC, high-performance liquid chromatography; kin, kinetic measurements; CD, circular dichroism measurements; UV, UV absorption spectroscopy; therm, microcalorimetry; VIS, VIS absorption spectroscopy; fluor, fluorescence spectroscopy. ^{*b*} pH 9, borate buffer. ^{*c*} pH 1.2. ^{*d*} p[H + D] 11–12. ^{*e*} Molar substitution: 0.6 (average number of propylene oxide molecules that have reacted with one glucopyranose unit). ^{*f*} Contains 0.1% hydroxypropyl methylcellulose. ^{*g*} Molar substitution 0.9. ^{*h*} pH 7.4, phosphate buffer, 0.14 M; ionic strength 0.5. ^{*i*} Degree of substitution 1.8. ^{*j*} Degree of substitution 3.5. ^{*k*} Degree of substitution 10.7. ^{*i*} pH 9.3, 0.5 M carbonate buffer. ^{*m*} First entry, *trans* form; second entry, *cis* form. ^{*n*} Chromophores attached to glucose units 1 and 2. ^{*g*} Chromophores attached to glucose units 1 and 3. ^{*p*} Chromophores attached to glucose units 1 and 5.

Table 5. Thermodynamic Parameters from van't HoffAnalysis of Variable-Temperature Phase SolubilityStudies for the Complexation of HydrocortisoneButyrate (56) by Various Cyclodextrins¹⁶²

cyclo- dextrin	<i>K</i> _a (30 °C) (L mol ⁻¹)	ΔG (30 °C) (kcal mol ⁻¹)	ΔH (kcal mol ⁻¹)	$\Delta S (30 \ ^{\circ}\text{C})$ cal mol ⁻¹ K ⁻¹
21	282	-3.40	-2.84	+1.83
22 23	1 782 2 561	$-4.51 \\ -4.73$	$-5.59 \\ -4.92$	$-3.58 \\ -0.63$
26	6 122	-5.25	-4.81	+1.46

ring small enough to partially penetrate the cavity, as compared to substrates possessing only one C(4)–C(5) double bond. Fully saturated tetracyclic steroidal frameworks do not fit at all into the cavity of this smallest cyclodextrin. Attempts to correlate these and other factors for the prediction of stability constants have been made by QSAR (*q*uantitative *s*tructure–*a*ctivity *r*elationship) calculations.^{195,196}

Strong binding of steroids could lead to potential medical applications. Cholesterol (1) forms a stable complex with β -cyclodextrin ($K_a = 16100 \text{ L} \text{ mol}^{-1}$, entry 27).¹⁶³ Rothblat and co-workers showed a high efficiency of cyclodextrins in stimulating cellular cholesterol efflux.¹⁹⁷ However, *in vivo* studies in rats showed that oral application of β -cyclodextrin derivatives had only marginal effects on the *de novo* biosynthesis of cholesterol and that chronic administration in mice did not significantly change the total cholesterol plasma levels.¹⁹⁸

The structural insight into cyclodextrin-steroid complex geometries is rather limited since most of the binding assays that have been carried out (Table 4) are phase solubility experiments. No X-ray crystal structures of such complexes have been published to date and only a few NMR studies in liquid phase have been reported. From ¹³C NMR investigations,

Szejtli and co-workers^{127,188} concluded that, cholecalciferol (vitamin D₃, **94**, Figure 13) is encapsulated in a 2:1 complex by two molecules of the β -cyclodextrin derivative **26** with simultaneous inclusion of the A ring and the side chain.¹⁹⁹ In another ¹H NMR investigation, a downfield shift of the steroidal resonance H-C(4) of hydrocortisone butyrate (**56**) complexed by β -cyclodextrin (**22**) suggested that the steroidal A ring is included in the cavity, while complexation of the same substrate by γ -cyclodextrin led to nonspecific shifts of the steroidal proton resonances.^{147,162}

Further structural and thermodynamic insight into cyclodextrin-steroid complexation was obtained from studies with bile acids. $^{200}\,$ By $^1\!H$ NMR titrations in D₂O, Brown and co-workers¹⁵⁵ investigated the complexation of the four bile acids cholic (2), lithocholic (83), glycocholic (85), and glycochenodeoxycholic acid (86) by β - and γ -cyclodextrins (Table 4, entries 28, 88, 90, 92, 100, 130, and 131). Their experimentally observed CISs suggested a preferred inclusion of the charged carboxylate side chain by the smaller β -cyclodextrin, whereas they indicated a preferential encapsulation of the more hydrophobic tetracyclic steroidal frame into the larger cavity of γ -cyclodextrin. In another study,¹⁶⁴ inclusion complexation of bile acids by β -cyclodextrin was indicated by significant downfield shifts of the cyclodextrin protons H-C(3), H-C(5), and H-C(6) while protons H-C(1), H-C(2), and H-C(4) located at the exterior were only weakly affected. The downfield shifts of the intracavity protons of the receptor can be explained by van der Waals proximity contacts with the included substrate.²⁰¹ For cholic acid (2), the data suggested an inclusion mode in which the $H_3C(18)$ and H_3C -(21) groups were incorporated in the cavity with the

	Steroid		R ₁	F	₹ ₂	R ₃	F	₹4	R ₅	
	3. Progester	one	Ac	F	ł	н	н	1	н	
	6, Hydrocorti	sone	COCH ₂ OH	C	ЭН	ОН	н	1	н	
	7, Cortisone		COCH ₂ OH	C	ЭН	=0	н	1	н	
Β	8, Testostero	one	OH	F	ł	н	H	ł	Н	
$\downarrow \downarrow^3 \downarrow \downarrow^{R_1}$	55, Hydrocor	tisone-21-acetate	COCH ₂ OAc	C	ЭН	ОН	н	ł	н	
R ₂	56, Hydrocor	tisone-17-butyrate	COCH ₂ OH	C	DCOC3	H ₇ OH	H	1	н	
O B	57, Corticost	erone	COCH ₂ OH	- F	1	ОН	H	1	н	
1 ⁴ R ₅	58, Deoxyco	rticosterone	COCH ₂ OH	F	1 าน	н		1	H L	
	59, Cortisone	e-21-acetate				≡0 н		L L	п	
	61 Spironola		-000) CH-)		н	н	ł	SAc	
			000		/2		•		0,10	
	Steroid		R ₁	R	2	R ₃		R₄	R_5	R ₆
	31. Dexame	thasone	СОСН₀ОН	н	1	ОН	(CH2	F	н
	32, Betamet	hasone-17-valerate	COCH ₂ OH	c	Ha	ococ	⊿H₀ I	H	F	н
OH	62, Prednisc	lone	COCH₂OH	н	Ĩ	ОН		н	н	Н
\downarrow \downarrow \downarrow R_1	63, Prednisc	lone-21- acetate	COCH ₂ OAc	н		ОН	I	н	н	н
R ₃	64, Triamcin	olone	COCH₂OH	н		ОН	(ЭН	F	Н
$R_{6}R_{-}$ R_{2}	65, Triamcin	olone acetonide	COCH ₂ OH	н		-OC(C	H ₃) ₂ C)_	F	Н
O ² 0115 114	66, Triamcin	olone diacetate	COCH ₂ OAc	н		ОН	(JAc	F	Н
	67, Betamet	nasone	COCH ₂ OH	C	H ₃	OH	H	4	F	н
	60 Baramet	nasone-21-acetate		н		OH	(UH3		H F
	70 Fluocino			п			, Н.)-О	- ∪3	5	F
	71. Beclome	thasone-		Et C	Ha		H3)20	, н	C	н
	17,21-	dipropionate	000112000	2. 0	113	COOL		•	01	
										0
								D.	ſ	<i>ч</i> о
	0		0 11					17		<u>_</u>
	Ĭ	\mathbf{h}	ОН	\	~	T	\approx		<u> </u>	
	∫)	R10		うた	5	$\circ \square$		-		
ОН	\sim	ОН	/ 0		н					
		•				,				
HO' V		33	Diaitoxia —		<u>1 </u>	<u>12</u>				
ÓН		16 1	Digovin		י כ	ч				
72, Digitoxigenin-monodigitoxosi	de	73	Methyldiaoxin		н. С	ы				
			in our yraigerin i	0	113 0					
	~^0		ļ)						
	Ĺ		$\sim \sim \sim$	<						
HOTOLO			J- Yo				\sim	\downarrow	\square	
		0	- 	<		HO~		2	5	
34, Proscillaridin		74, Megest	trol acetate						1, Chol	esterol
Â		0				-				
		Ŭ		\sim	\rightarrow	,0 ,0				OH OH
	$+ \prod$	Т н		T		ι .		~	T	
		•					H	5-		
	Drognopolo		7 Dobudroopi	landra	otoron	-		7	70 17~	Ethypyloctrodial
OH 75, Pregnanolone 76	, Pregnenoio	ie /	7, Denyaroep	anuro	sterom	e		'	ο, πα-	Elliynylestradior
		Steroid		R.	Ba	R _o	R,	R,	- P.	_
					112	113	1 4		5 16	3
		2, Cholic Acid		ОН	н	ОН	н	Oł	н с	нос
		79, Hyodeoxycholic	acid	ОН	ОН	н	н	н	C	ООН
		80, Chenodeoxycho	olic acid	ОН	н	ОН	н	н	C	ООН
		81, Ursodeoxycholic	c acid	OH	Н	н	ОН	н	C	Ю
		82, Deoxycholic aci	d	OH	н	н	н	OF	н со	ЮС
\perp	\sim R ₆	63, LITOCHOLIC acid	oid		Н	н	н	Н	C(НОС
RAI		85 Giveocholic acid	loi u I	=0 0u	н	U=	ц	=0	J CO	
$\left \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{H}_{2} \end{array} \right = \left \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{H}_{5} \end{array} \right $		86 Glycochenodeo	xycholic acid	ОН	н	OH	н	UF Ц		
R ₃		87, Glycoursodeoxy	cholic acid	ОН	н	Н	ОН	н		
l Bi		88, Taurocholate		ОН	н	ОН	н	Oł	H C	DNHCH_CH_SO_Na
		89, Taurochenodeo:	xycholate	ОН	н	ОН	н	H	C	DNHCH ₂ CH ₂ SO ₃ Na
		90, Tauroursodeoxy	cholate	ОН	н	н	ОН	OF	н со	DNHCH ₂ CH ₂ SO ₃ Na

Figure 11. Steroids in cyclodextrin complexes for which association constants for 1:1 host–guest stoichiometry have been reported (Table 4).



93, 17β-Hydroxy-17α-methylestra-4,9(10),11-trien-3-one





94, Cholecalciferol (Vitamin D₃)

Figure 13. Schematic representation of the complexation of cholecalciferol (vitamin D_3 , **94**) in the cavities of two molecules of β -cyclodextrin derivative **26**.

primary HO side of the receptor being in contact with the steroidal D ring.

Microcalorimetric measurements¹⁶⁴ showed that the stability of complexes formed by β -cyclodextrin (22) increased in the series glycocholic acid (85) \approx dehydrocholic acid (84) \approx taurocholic acid (85) <cholic acid (2) < chenodeoxycholic acid (80) \approx glycoursodeoxycholic acid (87) < ursodeoxycholic acid (81) \approx glycochenodeoxycholic acid (86) < tauroursodeoxycholic acid (90) < taurochenodeoxycholic acid (89) (Table 4, entries 29, 86, 87, 89, 91, and 93–97).

A fluorescence assay, which had been previously developed by Kempfle *et al.* to study protein–steroid interactions, was also applied to determine the stability of cyclodextrin complexes.^{202,203} In this assay, the quenching of the emission of fluorescent steroids **91–93** (Figure 12) upon transfer from the more polar aqueous phase into the less polar receptor binding site is evaluated. It was found that, within the concentration limits of the assay, steroids **91–93** did not undergo stable association with α -cyclodextrin (**21**) while β - and γ -cyclodextrins (**22** and **23**) underwent complex formation with 1:1 (Table 4, entries 98, 99, and 132–134) or 1:2 host–guest stoichiometry.

3. Applications of Cyclodextrins to Steroid Sensorics and Separations

Ueno and co-workers developed several cyclodextrin sensory systems for the selective detection of



Figure 14. Proposed modes of steroid complexation by fluorescent chemosensors: (A) α -cyclodextrin-chromophore conjugates; (B) β -cyclodextrin-chromophore conjugates; (C) γ -cyclodextrin-chromophore conjugates; (D and E) β - and γ -cyclodextrin-bis-chromophore conjugates. Symbols: dark oval, guests; white oval, fluorescent chromophore; trapezoid, cyclodextrin.

steroids, monoterpenes, monocyclic unsaturated alcohols, and other lipophilic molecules. These systems consist of one or two²⁰⁴ cyclodextrins with appended chromophores that change their fluorescence behavior upon substrate inclusion. Fluorescence binding assays with receptors 44 and 47-54 and bile acid substrates were carried out in H₂O, H₂O/Me₂SO, and H₂O/ethylene glycol mixtures, and the measured stability constants are shown in Table 4 (entries 198-202, and 207-245).^{178,179,182-186} As a general trend, an increase in complex stability with increasing lipophilicity of the bile acid alicyclic core was observed. The association constants usually increased in the series: cholic acid (2) < deoxycholicacid (82) < chenodeoxycholic acid (80) < ursodeoxycholic acid (81) < lithocholic acid (83). A comparison between steroid complexes formed by β -cyclodextrin (Table 4, entries 28–29, and 86–97) and the β -cyclodextrin-chromophore conjugates 44-48 (entries 198-216) shows that the latter associations give much higher stability constants. Apparently, the costs for displacement of the appended chromophores by the steroids are not very high. Rather, the chromophores seem to contribute significantly to the stability of the steroid inclusion complexes by extending the apolar binding site and providing additional host-guest interactions.

Several recognition mechanisms have been proposed to explain the function of these fluorescent chemosensors (Figure 14).^{152,179,186} Since the cavity in α -cyclodextrin is too narrow for chromophore incorporation, the latter only acts as a hydrophobic cap (Figure 14A).¹⁷⁹ Upon steroid binding by the β -cyclodextrin derivatives **47** and **48**, the substrate displaces the dansyl chromophore from the cavity into the more polar solvent (Figure 14B), and this change in environmental polarity translates into a reduction of fluorescence quantum yield as well as

into a bathochromic shift in the emission wavelength.¹⁸² γ -Cyclodextrin-pyrene conjugates, such as 52, tend to dimerize in the free state (Figure 14C).^{152,185} In contrast, in the host-guest complexes the chromophore may either act as a hydrophobic cap or remain in the large cavity, enhancing complex stability by a kind of induced fit mechanism.²⁰⁵ Similarly, bis-chromophore- β - and γ -cyclodextrin conjugates, e.g. 50, can orient their fluorescent groups either into or atop the cavity for further interactions with the encapsulated guest (Figures 14D and 14E²⁰⁶). Additionally, photoswitchable receptors, e.g. 49, with an azobenzene moiety attached were prepared and tested for binding affinity.¹⁸³ In each case, the transazobenzene conjugate was a better binder than the corresponding *cis* derivative (entries 217–221, Table 4).

Cyclodextrins have also been used as additives in the mobile phase and as the stationary phase in HPLC separations of steroids.^{165,207} Agnus et al.¹⁴⁹ separated pregnanolone (75) and progesterone (3) on a reversed phase column, using indirect photodetection, decreasing the retention time by addition of β -cyclodextrin to the mobile phase. Lamparczyk *et* al.²⁰⁸ developed a chromatographic procedure for the simultaneous determination of β -estriol (95), estrone (11), and 17β -estradiol (10) from human urine using reversed-phase techniques with β -cyclodextrin added to the mobile phase. They also examined the temperature dependence of the capacity factors of 17α -(96) and 17β -estradiol (10) and found that the addition of cyclodextrin affects the separation only below 50 °C.²⁰⁹



C. Conclusions

Being readily available, the natural cyclodextrins and their derivatives have been studied extensively as receptors for steroids. Many of these investigations make use of the significant complexationinduced enhancement of steroid solubility in aqueous solutions, and target pharmaceutical or sensory applications.²¹⁰ Although numerous binding studies by various methods have been described and a wide variety of stability constants for 1:1 cyclodextrinsteroid complexes measured (Table 4), insight into the thermodynamics of the associations and the structures of the complexes formed in solution and the solid state remains limited. In general, the cavity of α -cyclodextrin is too small for sizeable encapsulation of steroidal guests. Therefore, the binding affinity of α -cyclodextrin for steroids is much weaker than that of the larger β - and γ -cyclodextrins. The latter presumably form axial inclusion complexes, incorporating preferentially the more apolar moieties of the steroidal substrates. Binding affinity correlates well with the lipophilicity of receptors and substrates, which gives rise to a conception in which hydrophobic desolvation of the complementary surfaces of host and guest as well as dispersion interactions between the binding partners represent the most important driving forces for complexation. A limited set of data suggests that cyclodextrin-steroid complexation in water is characterized thermodynamically by a favorable negative complexation enthalpy, whereas the entropic terms are quite small, with either positive or negative sign.

IV. Synthetic Receptors for Steroids

Although the development of synthetic, highly selective steroid receptors could open up interesting perspectives in medicinal chemistry,¹² such as new steroid transport and delivery systems, 211-213 supramolecular steroid chemistry is only in its infancy. The large number and diversity of steroids requires a profound understanding of their molecular recognition principles in order to discriminate between derivatives with quite similar structures yet very different biological properties. Except for cyclodextrins, supramolecular steroid chemistry today is quite away from potential applications and technologies, and the design and construction guidelines for efficient synthetic steroid receptors are just starting to be explored. The X-ray crystal structures of steroid complexes with antibodies, protein receptors, and enzymes (section II) suggest that the large apolar steroidal tetracyclic ring system is best bound in deep, highly preorganized apolar cavities lined by aromatic rings. To generate steroid selectivity, convergent functionality should be appropriately positioned within the binding site to form H-bonds to the polar groups of the substrate. While the cyclodextrins are known to rather unspecifically complex a broad range of apolar substrates including steroids (section III), the first artificial hosts for steroids were only reported some 10 years ago. Since then, a very limited number of novel synthetic steroid receptors have appeared in the literature.²¹⁴⁻²²⁹ Except for some steroid-recognizing polymers^{230,232} obtained by molecular imprinting,²³¹ so far all artificial receptors have been based on cyclophanes^{39,233-235} (including calixarenes^{236–238}), a major class of macrocyclic hosts comprising bridged aromatic systems. Thereby, a few macrocycles have been shown to recognize polar steroids by means of multiple H-bonding in both apolar organic solvents²¹⁴⁻²¹⁶ and in the solid state,²¹⁷ while the others bind in aqueous or alcoholic solutions,²¹⁸⁻²²⁹ taking advantage of hydrophobic desolvation and dispersion forces besides electrostatic donor-acceptor interactions.²³⁹⁻²⁴²

A. Steroid Complexation by Synthetic Receptors in Apolar Solvents and in the Solid State

Aoyama and co-workers investigated the supramolecular properties of resorcin[4]arene **97** (Figure 15) which forms complexes with a variety of steroids in $CHCl_{3.}^{214,215}$ The rigid macrocycle is cone-shaped with a narrower apolar lower and a larger, polar upper rim. The structure is preorganized and sta-



Figure 15. Structure of the resorcin[4]arene receptor **97** and the bile acid derivatives **98–102**. The association constants for the corresponding 1:1 complexes were determined at 298 K by induced circular dichroism titrations in CHCl₃.

bilized by four intramolecular H-bonds between the eight HO groups at the upper rim which gives rise to the four symmetrical H-bonding sites A-D. The four bridging C(sp³) atoms in the skeleton of the lower rim carry each an axially oriented long alkyl chain enhancing solubility.

The complexation of the bile acid methyl esters 98-102 by 97 was readily followed by induced circular dichroism.²¹⁴ The stability of the complexes decreases from methyl cholate (98), to methyl chenodeoxycholate (99), to methyl deoxycholate (100), to methyl ursodeoxycholate (101), and to methyl lithocholate (102) with the association constant K_a varying from 690 to 9 L mol⁻¹ (Figure 15). Thus the receptor shows high specificity and, for instance, differentiates by $\Delta(\Delta G) = 0.9$ kcal mol⁻¹ between the two epimers **99** $(K_a = 270 \text{ L mol}^{-1})$ and **101** $(K_a = 59 \text{ L mol}^{-1})$. Since association strength increases continuously with the number of α -oriented steroidal HO groups, the authors propose multipoint H-bonding as the major driving force for association as shown in Figure 16 for the 1:1 complex between 97 and methyl cholate (98). Probably, three of the four H-bonding sites in 97 stabilize the complex by forming a total of three six-membered ring host-guest H-bonding networks. In this recognition model, all the polar groups of the substrate bind in a parallel fashion; therefore, it is not too surprising that efficient association is restricted to the α -face of the steroid. ¹H NMR binding studies further supported this assumption. The incorporation of organic residues into cavities of calixarenes and cyclophanes causes pronounced upfield changes in the chemical shift of guest protons, if these are located in the shielding region of aromatic rings.^{243–246} In the complexes between **97** and **98**, the protons of the axial methyl groups $H_3C(18)$ and H_3C -



Figure 16. Tripodal interaction between receptor 97 with the α -face of methyl cholate (98). The four H-bonding sites of the host are shown in black. Two adjacent HO groups of the resorcinarene can form a six-membered H-bonding network with each HO group of the guest.



Figure 17. Schematic representation of the *endo-exo* isomer of the doubly calixarene-bridged resorcin[4]arene receptor **103**. The two calixarene moieties are believed to favorably orient the amide H-bonding sites rather than to participate in the binding to prednisolone-21-acetate (**63**).

(19) did not show any CISs (complexation-*i*nduced changes in ¹H NMR chemical *s*hifts), whereas some of the steroidal ring protons (presumably on the α -side) displayed upfield shifts as large as 0.4 ppm.

Receptor **97** was also tested for the complexation of cholesterol and derivatives.²¹⁵ However, association of these highly apolar monoalcohols was found to be very weak ($K_a \leq 11 \text{ Lmol}^{-1}$ in CHCl₃) which underlines the importance of multipoint host–guest interactions.

Reinhoudt and co-workers investigated the steroidbinding properties of another resorcin[4]arene host (103) doubly extended by two calix[4]arene moieties.²¹⁶ The coupling reaction between two identical calixarenes and a central resorcinarene afforded three isomers in which the upper rims of the two calixarenes are oriented inward (endo-endo), outward (exo-exo), or in- and outward (endo-exo, Figure 17). Computer modeling suggested that the four amide groups in 103 provide four H-bonding sites for association with HO-C(11), HO-C(17), O=C(20), and O=C(22) of prednisolone-21-acetate (63). As a consequence of such H-bonding, the acetyl CH₃ group of the substrate would be buried inside the central resorcinarene cavity and undergo stabilizing C-H··· π interactions^{215,247} with the aromatic rings. As a matter of fact, this is a common motif found in the X-ray crystal structures of molecular complexes



Figure 18. Cholesteryl 4-vinylphenyl carbonate (**104**) was used for the construction of steroid-recognizing polymers. After copolymerization with a cross-linking agent, the steroidal template was hydrolyzed off under loss of CO_2 leading to shape-complementary cavities suitable for binding cholesterol (**1**).

formed by calixarenes.²⁴⁸⁻²⁵² The association constant for the complex between 103 and 63 was determined by ¹H NMR titration in CDCl₃ as $K_a =$ $830 \text{ L} \text{ mol}^{-1}$. The two other receptor isomers revealed similar affinities for **63** with $K_a = 430$ L mol⁻¹ measured for the complex of the *endo-endo* and $K_a =$ 530 L mol⁻¹ for the complex of the *exo-exo* receptor. Steroids structurally related to **63**, but lacking the acetyl group or one of the two HO groups on rings C and D, did not show any affinity for 103 in the concentration range considered. The authors showed that the two calixarenes at the upper rim of the resorcinarene cavity did not directly participate in steroid binding; rather they take an important role in preorganizing the H-bonding sites of the amide linkers in a favorable way for interactions with the substrate.

Parini *et al.* found evidence for calixarene–steroid complex formation in the solid state, based on both time-dependent Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) and differential scanning calorimetry (DSC).²¹⁷ Upon grinding mixtures of different Δ^4 -3-ketosteroids with *p*-(*tert*-butyl)[6]- and *p*-(*tert*-butyl)-[8]calixarene, the crystal structure of the guests apparently breaks up. From the changes in IR frequency and the thermal behavior of the crystalline mixtures, the authors deduced that the steroidal C(3)-carbonyl group is transferred into a more hydrophobic environment, while the HO substituents of the steroid are involved in forming much tighter H-bonds.

A different approach to steroid binding was reported by Whitcombe *et al.*²³⁰ Recognition-site functionality was introduced into a polymer by means of molecular imprinting technique.²³¹ Cholesteryl 4-vinylphenyl carbonate (**104**) served as a styrene-like monomeric template and was copolymerized together with a cross-linking agent (Figure 18). Once the templating cholesterol (**1**) was hydrolyzed off, the polymeric material was found to selectively bind this steroid, owing to shape complementarity and the formation of a H-bond with HO-C(3) of the substrate. An association constant of $K_a = 1700$ L mol⁻¹ was



Figure 19. The tetraazonia[*n*.1.*n*.1]paracyclophanes **105** and **106** are hosts for deprotonated β -estradiol (**10**) and 2-tetralol (**107**) in basic D₂O/CD₃OD 3:2. The upfield complexation-induced changes in ¹H NMR chemical shifts of the guest proton resonances indicate that the steroid is included preferentially by rings A and B rather than by rings C and D in the cavity of **105**. Shown are the stability constants for the complexes formed by **105**.

calculated for 1:1 complexation of cholesterol in hexane which indicates high structural complementarity within the pores of such steroid-recognizing polymers. Also by molecular imprinting,²³² Mosbach and co-workers prepared efficient polymeric receptors for corticosteroids.^{232a}

B. Steroid Receptors for Aqueous Solutions

In the early 1980s, paracyclophanes^{233–235} became popular for their arene-binding properties in aqueous solution.^{253–257} For this reason, some of the initial studies on steroid recognition focused on the complexation of the aromatic A ring of estrogens.

Kumar and Schneider²¹⁸ studied the steroid-binding properties of the tetraazonia[n.1.n.1]paracyclophanes 105 and 106 (Figure 19) in aqueous solution. The smaller receptor 105 was found to be superior in complexing β -estradiol (10) in both its neutral and ionized form. ¹H and ¹³C NMR binding titrations in binary aqueous solvent mixtures at various pHs revealed that complexation of deprotonated 10, i.e. the phenoxide form, was more effective by one order of magnitude (in K_a) compared to the inclusion of the corresponding neutral phenolic form. Upon changing from strongly basic to neutral solution, the association constant for the 1:1 complex between 105 and 10 decreases from 253 to 21 L mol⁻¹ in D₂O/CD₃OD 3:2. This implicates that not only hydrophobic desolvation (i.e. gain in entropy by release of surface water into the bulk and gain in enthalpy through increase of solvent cohesive interactions) and dispersion interactions, but also ion-pairing effects stabilize the complex of the phenoxide form. For both deprotonated β -estradiol (10) and 2-tetralol (107), the CISs of the guest resonances (Figure 19) support complexation geometries in which the A and B rings preferentially occupy the cyclophane cavity, whereas the bulkier C and D rings of the steroid remain mostly in solution. The inclusion of the aromatic A ring into the cavity lined by four quaternary ammonium ions is clearly sterically preferred over the incorporation of a fully saturated cyclohexane ring. It also should provide a better host-guest ion-pairing geometry.



Figure 20. The cage-type macrocyclic receptor (+)-108 built by bridging cyclophanes **A** and **B** by four chiral, L-valine-derived spacers and reference compound (+)-109.



Figure 21. Association constants for the 1:1 complexes between receptors **108** and **109** with estrogens in D_2O/CD_3 -OD 3:1 (T = 300 K). Also shown are the upfield changes in ¹H NMR chemical shift at saturation binding observed for the protons of β -estradiol (**10**) when complexed to (+)-**109** or (+)-**108** (numbers in parentheses).

Furthermore, aromatic–aromatic^{36,191} as well as onium cation– π interactions^{44,258–260} may additionally stabilize the complex formed upon incorporation of the aromatic A ring.

Chiral, cage-type receptors for the inclusion complexation of aromatic substrates, including aromatic steroids, were prepared by Murakami *et al.* (Figure 20).^{45,219,220} The enantiomeric macrocycles (+)- and (-)-**108** are composed of [6.1.6.1]- (**A**) and [3.3.3.3]paracyclophane (**B**) substructures bridged by four chiral spacers comprising both *N*-methylpyridinium and either D- or L-valine residues. Circular dichroism spectra and computer model examinations indicated that the chirality of the bridges provides an overall helical twist to the receptors. For comparison, the macromonocyclic reference compounds (+)- and (-)-**109** were also studied.

¹H NMR titrations in D₂O/CD₃OD 3:1 afforded comparable stability constants for the complexation of β -estradiol (10) by (+)-108 and (+)-109, respectively (Figure 21). However, markedly smaller upfield CISs were observed for the aromatic guest resonances in the complex with (+)-108 than in the complex with (+)-109, which could indicate a less deep penetration of the A ring into the shielding interior cage of (+)-108 than into the cavity of cyclophane (+)-109. Estriol (95) also forms complexes of similar stability with both receptors. A modest enantioselectivity was observed with cage receptor (-)-108 which formed a more stable complex with α -estradiol (96) than (+)-108. However, the cavities of both receptors were found to be too narrow



Figure 22. Chiral macrocycle **110** for the shape-selective inclusion complexation of 3β -androsterone (**111**) and β -estradiol (**10**) in D₂O/CD₃OD 1:1 (T = 298 K).

for the inclusion of nonaromatic steroids such as testosterone.

Another chiral, highly preorganized cyclophane receptor was prepared in enantiomerically pure form by Wilcox and co-workers.²²¹ Macrocycle 110 consists of two bridged 9,10-dihydroanthracenes connected by a Tröger's base-like structure²⁶¹ on one side and closed on the other by a diphenylmethane moiety (Figure 22). The receptor was developed for the selective inclusion complexation of flat alicyclic substrates in aqueous solution. The authors found that conformationally locked cyclohexane guests bearing an axial methyl group or a similarly sized substituent are too bulky for full encapsulation. The observed shape-exclusion phenomenon was applied to the selective complexation of β -estradiol (10) over 3β androsterone (111).²²² ¹H NMR binding titrations in D_2O/CD_3OD 1:1 (T = 298 K) proved that the additional $H_3C(19)$ group, which is present only in the androgene ($K_a = 1000$ L mol⁻¹), reduces the binding affinity by a factor of 5 compared to the sterically less demanding estrogene ($K_a = 5000 \text{ L mol}^{-1}$). Studies within a series of cyclohexane derivatives afforded similar selectivities and, therefore, the observed differentiation is mainly attributable to steric rather than electronic factors.

The first cyclophane receptor shaped for the complexation of fully aliphatic steroids was reported by Koga and co-workers.^{223,224} The typical diphenylmethane moiety present in most arene-binding hosts at that time was replaced by the wider naphthylphenylmethane spacer to form tetraazoniacyclophane **112** (Figure 23), yielding a nearly rectangular cavity with parallel, face-to-face oriented aromatic walls. The four ammonium groups provide good solubility in protic solvents and, at the same time, keep the binding site open by means of charge repulsion. ¹H NMR binding studies in D₂O revealed that **112** is capable of recognizing a variety of large aliphatic guests including the sodium salt of deoxycholic acid **(82)**.

The first systematic study of synthetic steroid receptors was undertaken by Diederich and coworkers who, over the course of the past few years, investigated several cyclophanes^{225–229} for the complexation of a variety of steroidal substrates. Initial investigations^{225,226} focused on the two cyclophanes **113** and **114** which share the bis(naphthylphenylmethane) skeleton of receptor **112** introduced by Koga and co-workers. While the endocyclic am-

Table 6. Association Constants (K_a , L mol⁻¹), Calculated Complexation-Induced Changes in Chemical Shift at Saturation Binding ($\Delta \delta_{sat}$), Enthalpic (ΔH) and Entropic ($T\Delta S$) Contributions to the Free Enthalpy of Complexation (ΔG) for the 1:1 Inclusion Complexes Formed by Different Steroids and Cyclophane Receptor 113 in D₂O/CD₃OD 1:1, As Determined by Variable-Temperature ¹H NMR Titrations and van't Hoff Linear Regression Analysis

	K _a ^a	$-\Delta G^{a}$	$\Delta \delta_{sat}$	(ppm)	$-\Delta G^{\circ b}$	$-\Delta H^{\circ}$	$+T\Delta S^{\circ b}$
steroid	(L mol ⁻¹)	(kcal mol ⁻¹)	H ₃ C(19)	H ₃ C(18)	(kcal mol ^{-1})	(kcal mol ⁻¹)	(kcal mol ⁻¹)
2 ^c	150	2.9	-0.73	-0.56			
82 ^c	250	3.2	-0.76	-0.66			
80 ^c	800	3.9	-0.47	-1.40			
81 ^c	1 750	4.4	-0.30	-1.49	4.1	13.5	-9.4
83 ^c	7 100	5.2	-0.55	-1.49	5.1	8.7	-3.6
6	1 100	4.1	-1.44	-0.26	3.8	12.6	-8.8
7	1 500	4.3	-1.48	-0.30	4.0	13.7	-9.7
8	3 500	4.8	-1.48	-0.43	4.7	12.0	-7.3
^a Determiı	ned at 293 K. ²²⁵	^b Determined at	298 K. ²²⁶ ^c In	the presence	of 0.1 M Na ₂ CO ₃ .		



CI -Me

 $K_{\rm a} = 4000 \ \rm{I \ mol^{-1}}$

Figure 23. The first water-soluble cyclophane receptor (112) for the inclusion complexation of aliphatic steroids such as the sodium salt of deoxycholic acid (82) in D_2O .^{223,224}

monium groups of the latter were replaced by ether O atoms for rendering the binding sites more lipophilic, water solubility was preserved by the introduction of peripheral ammonium groups. Furthermore, MeO substituents were introduced in the phenyl rings because they are known to raise the critical aggregation concentration of similar hosts in aqueous solution^{191,262,263} and further deepen the cyclophane cavity.



In order to avoid self-aggregation of both host and guest during investigations of stoichiometric inclusion complexation, initial ¹H NMR titrations were run in D_2O solutions containing CD_3OD as cosolvent. Upon addition of 113 to a solution of different bile acids (2 and 80-83, Figure 11) and steroid hormones (6–8, Figure 1) in D_2O/CD_3OD 1:1, the upfield CISs of the steroid methyl groups $H_3C(18)$ and $H_3C(19)$ were monitored (Table 6). The large changes in chemical shift not only provided evidence for inclusion complexation but also permitted to calculate the association constants of the formed 1:1 complexes by means of nonlinear least-squares curve fitting.

As can be seen from Table 6, binding affinity generally decreases with increasing number of polar substituents in the guests, revealing high selectivity in some cases. For example, lithocholic acid (83), the least substituted steroid in this series, binds to 113 by 2 kcal mol⁻¹ stronger than deoxycholic acid (82) which only differs structurally by the presence of an additional 12 α -HO group at ring C. The affinity sequence **2** (cholic acid) < **82** (deoxycholic acid) < **80** (chenodeoxycholic acid) < **81** (ursodeoxycholic acid) < 83 (lithocholic acid) observed with 113 (Table 6) is identical to that observed with many cyclodextrin receptors (see entries 212-216, Table 4). It can therefore be concluded, that similar host-guest interactions, namely hydrophobic desolvation and dispersion forces, are responsible for steroid complexation in aqueous solution by the two different classes of (aromatic) cyclophane and (nonaromatic) cyclodextrin receptors. In the case of the resorcinarene receptor 97, a similar, but inverse selectivity to that shown in Table 6 had been observed for the complexation of the corresponding methyl ester derivatives of bile acids 2 and 80-83 in chloroform.²¹⁴ While in organic solution these guests are recognized by the formation of multiple H-bonds, in aqueous solution the desolvation of polar functional groups upon complexation is mainly responsible for selectivity effects. Carlson and Jorgensen showed by Monte Carlo liquid-phase simulations²⁶⁴ that the complex between 113 and cholic acid (2) is strongly disfavored compared to the complexes of steroids lacking the 12α -HO group, since the latter becomes deeply buried inside the cyclophane cavity and cannot be stabilized neither by the apolar host nor by solvation. Similar conclusions had previously been drawn from Corey-Pauling-Koltun (CPK) molecular model examinations.²²⁵ The difference in stability of 2 kcal mol⁻¹ between the complexes formed by lithocholic acid (83) and deoxycholic acid (82) with host 113 provides an impressive example for a binding selectivity in aqueous solution that does not originate from differences



Figure 24. Enthalpy–entropy compensation in D_2O/CD_3 -OD 1:1 for the complexation between receptor **113** and the steroids listed in Table 6 (A), and in D_2O between receptor **114** and the steroids listed in Table 7 (B).

in attractive host-guest interactions but rather from energetically unfavorable, complexation-induced polar functional group desolvation.

Variable-temperature ¹H NMR titrations²²⁶ provided insight into the driving force for steroid inclusion complexation with **113** (Table 6). In D_2O/CD_3OD 1:1, the association is strongly enthalpy driven $(-\Delta H^{\circ})$ = 8.7-13.7 kcal mol⁻¹) and the enthalpic driving force is compensated by unfavorable entropic terms $(-T\Delta S^{\circ} = 3.6-9.7 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})$. The plot of the entropic vs enthalpic contributions to the free enthalpy of complexation, ΔG , yields a strong isoequilibrium relationship (Figure 24A), referred to as enthalpy-entropy compensation, a well-known phenomenon observed in molecular association processes.^{36,265-271} A gain in solvent cohesive and dispersion-type interactions upon transferring the large apolar steroid from the bulk solvent into the receptor cavity are believed to be responsible for such enthalpically controlled tight complexation.^{36,190,271} Upon steroid inclusion, protic solvent molecules in the apolar receptor cavity and around the complementary substrate surface are transferred back into bulk solvent where they will be more stabilized by H-bonding interactions, resulting in a gain in cohesive energy. One can also consider that creating a cavity in a protic solvent to accommodate a free apolar substrate is energetically unfavorable. Correspondingly, cohesive energy is gained back when the substrate is transferred into the receptor binding site and, as a result, solvent may reoccupy the room previously taken by the substrate.^{79,109,272} Dispersion energy is gained in a tight apolar complexation process in water since the polarizability of CH, CH₂, and CH₃ groups is higher than that of OH groups. Upon complexation, van der Waals contacts between hydrocarbon surface and the less polarizable solvent



Figure 25. Representation of two possible binding patterns for the inclusion complexation of steroids by cyclophane **113**.

molecules are replaced by energetically more favorable contacts between the highly polarizable hydrocarbon surfaces of host and guest.^{36,190,271,273} Similar driving forces for tight apolar complexation have been previously discussed to explain the enthalpically driven complexation of aromatic substrates by cyclophane receptors.³⁶

Two preferred inclusion geometries can be proposed for the steroid complexes of 113, based on the observed CISs of the guest proton resonances and computer modeling. Assuming axial-type inclusion, *i.e.* a binding pattern in which the substrate moves along the central C_2 axis of the host perpendicular to the mean plane of the macrocycle, host-guest association will be most favorable if the apolar steroid rings are buried deeply in the cyclophane cavity while the polar groups orient into solution (Figure 25A). According to the calculated upfield CISs at saturation binding ($\Delta \delta_{sat}$) shown in Table 6, the H₃C(19) and $H_3C(18)$ groups of cholic (2) and deoxycholic acid (82) interact almost equally with the aromatic cavity walls of **113** ($-\Delta \delta_{sat} = 0.6 - 0.8$ ppm). Therefore, the substrates may be complexed both with their B and parts of their C rings preferentially. In such a geometry, the carboxylate and the 3α -HO group remain fully solvent exposed while the 7α - and 12α -HO groups must become at least partially desolvated, which accounts for the reduced binding affinities in these cases. On the other hand, chenodeoxycholic (80), ursodeoxycholic (81), and lithocholic (83) acids display especially large upfield CISs for their H₃C-(18) resonance ($-\Delta \delta_{sat} = 1.4 - 1.5$ ppm). In an axial steroid-cyclophane complex, this would give rise to a binding pattern in which the more apolar steroidal C and D rings are buried deepest. In contrast, hydrocortisone (6), cortisone (7), and testosterone (8) are preferentially included with their A and B rings, as revealed by the particularly large upfield CISs of their H₃C(19) proton resonance $(-\Delta \delta_{sat} = 1.4 - 1.5)$ ppm). However, the computational investigations by Carlson and Jorgensen 264 showed that a second complexation geometry must also be allowed for, in which the substrate can adopt a more pitched rather than an axial orientation (Figure 25B).

The improved solubility of cyclophane **114** as compared to **113** made it possible to perform ¹H NMR

Table 7. Association Constants (K_a , L mol⁻¹), Enthalpic (ΔH°) and Entropic ($T\Delta S^\circ$) Contributions to the Free Enthalpy of Complexation (ΔG) for the 1:1 Inclusion Complexes Formed by Different Steroids and Cyclophane Receptor 114 in Pure Water Containing 0.01 M Na₂CO₃, As Determined by Microcalorimetric and ¹H NMR Titrations

steroid	$K_{\mathrm{a}}{}^{a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	$\Delta G^{\circ \ b}$ (kcal mol ⁻¹)	$-\Delta H^{\circ}$ (kcal mol $^{-1}$)	$+T\Delta S^{\circ}$ (kcal mol ⁻¹)	method ^a			
84	3 000	4.8	3.1	1.7	А			
115	13 500	5.7	-0.7	6.4	Α			
81	18 900	5.9	4.0	1.9	Α			
116	23 200	6.0	2.1	3.9	Α			
116	24 900	6.0			В			
86	37 300	6.3			В			
79	100 000	6.8	1.5	5.3	Α			
^{<i>a</i>} A: Microcalorimetric titration in H_2O at 298 K. ^{<i>b</i>} B: 500 MHz ¹ H NMR titration in D_2O at 298 K								

and microcalorimetric titrations²⁷⁴ in pure water (containing 0.01 M Na₂CO₃) with steroidal substrates that possess elevated critical micelle concentrations²⁷⁵ such as ursodeoxycholic (**81**), hyocholic (**115**), hyodeoxycholic (79), glycochenodeoxycholic (86), dehydrocholic acid (84), as well as disodium dexamethasone-21-phosphate (116). Upon changing the solvent from D_2O/CD_3OD 1:1 to pure water, the free energy of complexation increases by *ca*. 2 kcal mol⁻¹; a finding previously obtained for several cyclophanearene complexes.^{36,191,276} While **113** was found to be the better receptor for neutral steroids, cyclophane 114 with its four quaternary ammonium residues was shown to be more efficient in binding anionic guests (Table 7). As expected from the results obtained with 113, the stability of the complexes formed by receptor 114 is related to both the number and the orientation of the functional groups in the substrates. For example, highly substituted dehydrocholic (84) and hyocholic acid (115) show the least affinity for 114, and their complexes are destabilized by 1-2 kcal mol⁻¹ relative to those formed by hyodeoxycholic acid (79).





116, Disodium dexamethasone-21-phosphate





Figure 26. Representation of two possible inclusion geometries for the complexes between receptor **114** (schematically shown) and hyodeoxycholate (**79**, A) and ursode-oxycholate (**81**, B). To avoid unfavorable inclusion and desolvation of the equatorial 7α -HO group, **81** probably adopts a complex geometry which does not allow efficient ion pairing with the pendant ammonium side arms of the receptor.

There is evidence that the complexes of cyclophane 114 (Table 7) are additionally stabilized by ion pairing between one or even two of the ammonium groups attached by linkers to the phenyl rings and the negatively charged side chains of the substrates that are present in basic aqueous solution. Firstly, the zwitterionic steroid 117 with an ammonium side chain on its D ring is not bound at all by the tetraammonium host due to charge repulsion.226 Secondly, anionic steroid inclusion by 114 in water was found to be accompanied by a favorable change in entropy as compared to the complexation by 113 in D_2O/CD_3OD 1:1. One contribution to such a favorable entropic driving force in pure water could be the increased hydrophobic effect,⁷⁹ *i.e.* the entropically more favorable desolvation of the apolar surfaces of host and guest. However, another contribution, which we believe is dominating, is the entropy gain due to the release of ordered water molecules from the solvation shells of the ionic centers of the binding partners that undergo ion pairing in the complex. Such an entropically favorable desolvation²⁷⁷ is absent in the complexation by **113** which lacks the cationic side chains at the phenyl rings. Table 7 shows that the association between 114 and hyodeoxycholate (79) is mainly entropically controlled $(\Delta H^{\circ} = -1.5 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}, T\Delta S^{\circ} = 5.3 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}),$ while the complex formation between 114 and ursodeoxycholate (81) is more enthalpically governed $(\Delta H^{\circ} = -4.0 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}, T\Delta S^{\circ} = 1.9 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})$. At first glance, this result is very surprising since the two substrates differ only in the position of their equatorial HO group on the B ring. However, differences in ion pairing, as a result of different complex geometries, could account for the change in the thermodynamic driving force. As can be seen from CPK model examinations, the carboxylate side chain of hyodeoxycholate (79) can interact with one of the pendant ammonium groups of the host if both the B and C rings are complexed (Figure 26A). A similar interaction is possibly prevented in the corresponding complex of ursodeoxycholate (81). Here, the 7α -HO group of the guest should enforce a different complexation geometry, hindering the charged groups to approach close enough for the formation of a strong, partially desolvated salt bridge.

Ion pairing in addition to apolar binding interactions has been previously shown to lead to high selectivities in the complexation of aromatic substrates by cyclophane receptors.^{38,244,278} Complexation of anionic steroids (Table 7) by receptor **114** is again characterized by a characteristic isoequilibrium relationship (Figure 24B). In this case, an increase in entropy during complexation is compensated by an increasingly less negative enthalpy.

Cyclophanes 113 and 114, similar to the cyclodextrins, possess cavities that are at best capable of including one or possibly two rings of the tetracyclic steroidal skeleton. In order to create deep cavities capable of full incorporation of a steroid, Diederich and co-workers connected two [6.1.6.1]paracyclophanes similar to 113 and 114 by means of acetylenic linkers to give the D_2 -symmetrical macrotricyclic receptors **118** and **119**.^{227,228} The smaller cyclophane **118** incorporates two ethynediyl bridges and possesses an 11 Å deep and 8×11 Å wide cavity, while the bis(butadiyndiyl) bridged receptor 119 provides an enlarged pocket of 9×12 Å width and 13 Å depth according to computer modeling studies.²²⁸ In section II.B. it was shown that cholesterol oxidase binds substrates like dehydroisoandrosterone (18) in a pocket of comparable depth (11 Å) to that of the macrotricyclic receptors 118 and 119.



In initial experiments with the new receptors, solubilization of cholesterol (1), progesterone (3), and testosterone (8) was studied using solid-liquid extraction techniques. Cholesterol was best solubilized by the smaller receptor 118. A 1 mM solution of 118 in D₂O enhanced the solubility of cholesterol by a factor of 190 from 4.7 μ M²⁷⁹ to 0.85 mM. Extraction of solid cholesterol with a 1 mM solution of 119 only provided a 0.42 mM solution of the steroid which corresponds to a complexation-mediated increase in solubility by a factor of 90. From these solid-liquid extraction data, association constants for the 1:1 complexes formed in the aqueous phase were calculated to be in the range of $K_a = 10^5 - 10^6$ L mol⁻¹ (Table 8).²⁷⁸ The 1:1 stoichiometry of the complexes was supported by computer-modeling studies.²⁸⁰

Table 8. Association Constants K_a (L mol⁻¹) and Binding Free Energies ΔG (kcal mol⁻¹) for 1:1 Steroid Complexes of 118 and 119 As Determined at 295 K by Solid–Liquid Extraction in D₂O^a

steroid	receptor	$K_{ m a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	ΔG (kcal mol ⁻¹)	
cholesterol (1) cholesterol (1) progesterone (3) testosterone (8)	118 119 119 118	$\begin{array}{c} 1.1\times 10^{6}\\ 1.5\times 10^{5}\\ 1.5\times 10^{5}\\ 6.8\times 10^{4}\end{array}$	$-8.2 \\ -7.1 \\ -7.1 \\ -6.5$	
^a Reproducibility of $\Lambda G \pm 0.4$ kcal mol ⁻¹				

A comparative and more accurate investigation of the steroid-binding properties of 118 and 119 was conducted by ¹H NMR binding titrations in CD₃OD where, unlike in water, most steroids are readily soluble and do not form aggregates. Although the change in solvent polarity from water to methanol reduces the complexation free energy by 3–4 kcal mol⁻¹, receptors **118** and **119** form remarkably stable complexes with many steroids in pure methanol (Table 9). In these complexes, the steroid is axially incorporated in the cavity, *i.e.* its longest axis extends in the direction of the C_2 axis passing through the cavity perpendicular to the mean molecular plane of each of the two bridged [6.1.6.1] paracyclophanes. The most striking observations of the ¹H NMR binding studies can be summarized as follows.

(i) Differences in the binding patterns seen with **118** and **119** are determined by the different cavity widths. The narrower cavity of **118** prefers encapsulation of steroids that possess a double bond in their B rings which therefore are flattened relative to their fully aliphatic analogs. Receptor **118** is quite selective for cholesterol and its derivatives such as cholesteryl acetate (**120**) or 5-cholestene (**121**) (entries 1-3 compared to entry 4, Table 9) as well as for testosterone (**8**, entry 8). In contrast, a fully aliphatic steroid such as cholestane fits well into the wider cavity of **119** (entry 15, Table 9).

(ii) In addition to differences in shape, functional group desolvation upon inclusion complexation is responsible for selectivity effects. For example, cholesteryl acetate (120) is bound stronger by 0.5–0.6 kcal mol⁻¹ by both receptors as compared to cholesterol (1) (entries 1, 12 vs 3, 14). Also, progesterone (3) binds more strongly to 119 than testosterone (8) by 1.6 kcal mol⁻¹ (entries 17, 19). On the one hand, these findings can be rationalized by the fact that the acetyl groups in 120 and 3 are probably less solvated than the corresponding HO groups in 1 and **8**, respectively. On the other hand, $C-H\cdots\pi$ interactions between the aromatic cavity walls of the receptor and the acetyl groups may further stabilize the more apolar derivatives over the HO substituted one. Similar interactions could also explain the high stability of the complex formed by 119 and pregnelonone acetate (124). Additionally, the depth of the cavity should also influence the degree to which desolvation of peripheral functional groups occurs. Thus, the better binding of testosterone (8) to 118 (entry 8) as compared to 119 (entry 19) may both be due to the different cavity width as well as to the greater depth of the binding site in 119, leading to more complete steroid encapsulation and greater functional group desolvation.



 \cap

124, Pregnenolone acetate

entry	receptor	steroid	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	$-\Delta G^{\circ}$ (kcal mol ⁻¹)	$\Delta \delta_{ m sat}$ (ppm): H ₃ C(18)
1	118	120, cholesteryl acetate	4 755	5.0	-1.95
2	118	121, 5-cholestene	3 190	4.8	-1.19
3	118	1, cholesterol	1 535	4.4	-1.70
4	118	122 , 5α -cholestane	865	4.0	-1.57
5	118	123 , 5α -androstane	500	3.7	-1.74
6	118	6, hydrocortisone	110	2.8	-0.60
7	118	7, cortisone	150	3.0	-2.16
8	118	8, testosterone	2 090	4.5	-1.69
9	118	10 , β -estradiol	390	3.5	-2.04
10	118	80, chenodeoxycholic acid	no significant binding		
11	118	83, lithocholic acid	305	3.4	0.57
12	119	120, cholesteryl acetate	2 300	4.6	-1.33
13	119	121, 5-cholestene	2 300	4.6	-1.20
14	119	1, cholesterol	900	4.1	-0.97
15	119	122 , 5α-cholestane	2 700	4.7	-1.10
16	119	123 , 5α -androstane	370	3.5	-1.16
17	119	3 , progesterone	2 600	4.7	-1.63
18	119	124, pregnenolone acetate	2 100	4.5	-1.68
19	119	8, testosterone	200	3.1	-1.13
20	119	10 , β -estradiol	170	3.0	-1.10
^a Also shown are the CISs at saturation binding $\Delta \delta_{sat}$ of the H ₃ C(18) protons, which were evaluated in the titration.					

(iii) The side chain of cholesterol and related steroids has a remarkable effect on the stability of the complexes formed by receptor **119** with its 13 Å deep binding site. For instance, 5α -cholestane (122) forms a much more stable complex ($\Delta(\Delta G^{\circ}) = 1.2$ kcal mol⁻¹) than 5α -androstane (123) which lacks the isoprenoidal side chain (entries 15 and 16, Table 9). Diagnostic upfield CISs of the H₃C resonances in the side chain of 122 upon complexation with 119 provide experimental evidence for the additional incorporation of that flexible part of the guest in the host cavity. In contrast, the less deep (11 Å) cavity of 118 is not efficient in incorporating the isoprenoidal side chain and 5α -cholestane (122) and 5α -androstane (123) form complexes of similar stability (entries 4 and 5).

(iv) Finally, both cyclophane receptors **118** and **119** discriminate between aliphatic and aromatic guests, the corresponding complexes with β -estradiol (**10**) being weak in comparison with those of most aliphatic guests (entries 9 and 20, Table 9).

Recently, the first X-ray crystal structure of a naphthylphenylmethane-shaped cyclophane (**125**) became available, which proved that these receptors

provide highly preorganized, nearly rectangular cavities with a parallel, face-to-face orientation of the two naphthalene and the two benzene rings, respectively.²²⁹ In a 1:2 inclusion complex with toluene, the cavity dimensions were found to be 8.3×11.4 Å (distances between face-to-face aromatic walls). Cyclophane **125** forms crystalline inclusion complexes with a variety of solvent molecules such as 1,2-dichloroethane, benzene, toluene, or *p*-xylene which fill infinite molecular channels formed by stacking macrocycles.²⁸¹



Tetrabromocyclophane **125** served as a precursor for the construction of tetracarboxylic acid **126**, which

Table 10. Association Constants K_a (L mol⁻¹) and Complexation Free Enthalpies ΔG° (kcal mol⁻¹) for Dendrophane–Steroid Complexes in Borate-Buffered D₂O (pD 10.5)/CD₃OD 1:1 (v/v) at 298 K^a

		K ₂	$\Lambda G^{\circ b}$	$\Delta \delta_{sat}$ (ppm)	
receptor	steroid	$(L \text{ mol}^{-1})$	(kcal mol ^{-1})	H ₃ C(19)	H ₃ C(18)
126 ^c	3	1 520	-4.3	d	
126	8	1 300	-4.2	d	
126	7	380	-3.5	d	
126	83	270	-3.3	d	
126	6	80	-2.6	d	
126	79	40	-2.2	d	
126	8	1 350	-4.3	-0.81	-0.24
127	8	700	-3.9	-0.97	-0.25
128	8	750	-3.9	-1.60	-0.35
129	8	1 100	-4.2	-1.33	-0.30

 a Also shown are the CISs calculated for saturation binding $(\Delta\delta_{sat})$ for the resonances of $H_3C(19)$ and $H_3C(18)$ of the bound steroid. 229 b Uncertainties in $\Delta G^\circ \pm 0.1$ kcal mol $^{-1}$. c Linear van't Hoff regression analysis of variable-temperature 1H NMR titrations yielded $\Delta H^\circ = -5.0$ kcal mol $^{-1}$ and $T\Delta S^\circ = -0.8$ kcal mol $^{-1}$. d Host signals were followed ($\Delta\delta_{sat} = 0.16-0.50$ ppm).

was subsequently used as the core of steroid-binding dendritic receptors.²²⁹ Before the water-soluble *den*dritic cyclophanes (dendrophanes)²⁸² 127-129 of first to third generation were constructed, following known dendrimer techniques,^{283–287} the steroid-recognizing properties of the core receptor 126 were explored in ¹H NMR titrations conducted in borate-buffered D₂O (pD 10.5)/CD₃OD 1:1 (Table 10). Similar to cyclophane 113, receptor 126 discriminates between steroids of different polarity: complexation strength decreases from progesterone (3), to testosterone (8), to cortisone (7), to lithocholic acid (83), to hydrocortisone (6), and to hyodeoxycholic acid (79). The stability of the inclusion complexes is lowered by increasing steroid polarity and by electrostatic repulsion, if the substrates also possess carboxylate residues.

The third-generation dendrophane **129** (C₈₅₈H₁₃₇₂- $N_{52}O_{432}$, Chart 1) has a molecular weight of 19 328 D and carries 108 peripheral carboxylate groups. All three dendrophanes 127-129 were investigated for their steroid binding properties and were found to form 1:1 complexes of comparable stability to that of core cyclophane **126** in borate-buffered D_2O (pD 10.5)/ CD₃OD 1:1 (Table 10). Apparently, the deeply buried cyclophane recognition site remains open and accessible within the dendritic shells, and hydrophobic collapse does not occur in polar solvents. The observed CISs of the steroidal methyl group ¹H NMR resonances clearly showed that complexation occurred within the cyclophane core in a 1:1 stoichiometry rather than in a statistic way within the dendritic shell;²⁸⁸ the data also provided evidence for a generation-dependent conformational change in the steroid-dendrophanes complexes. Furthermore, the host-guest exchange kinetics remained fast even for the generation three dendrophane, which possesses a globular structure of about 20 Å radius: a finding of some importance with respect to the future construction of artificial proteins and enzymes.^{45–48}



C. Conclusions

Water-soluble cyclophane receptors shaped by naphthylphenylmethane units are efficient binders of steroids in aqueous solutions. Complex stoichiometry and stability are conveniently assayed in ¹H NMR binding titrations by taking advantage of the complexation-induced changes in chemical shift (CISs) that are observed when the steroidal substrate is incorporated into the aromatic cavity of the binding site. The major driving forces for inclusion complexation are entropically favorable hydrophobic desolvation, enthalpically favorable increase in solvent cohesive energy, as well as in dispersion interactions. As in other molecular association processes, complexation thermodynamics are characterized by strong enthalpy-entropy compensation. In general, the more hydrophobic the steroid core, the more stable the complexes formed. Significant selectivities can result from ion pairing interactions (in case of receptor 114), from unfavorable desolvation of functional groups of the steroid upon incorporation into the apolar cavity binding site (in case of receptor 113), and from shape differences as subtle as the presence or absence of a double bond in the steroidal B ring (in case of receptors 118 and 119). The latter macrotricyclic receptors efficiently solubilize steroids such as cholesterol in water. With their highly preorganized, 11 (118) and 13 Å (119) deep apolar cavities, they can fully include all four rings A, B, C, and D of the steroidal substrate and, in case of 119, even provide space for incorporation of at least parts

Chart 1. Compound 129



of the isoprenoidal side chain of cholesterol derivatives. Thus, 118 and 119 resemble most closely some of the deep apolar pockets found in steroid-binding antibodies, proteins, and enzymes (section II). In the extension of steroid binding cyclophanes to dendrophanes, the most amazing result was the observation that complexation of testosterone by the globular third-generation receptor 129, with ca. 4 nm diameter, occurs still fast on the ¹H NMR time scale. This opens up exciting perspectives for catalytically active, steroid-converting dendrophanes: catalytic mechanisms must be very efficient before dissociation rates from the catalytic cyclophane core will become rate determining. The development of highly specific, tight-binding steroid receptors could provide new strategies for interfering with biologically important steroids *in vivo* and potentially lead to a new class of pharmacological agents. Receptors specific for cholesterol may offer an alternative pharmacological strategy for the dissolution of cholesterol deposits such as those in atherosclerotic plaque. Many of the pharmacological objectives, previously targeted exclusively with cyclodextrins (section III), might be targeted in the future with tailor-made synthetic receptors, which are tunable in their properties by design and molecular construction.

V. Steroid-Based Synthetic Receptors

Steroids offer several attractive features to be used as building blocks in the construction of molecular receptors. In fact, as will be shown, some of the highly functionalized steroids act themselves as molecular receptors. One distinct advantage is their high degree of preorganization. When inserted into a receptor, the rigid tetracyclic steroid frame enforces a preorganized binding site and provides a high degree of conformational homogeneity, known to be crucial to selective molecular recognition. Furthermore, substituted steroids such as the natural and modified bile acids can be viewed as rigid molecular surfaces from which functional groups, capable of H-bonding interactions or ion pairing diverge in a stereochemically well-defined way. Although crystalline bile acid inclusion complexes have been known since the past century, the application of steroids to the construction of molecular receptors that function in the liquid phase has efficiently been pursued only during the past decade. Whereas steroids have been used as substrates in the studies described in the past three sections, they act as receptors or receptor fragments in the systems described in this final section. Only by exploring the function and properties of steroids as both hosts and guests, the impact of these compounds in molecular recognition will be revealed.

A. Steroid-Based Receptors for Molecular Recognition in the Liquid Phase

One of the first developments of steroid-based receptors was described by Guthrie *et al.*^{289–294} By starting from corticosterone,²⁹⁰ a catalytic steroid was prepared with an appended imidazolyl group, which was able to catalyze both ester hydrolysis²⁹¹ and β -elimination²⁹² reactions of substrates with good leaving groups in aqueous solutions. The tweezer-like molecule **130** (Figure 27) was found to be more efficient in binding and catalysis²⁹³ than monomeric steroids, as a result of increased hydrophobic interactions and a better defined association mode.²⁹⁴ The



Figure 27. Tweezer-type steroid receptors and catalysts synthesized by Guthrie *et al.* (**130**),^{289–294} McKenna *et al.* (**131**–**133**),²⁹⁵ and Burrows *et al.* (**134**).^{297–299}

latter type of bis-steroid receptor had previously been developed by McKenna *et al.* in order to find potential enzyme mimics.²⁹⁵ The resulting podands **131–133** (Figure 27) are able to solubilize perylene (water solubility $< 2 \times 10^{-9}$ mol L⁻¹)^{278,296} quite efficiently in water, without the formation of micelles.

More detailed investigations on the conformations and binding properties of receptor 134, another cholic acid-based system, were carried out by Burrows and co-workers.^{297–299} NMR studies showed conformation dependence on both temperature and solvent. The authors proposed two conformational preferences: a more closed form as shown schematically in Figure 27, which is stabilized by intramolecular H-bonding, and an open, freely rotating form. In apolar solvents such as CDCl₃, the spectra obtained indicated a dynamic exchange between these two forms with an energy barrier of 14 kcal mol⁻¹ (coalescence at 29 °C at 300 MHz). Such an assumption was supported by the fact that addition of more competitive, H-bondforming solvents such as CD₃OD favored free rotation even at low temperatures. Receptor 134 showed association with O(1)-pentyl glucopyranoside at 56 °C in CDCl₃,²⁹⁸ however, no binding constants were measured. Computational studies using macrocyclic model compounds for 134 and inositol as a model for the monosaccharide suggested that the guest is bound by H-bonding interactions with the convergent polar functional groups in the pseudo-macrocyclic cavity.299

Polyamines such as putrescine, spermidine, and spermine are known for their DNA binding affinity. Also, steroidal amines such as squalamine (**135**), a natural product isolated from sharks, and the squalamine mimic **136**³⁰⁰ are of considerable interest as antibiotics (Figure 28). In qualitative binding



Figure 28. Steroidal amines squalamine (**135**) isolated from sharks, the squalamine model compound **136**, and the DNA complexing bis-steroid **137**.

assays, the protonated bis-steroidal tetraamine **137**³⁰¹ required a lower concentration than simple polyamines or model compounds for 50% ethidium bromide displacement from its DNA complex.

The rigid, L-shaped³⁰² steroidal nucleus of cholic acid has served as a versatile molecular frame for



Figure 29. Cholaphanes **138**–**144**, steroid-based cryptand **145**, and comparison compound **146** prepared by Davis and co-workers.^{305–315}

the construction of macrocyclic receptors^{303,304} named cholaphanes, and designed for the complexation of polar substrates in apolar solvents via H-bond formation.³⁰⁵⁻³¹⁵ In this work by Davis and coworkers, advantage is taken from the fact that cholic acid possesses two faces: the highly apolar β -face and the functionalized α -face with three HO groups, which can be readily transformed into other functionality.^{304,305–307} In cholaphane **138**, the β -face is located at the exterior, providing solubility in apolar solvents while the α -face, with two HO groups, positions H-bond donor and acceptor centers within the cavity (Figure 29). Analogs with either partially (139 and 140) or fully protected (141³⁰⁸-143) HO groups were also synthesized.^{309,310} Inversion of the function of the cholaphane, toward hydrophobic binding in aqueous solution, was achieved by attachment of polar groups to the exterior face and full protection of the HO groups in the cavity.³¹¹ The corresponding macrocycle 144, which is less flexible than 138-143, formed a crystalline complex incorporating two molecules of tetrahydrofuran in its cavity.³¹²

Table 11. Association Constants K_a (L mol⁻¹) and Binding Free Energies ΔG° (kcal mol⁻¹) Determined by ¹H NMR Binding Titrations for the Complexes Formed between Alkyl Glycosides and Cholaphanes 138 and 139 in CDCl₃ (T = 298 K)

receptor	substrate	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	ΔG° (kcal mol ⁻¹)
138	$O(1)$ -octyl α -D-glucopyranoside	580	-3.8
138	$O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside	3 100	-4.8
138	$O(1)$ -octyl α -L-glucopyranoside	1 0 3 0	-4.1
138	$O(1)$ -octyl β -L-glucopyranoside	1 000	-4.1
138	$O(1)$ -dodecyl β -D-glucopyranoside	1 740	-4.4
139	$O(1)$ -dodecyl β -D-glucopyranoside	700	-3.9

Table 12. Association Constants K_a (L mol⁻¹) and Binding Free Energies ΔG° (kcal mol⁻¹) Determined by ¹H NMR Titrations at 298 K for the Complexes Formed by Cholaphane 145 and Comparison Compound 146 with Tetrabutylammonium Halides in CDCl₃

receptor	substrate	$K_{\rm a}$ (L mol ⁻¹)	ΔG° (kcal mol ⁻¹)
145	Bu ₄ N ⁺ F ⁻	$3\ 220\pm350$	-4.8
145	Bu ₄ N ⁺ Cl ⁻	990 ± 80	-4.1
145	$Bu_4N^+Cl^-$	250 ± 20 53 ± 2	-3.3
146	$Bu_4N^+Br^-$	36 ± 1	-2.1

The unprotected cholaphane **138** is an efficient receptor for alkyl glucosides in CDCl₃. The substrates bind in the cavity of **138** by forming intermolecular H-bonds between their HO residues and the convergent HO and NH groups of the receptor. Binding was detected by following the downfield CIS of the N*H* resonance of the host. As a result of the high preorganization of the chiral macrocycle, both a remarkable diastereo- and enantioselectivity was observed (Table 11).³¹³ Also, upon HO group protection, the association strength decreases: benzylated cholaphane **139** forms weaker complexes than unprotected **138**.³¹⁴

Steroid-based cryptand **145** as well as comparison compound **146** recognize halide anions in $CDCl_{3}$.³¹⁵ The stability of the 1:1 complexes with **145** decreases in the sequence $F^- > Cl^- > Br^-$ (Table 12). Expectedly, the complexes of the nonmacrocyclic receptor are much less stable than those formed by the macrocycle. According to computer modeling and evaluation of CISs in the ¹H NMR spectra of the corresponding complexes, **145** encapsulates the halide anions in a cryptate-like fashion.³⁵ The complexes are particularly stabilized by ionic H-bonds between the halide anion and the N–H groups of the receptor; additional stabilization arises from H-bonds between the enclosed substrate and the HO groups of **145** or **146**.

Another interesting series of macrocyclic receptors was obtained by Bonar-Law and Sanders,^{316–319} who combined the properties of steroids with those of metalloporphyrins. The zinc(II) derivative **147** was designed for the complexation of a variety of nitrogen bases via both metal–amine and H-bonding interactions (Figure 30). In compound **147**, each cap consists of two cholic acid moieties linked in a macrocyclic fashion by two ester bridges. Association constants for complexes of **147** were determined and compared to those measured for complexes formed by a simple, noncapped zinc porphyrin. In CDCl₃ it



Figure 30. Steroid-capped porphyrins for complexation of amines and monosaccharides *via* H-bonding and metal center coordination.

was found that nitrogen bases, such as 4-hydroxypyridine, which can undergo both metal-amine and H-bonding interactions, formed a more stable complex with 147 than with the simple metalloporphyrin. The opposite binding behavior was observed for pyridine derivatives lacking additional polar functional groups. The strongest association with 147 was observed with purine as a guest ($K_a = 2.1 \times 10^6$ L mol⁻¹ in CHCl₃, T = 293 K).³¹⁷ Receptor **147** was also solubilized in water by incorporation into micelles formed by sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) with the expectation that the amine substrates could now be bound in aqueous solution.³¹⁶ The catalytic properties of 147 were examined in transacylation reactions in chloroform. Upon addition of 2 equiv of 4-(N,N-dimethylamino) pyridine and an excess of the mixed anhydride formed from 3-carboxypyridine and 2,6-dichlorobenzoic acid, rapid acylation of one HO group of 147 was observed. The phenomenon was not observed with the analogous Zn-free system, suggesting that pyridine-zinc(II) association is responsible for positioning the active species in close proximity and favorable orientation to the reacting HO group, thereby lowering the activation free energy of the transacylation process.³¹⁷

The large receptor $\mathbf{Zn}_2\mathbf{148}$ was found to strongly bind to substrates capable of interacting in a ditopic mode with both zinc(II) centers. Accordingly, formation of highly stable complexes with 4,4'-bipyridine ($K_a = 2.5 \times 10^6$ L mol⁻¹, T = 295 K) and 1,4-diazabicyclo[2.2.2.]octane (DABCO, $K_a = 8.0 \times 10^7$ L mol⁻¹) was observed in CH₂Cl₂.³¹⁸

Steroid-capped porphyrins such as 149 and metalated Zn149 are suitable for polyol and carbohydrate recognition.³¹⁹ Table 13 shows the thermodynamic data for the 1:1 inclusion complexation of alkyl pyranosides in CH₂Cl₂, for which both modest anomeric and enantioselectivity were observed. A comparison between the affinities to 149 and Zn149 showed that substrate coordination to the Lewis acidic metal ion center hardly influences the association processes. Most of the complexation strength appears to be derived from H-bonding to the HO groups of the steroidal cap as well as from dispersion interactions in the cavity binding site. Presumably, the cavity is too large for the pyranoside substrates; thus contacts to both HO groups and the metal center cannot be well established. However, complexation is strengthened upon addition of stoichiometric amounts of water or methanol, which cobind in the cavity, thus making it geometrically more complementary to the shape of the sugars.

Cyclic oligomers of cholic acid, the so-called cyclocholates, with the HO groups transformed into methoxyethoxymethyl (MEM) ethers, were prepared for alkali metal ion complexation in organic solvents

Table 13. Binding Free Energies ΔG° (kcal mol⁻¹) determined by UV/vis and/or ¹H NMR Binding Titrations at Constant Carbohydrate Concentration for the Complexes Formed between Various Pyranosides and the Capped Porphyrins 149 and Zn149 in the Presence and Absence of Defined, Small Amounts of Added H₂O or MeOH (T = 295 K)

			ΔG° (kcal mol ⁻¹)		
substrate	solvent	dry	$+H_2O$	+MeOH	
$O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-5.26			
$O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.90			
$O(1)$ -octyl α -D-glucopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.47			
$O(1)$ -decyl β -D-mannopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-5.02	$-5.77 (95)^{a}$	-5.43 (125)	
$O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-5.19	-5.53(90)	-5.79 (125)	
$O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside	CCl_4	-8.40	-8.76 (6)	-9.33 (12)	
$O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside	CHCl ₃	-4.69	-5.81 (50)		
$O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-4.28	-5.17(90)	-4.64 (125)	
$O(1)$ -octyl α -D-glucopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.99			
$O(1)$ -octyl α -L-glucopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.25			
$O(1)$ -decyl β -D-galactopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.11			
$O(1)$ -decyl α -D-galactopyranoside	CH_2Cl_2	-3.64			
	substrate $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside $O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -octyl α -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-mannopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -octyl β -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -octyl α -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-glucopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-galactopyranoside $O(1)$ -decyl α -D-galactopyranoside	$\begin{array}{c c} substrate & solvent \\ \hline O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-mannopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-octyl \ \beta-D-glucopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-octyl \ \alpha-D-glucopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \beta-D-mannopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-mannopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-mannopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-mannopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-octyl \ \beta-D-glucopyranoside & CHCl_3 \\ O(1)-octyl \ \beta-D-glucopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-octyl \ \alpha-D-glucopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-galactopyranoside & CH_2Cl_2 \\ O(1)-decyl \ \alpha-D-galactopyran$	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	

 a The numbers in parentheses represent the concentration of added H₂O or MeOH (mmol L⁻¹).



Figure 31. Cyclic oligomers **150** and **151** of cholic acid derivatives, named "cyclocholates".^{320–322}

such as chloroform.^{320,321} In macrocycle **150** (Figure 31) and larger oligomers, with MEM or other acyclic oligoether functions attached, the steroid moieties act as semirigid spacers with podand function. Association constants for alkali metal ion binding to **150** varied between $K_a = 700$ and 4300 L mol⁻¹ in wet CDCl₃ at T = 292-295 K, with no peak selectivity being observed.³²⁰ Cyclocholate **151** was synthesized via a Beckmann rearrangement and showed a remarkable tendency to dimerize in CCl₄ (dimerization constant of 30 000 L mol⁻¹).³²² The authors suggest that this high association tendency is due to intermolecular H-bonding between the amide groups of two macrorings.

Capping a cyclocholate by a porphyrin led to the molecular bowl **152** (Figure 32) which is suitable for the recognition of (–)-morphine (**153**) and its derivatives in CH_2Cl_2 at 293 K.³²³ Host–guest binding occurs by a combination of both metal–ligand and



Figure 32. Natural (–)-morphine (**153**) is an excellent substrate for the molecular bowl-type receptor **152**.^{324,325}

H-bonding interactions, with the main contribution to the association free energy coming from H-bonding. This was clearly demonstrated in comparative studies with **153** and protected derivatives, whereas natural (–)-morphine (**153**) binds with an association constant K_a of 230 000 L mol⁻¹, codeine (morphine monomethyl ether) gives $K_a = 13 000$ L mol⁻¹, and the corresponding dimethyl ether only bound with K_a = 240 L mol⁻¹.³²⁴ A high degree of chiral recognition was observed: natural (–)-morphine binds by 2.2 kcal mol⁻¹ better to the optically active molecular bowl than the enantiomeric (+)-morphine.³²⁵

In a combinatorial approach to optimized receptors for pentapeptidic ⁵Leu enkephalin derivatives, Still and co-workers^{326,327} used the tetracyclic frame of steroids as rigid spacers³²⁸ which position two peptidic side chains at a defined mutual distance and orientation (Figure 33). Libraries of receptors **154** and **155**, immobilized to polymer beads, were prepared by variation of the amino acids (AA) in the two



Figure 33. Steroids used as rigid backbones for peptide chains in a combinatorial approach by Still and co-workers to selective receptors for ⁵Leu enkephalin derivatives.^{326,327} The gray circles symbolize the polymer beads on which the receptors are immobilized. $AA_1 - AA_4$ are amino acid residues.

peptide side chains. Screening the libraries demonstrated sequence-specific binding of *N*-acylated ⁵Leu enkephalin methyl ester by **155** in CDCl₃, with the most effective association occurring for $AA_1 = L$ -Asn, $AA_2 = D$ -Asn, and $AA_3 = D$ -Phe.

B. Steroids as Hosts in Supramolecular Assemblies

With their large lipophilic surface, steroids and in particular cholesterol derivatives³²⁹ can associate under the formation of supramolecular assemblies such as vesicles. Hydrogel nanoparticles of 20–30 nm diameter form in water by self-assembly of polymeric amphiphiles such as cholesterol-bearing pullulan, a polysaccharide.³³⁰ The size and density of the hydrogel nanoparticles is controlled by the amount of cholesterol attached to the carbohydrate, and the structure is greatly determined by domains of associated cholesterol. These polymeric self-aggregates bind to a variety of hydrophobic substances, particularly proteins such as α -chymotrypsin or bovin serum albumin. Upon complexation, the thermal stability of these proteins is greatly enhanced.

Gokel and co-workers prepared the lariat ethers^{331,332} **156** and **157** (Figure 34) by linking hydrophobic 3-cholestanol or cholesterol to crown ethers.^{333–335} The amphiphilic compound **157a** was shown to form vesicles in aqueous solutions.³³⁶ Other vesicles, including redox-switchable molecular aggregates, were obtained by attachment of a ferrocenyl group to cholesterol and derivatives.^{337,338}

Crown ether appended cholesterol derivatives (Figure 35)^{339,340} may form liquid crystals and have been investigated by Shinkai and co-workers as artificial ion channels. A 1:1 mixture of **158a** and **158b** displayed liquid crystalline behavior at room temperature. Upon immobilization on a polymeric support, an ion channel with good selectivity for K⁺ ions was obtained.^{341–343} A related liquid crystalline system was formed from **158b**³⁴⁴ mixed with cholesteryl nonaoate and 3-chloro-5-cholestene and acted as a chromophoric sensor.³⁴⁴ The system responded



156



157a n = 1

157b n = 2

Figure 34. Steroidal lariat ethers prepared by Gokel and co-workers. $^{331-336}$



Figure 35. Cholesterol derivatives for ion binding (**158**a/**b**), for pyranoside recognition (**159**), and for photoswitch-able gels (**160**), prepared by Shinkai and co-workers.^{342–352}

by a change in color to the differential complexation of the enantiomers of substrates such as phenylalanine methyl ester hydrochloride³⁴⁴ or alkali mandelates³⁴⁵ which bind with their cationic centers to the crown ether portion. Compound **158b** was also used as an enantiomerically selective sensor at the air– water interface.³⁴⁶

Chiral recognition of monosaccharides was observed in a cholesteric liquid crystalline membrane containing the cholesterol-boronic acid conjugate **159**. Pyranose and furanose substrates were shown to react with the boronic acid residue of **159** under formation of a cyclic boronate ester. The membrane altered its color upon treatment with the guest molecules, depending on their chirality.³⁴⁷ Chiral discrimination of monosaccharides was also achieved in monolayers at the air-water interface, composed of **159**.³⁴⁸

The photoswitchable cholesterol–crown ether conjugate **160** and related compounds containing an azobenzene moiety^{349,350} were found to act as gelators



Figure 36. Steroid appended cyclophanes **161** and **162** for membrane insertion and hydrophobic complexation.^{353–356}

of several organic solvents.³⁵¹ The CD spectra of these gels changed significantly upon irradiation, which induces $trans \rightarrow cis$ isomerization of the azobenzene chromophore.³⁵²

The steroid-appended water-soluble cyclophanes **161** and **162** (Figure 36) were prepared by Murakami and co-workers.^{353,354} Binding of the fluorescent probe 8-anilinonaphthalene-1-sulfonate (ANS) to **161** was observed in aqueous solution ($K_a = 3.3 \times 10^5$ L mol⁻¹)³⁵⁵ and also in the presence of synthetic bilayer membranes in which the cyclophane was incorporated.³⁵⁶

Groves and Neumann reported the regioselective epoxidation³⁵⁷ and hydroxylation³⁵⁸ of steroids in water catalyzed by membrane spanning Fe(III) or Mn(III) porphyrins, respectively, in the presence of oxygen-transfer agents such as iodosylbenzene or sodium periodate.³⁵⁹ The cytochrome P-450 mimics insert into membranes with the aid of four cholesterol residues that are attached to the four *meso*-phenyl rings of the metalloporphyrin. The cholesterol residues all arrange on one face of the porphyrin and confine a binding site for steroids such as cholesterol. The substrates are trapped and expose selected bonds to the reactive higher valent metal-oxo species which regioselectively transfers the O atom. A related system was able to bind the electron transfer protein cytochrome c at a membrane surface.³⁶⁰

Guest selectivity in micellar inclusion processes is usually not high, but it is noteworthy that cholic acid micelles (2) bind fatty esters more weakly than micelles of deoxycholic (82) or chenodeoxycholic acid (80).³⁶¹ The bile acid micelles accelerate the hydrolysis of fatty acid substrates by enhancing their solubility and through catalytic mechanisms such as proximity between reactive groups, reduced micropolarity, and possibly acid-base catalysis. Interestingly, a micellar system composed of chenodeoxycholic acid was found to assist dissolution of gallstones.³⁶¹ Cholate micelles have also been explored as chiral microreactors for the enantioselective reduction of ketones by NaBH₄, but the enantiomeric excesses obtained were low.³⁶²

C. Steroid Clathrates

Steroids, particularly deoxycholic acid (**82**) are able to form crystalline inclusion complexes (clathrates). Systems of the deoxycholic acid type, also called choleic acids, were described in the last century.³⁶³ The structures of these inclusion complexes, however, were only elucidated during the past decades, after X-ray crystal structure analysis became available. In this review, we shall restrict ourselves to a brief and more general description of clathrate-forming steroids with regard to structure and interesting function and application. A complete overview would lie far beyond the scope of this work.

As mentioned above, the most frequently used host for steroidal solid-state inclusion complexes is deoxycholic acid (82). Depending on the guest, 82 forms three principal types of clathrates of orthorhombic, tetragonal, or hexagonal structure.³⁶³ Thereby, the most common crystal structure is orthorhombic. As shown in Figure 37, the guest molecules are packed in channels located between antiparallel bilayers of head-to-tail arranged host molecules and the crystal packing is stabilized by intermolecular H-bonding networks between the steroidal HO and COOH groups. In the tetragonal and hexagonal structures, the hosts either also form bilayers (tetragonal) or are helically arranged (hexagonal). In both types, guest inclusion also occurs within channels running through the crystal lattice.

Usually, the host/guest ratio increases with the length of the guest. Guests in a deoxycholic acid lattice can be as diverse as aliphatic, alicyclic, and aromatic hydrocarbons, alcohols, ketones, fatty acids, esters, ethers, phenols, azo dyes, nitriles, peroxides, and even ferrocene. The inclusion complexes are often formed by slow evaporation of an ethanolic solution containing host and guest.^{363,364}

Apocholic acid (**163**) differs from deoxycholic acid (**22**) only by a double bond between C(8) and C(14) and forms also channel inclusion complexes, mostly with hydrocarbons and ketones. In many studies, solid-state complexes of apocholic acid were prepared for comparison with the clathrates of deoxycholic acid in order to explore on the molecular level the preference for formation of particular crystal structures.³⁶⁴⁻³⁶⁶

Although cholic acid (2) is very similar to deoxycholic acid (82), only a few inclusion complexes of this bile acid had been discussed prior to the middle of the 1980s, whereas deoxycholic acid clathrates have been known since the last century.³⁶⁷ More recently however, a large number of guests such as alcohols, carboxylic acids, esters, ketones, aldehydes, ethers, amines, and others have also been shown to form clathrates with cholic acid and the structures of these inclusion complexes have been characterized.³⁶⁷



Figure 37. Deoxycholic acid (**82**) and apocholic acid (**163**) form clathrates with a variety of guests. Shown is schematically an orthorhombic structure viewed in the x, y plane. Guest molecules (black circles), such as acetophenone, are enclosed in infinite channels extending along the z axis. These channels are located between antiparallel bilayers formed by a head-to-tail arrangement of the host molecules. Also shown is the H-bonding pattern (dashed lines) between host molecules in one bilayer.

A substantial difference between the inclusion properties of deoxycholic acid (82) and cholic acid (2) is their differential ability to form clathrates with hydrocarbons such as 1,3-butadienes when recrystallized from ethanol. Whereas under such conditions deoxycholic acid forms a hydrocarbon clathrate, cholic acid clearly prefers to include the alcoholic solvent molecules. The packing in the latter inclusion complexes is also of the bilayer type, but since the arrangement of the host molecules is head-to-head, the bilayers are less densely packed and more flexible compared to deoxycholic acid. This might be a reason for the observed inclusion of either ethanol or acetophenone in the cholic acid lattice, which was clearly demonstrated by X-ray diffraction.^{367,368} Since the crystal structures of cholic acid and its ethanol and acetophenone clathrates were known, the formation of binary complexes by crystal-to-crystal transformation starting from pure host crystals in a guest solution could be shown by X-ray diffraction and SEM (scanning electron micrography) in addition to IR spectroscopy. Although the structures of the lattices changed during the solid-state transformation from pure cholic acid to the binary complexes, the crystallinity of the latter was fully maintained.

Not much is known about the inclusion complex forming abilities of other steroids. The X-ray crystal structures of cholesterol hydrate and the clathrates with ethanol and other guests have been described.³⁶⁹ Also, formation and characterization of clathrates between sitosterol (**164**), stigmasterol (**165**), and ergosterol (**166**) and various guests were reported. Because these steroids only possess one HO group, they cannot form H-bonding networks. These apolar compounds arrange in bilayers but do not undergo channel formation.



166, Ergosterol

Since deoxycholic acid clathrates were known for a long time, several applications have been investigated. Sobotka and Goldberg³⁷⁰ found that enantioselective enclathration by deoxycholic acid (**82**) allowed the resolution of racemates. Deoxycholic acid was also successfully tested for dissolving other steroids like testosterone or cortisone acetate which are poorly soluble in water.³⁷¹ In the pH range of gastric acids, the inclusion complexes formed by **82** and the insoluble steroids are stable, but under



Figure 38. The topochemically controlled photoaddition in the clathrate formed by deoxycholic acid **(82)** and acetone yields three diastereoisomeric products due to three different positions taken by the enclathrated acetone molecules.



Figure 39. Photoaddition of acetophenone enclathrated by deoxycholic acid (**82**) yields one single diastereoisomeric product resulting from attack at the *Si* face of the ketone, which requires a rotation 180° of the acetyl group from its original position seen in the X-ray crystal structure of the inclusion complex.

neutral or slightly basic conditions, the guests are released.^{372,373} Schlenk *et al.*³⁷⁴ showed that clathrate formation by deoxycholic acid-protected air-sensitive guests, such as linolenic acid or vitamin A palmitate from autoxidation.

Crystalline inclusion complexes, in which the guests occupy well-defined positions in the host lattice, enable highly specific, topochemical reactions, which mimic those of highly oriented substrates in enzymatic conversions. The group of Leiserowitz and Lahav at the Weizmann Institute tested deoxycholic (82) and apocholic acid (163) for this purpose. Upon irradiation, enclathrated acetone for instance was shown to regioselectively add to 82 via H abstraction and radical recombination (Figure 38).^{365,366}

The deoxycholic acid–acetone clathrate, with a 10:6 stoichiometry, forms orthorhombic crystals, which are also seen in the other systems discussed below. Since it is possible to distinguish between three crystallographically different acetone molecules included in the lattice channels, three different diastereoisomeric products were obtained in the topochemical photoreaction, with the reaction occurring at positions $C(5)_{\beta}$ (**167**), $C(6)_{\alpha}$ (**168**), and $C(6)_{\beta}$ (**169**). The same reaction was carried out with apocholic acid (**163**) as host, but no product was formed. Apparently, the different enclathration of

the guests in **163** compared to **82** is less favorable for the photoaddition to occur. 365,366

Since the reaction in 82 proceeds with high regioselectivity, it was performed with acetophenone as guest in order to explore whether attack at the ketone group would lead to formation of an enantiomerically pure product (Figure 39). In the crystal of the channel-type inclusion complex between 82 and acetophenone with 5:2 host-guest stoichiometry, the equatorial proton H_{eq} -C(5) is located close to the Si face of the carbonyl group of the guest. Indeed, upon irradiation, photoaddition occurred at C(5) under formation of a single diastereoisomer (170). However, the product was derived from attack at the Re face of the ketone and the newly generated stereogenic center at C(5) of the steroid had the S configuration. This was explained by a net rotation by 180° of the acetyl group or the intermediate ketyl radical in the guest before addition to the host.^{365,366,375}

An analogous photoaddition was also carried out with several propiophenones. In the reaction of **82** with α -chloropropiophenone, one product with Rconfiguration at the new stereogenic steroid C(5) atom was obtained and only traces of the corresponding diastereoisomer with S configuration at C(5) were found. Photoaddition is thus possible with or without rotation of the acetyl group or the intermediate ketyl radical depending on the steric host–guest interactions in the reaction site. $^{\rm 376,377}$

Besides host-guest, guest-guest reactions such as polymerizations are also possible in channel-type inclusion complexes. After studying the inclusion polymerization of enclathrated 1,3-dienes in urea channel-type clathrates, analogous reactions were also tried with a variety of conjugated monomers in the channels of deoxycholic acid.^{364,378} Suitable guest monomers for inclusion polymerization are buta-1,3diene and derivatives such as 2,3-dimethylbuta-1,3diene. Deoxycholic acid clathrates of these compounds were either obtained by cocrystallization or, more successfully, by guest exchange. Polymerization was initiated by γ -irradiation. Since these clathrates are stable up to 100 °C, the conversion could be further improved at elevated temperature. After completion of the polymerization reaction, the host crystals were dissolved and removed from the formed insoluble polymer. Monitoring the polymerization process by electron spin resonance (ESR) spectroscopy showed that the radical intermediates formed had long lifetimes, because enclathration protects them from bimolecular reaction except with the neighboring monomers in the crystal. In general, the shape of the synthesized polymers only depends on the monomer packing and alignment in the clathrate crystal and not on the reactivity of the monomers. Thus, inclusion polymerization of 2,3dimethylbuta-1,3-diene only provided the 1,4-trans product. Larger monomers like 2,4-dimethylpenta-1.3-diene are less suitable for inclusion polymerization in deoxycholic acid (82) compared to apocholic acid (163), because the channel size is larger in the latter steroid host lattice.³⁶⁴ Acetylenes can also be polymerized in channel inclusion complexes formed with 82 and 163.³⁶⁴ Asymmetric polymerization was also tested, but enantiomeric excesses were rather low.364

D. Conclusions

The diverse content of section V on steroid-based receptors in molecular recognition reflects the rich variety of functions that steroids may adopt in biotic and abiotic systems. A combination of interesting properties has already led to a rich application of steroids as receptors or as building blocks for systems that bind and/or catalyze. These properties are the following: (i) A wide range of functionalized steroids are naturally and commercially available, and further functional group transformations have been worked out over the past decades. (ii) With their rigid tetracyclic frames, steroidal building blocks provide a high degree of preorganization to a recognition site. (iii) Many steroids, in particular the bile acids, can be viewed as highly functionalized amphiphilic surfaces with a lipophilic β -face and a more polar α -face bearing functional groups that are converging in clefts or macrocyclic receptor frames for interaction with a bound substrate. Many of the steroid-based macrocyclic receptors, such as the cholaphanes or cyclocholates take advantage of the distinct amphiphilic character of the rigid steroidal frame: The lipophilic phase is oriented outward into organic solutions and the functional groups converge into the macrocyclic cavity and interact with suitable substrates via H-bonding interactions. (iv) The functional groups on the α -face can be transformed into more expanded recognition elements such as the oligopeptides in the combinatorial receptor libraries prepared by Still and co-workers. These receptors possess an overall U-type shape with the side chain at C(17) enabling facile immobilization on solid support. (v) With their rigid expanded shapes, cholic acid derivatives, in particular, form defined channeltype crystal lattices in which a variety of substrates are included under clathrate formation. These channels have not only been exploited for solid-state recognition but also as reaction vessels that provide topochemical control to conversions of included substrates. (vi) Finally, steroid-based receptors further benefit from the inherent chirality of the steroids, which, combined with conformational homogeneity, leads to high enantioselectivity in many binding processes studied in solution and in the solid state.

VI. Perspectives

This review clearly documents that interest in the molecular recognition properties of steroids is growing strongly and rapidly. A combination of unique structural and functional properties makes them ideal building blocks for construction of molecular receptors (section V). Following several decades during which cyclodextrins were the only receptors available for steroid complexation in the liquid phase (section III), powerful synthetic hosts are now emerging that show high selectivity in binding steroids in aqueous solution (section IV). Together with the increasing structural information obtained from Xray investigations on biological steroid complexes (section II), the studies with artificial receptors are rapidly enhancing our understanding of the principles governing selective molecular recognition of steroids. Further insight into steroid interaction modes is being gained from investigations with steroid-based receptors (section V). Besides this fundamental interest in steroid molecular recognition principles, pharmaceutical applications of steroid binding and solubilization by synthetic hosts are emerging. Steroidal drug stabilization, enhanced steroid transport and delivery, and improved formulations and oral administrations could result as benefits from the development of these artificial binders. Receptors specific for cholesterol may offer an alternative pharmacological strategy for the dissolution of cholesterol deposits such as those in atherosclerotic plaque or in gallstones. Alternatively, they could provide a way of altering the partitioning of cholesterol between the various mammalial supramolecular transport and delivery systems consisting of lipoproteins. An even more fascinating perspective is the possibility to interfere in a rational way with the binding of steroid hormones to their natural receptors and therefore to interfere with steroid hormone-mediated signal transduction processes. The rational development of steroid mimetics could lead to compounds which permit one to selectively enhance or reduce the association of natural receptors to the hormone response elements of the target gene. Finally, steroid analytics, sensorics, and

separations will continue to benefit from the developments reported in this review.^{379,380}

VII. Acknowledgments

We thank the ETH Zürich and F. Hoffmann-La Roche, Basel, for supporting our development of synthetic receptors for steroids. We thank Dr. E. Zass for help with the on-line literature searches.

VIII. References

- (1) Mathews, C. K.; van Holde, K. E. Biochemistry; Benjamin/ Cummings: Redwood City, 1990.
- Fielding, C. J. FASEB J. 1992, 6, 3162-3168.
- Luskey, K. L.; Faust, J. L.; Chin, D. J.; Brown, M. S.; Goldstein, J. L. J. Biol. Chem. **1983**, 258, 8462–8469.
- Faust, J. R.; Luskey, K. L.; Chin, D. J.; Goldstein, J. L.; Brown, (4)M. S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. **1982**, 79, 5205–5209. Liskum, L.; Dahl, N. K. J. Lipid. Res. **1992**, 33, 1239–1254.
- (5)
- (6) Brown, M. S.; Goldstein, J. L. *Sci. Am.* **1984**, *251(5)*, 52–60. (7)
- Brown, M. S.; Goldstein, J. L. Angew. Chem. **1986**, *98*, 34, 579– 599; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1986**, *25*, 583–602.
- (8) Brown, M. S.; Goldstein, J. L. *Science* 1986, 232, 34-47.
- (9)Hajjar, D. P. Adv. Enzymol. Relat. Areas Mol. Biol. 1993, 69, 45-82.
- (10) Myant, N. B. Cholesterol Metabolism, LDL, and the LDL Receptor; Academic Press: San Diego, 1990.
- (11) Stedronsky, E. R. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1994, 1210, 255-287.
- (12) Hajjar, D. P.; Nicholson, A. C. Am. Sci. 1995, 83, 460-467.
- (13) Ross, R. Nature 1993, 362, 801-809.
- (14) Zeelen, J. F. Medicinal Chemistry of Steroids; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1990.
- (15) Träger, L. F. Steroidhormone; Springer Verlag: Berlin, 1977.
- (16) Nes, W. R.; McLean, M. L. Biochemistry of Steroids and Other Isopentenoids; University Park Press: Baltimore, 1977; pp 535-623
- (17) Englebienne, P. Mol. Aspects Med. 1984, 7, 313-396.
- (18) Tsai, M.-J.; O'Malley, B. W. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1994, 63, 451-486.
- (19)Allan, G. F.; Leng, X.; Tsai, S. Y.; Weigel, N. L.; Edwards, D. P.; Tsai, M.-J.; O'Malley, B. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 19513-19520.
- (20) Beato, M.; Herrlich, P.; Schütz, G. Cell 1995, 83, 851-857.
- (21) Evans, R. M. Science 1988, 240, 889-895.
- (21) Evans, R. M. Berente 1000, 210, 600 Cold.
 (22) Zilliacus, J.; Wright, A. P. H.; Carlstedt-Duke, J.; Gustafsson, J.-Å. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 1995, 9(4), 389–400.
- (23) Brann, D. W.; Hendry, L. B.; Mahesh, V. B. J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 1995, 52, 113-133.
- (24)(a) Grotzfeld, R. M.; Branda, N.; Rebek, J., Jr. Science 1996, 271, 487-489. (b) Kang, J.; Rebek, J., Jr. Nature 1996, 382, 239-241.
- (25) Cram, D. J.; Cram, J. M. Container Molecules and their Guests; The Royal Society of Chemistry: Cambridge, 1994.
- (26) Desiraju, G. R. Ängew. Chem. 1995, 107, 2541-2558; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 2311-2327.
- (27)Navia, M. A.; Murcko, M. A. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 1992, 2, 202-210.
- Varney, M. D.; Marzoni, G. P.; Palmer, C. L.; Deal. J. G.; Webber, S.; Welsh, K. M.; Bacquet, R. J.; Bartlett, C. A.; Morse, C. A.; Booth, C. L. J.; Herrmann, S. M.; Howland, E. F.; Ward, R. W.; White, J. *J. Med. Chem.* **1992**, *35*, 663–676. (28)
- (29) Appelt, K.; Bacquet, R. J.; Bartlett, C. A.; Booth, C. L. J.; Freer, T.; Fuhry, M. A. M.; Gehring, M. R.; Herrmann, S. M.; Howland, E. F.; Janson, C. A.; Jones, T. R.; Kan, C.-C.; Kathardekar, V.; Lewis, K. K.; Marzoni, G. P.; Matthews, D. A.; Mohr, C.; Moomaw, E. W.; Morse, C. A.; Oatley, S. J.; Ogden, R. C.; Reddy, M. R.; Reich, S. H.; Schoettlin, W. S.; Smith, W. W.; Varney, M. D.; Villafranca, J. E.; Ward, R. W.; Webber, S.; Webber, S. E.; Welsh, K. M.; White, J. *J. Med. Chem.* **1991**, *34*, 1925-1934.
- (30) Kuyper, L. F.; Roth, B.; Baccanari, D. P.; Ferone, R.; Beddell, C. R.; Champness, J. N.; Stammers, D. K.; Dann, J. G.; Norrington, F. E.; Baker, D. J.; Goodford, P. J. J. Med. Chem. 1985, *Ž8*, 303–311.
- (31) Kuntz, I. D. Science 1992, 257, 1078-1082.
- (32) Duax, W. L.; Griffin, J. F.; Weeks, C. M.; Wawrzak, Z. J. Steroid Biochem. 1988, 31, 481-492.
- (33) Duax, W. L.; Griffin, J. F.; Ghosh, D. Steroid Molecular Structure, Protein Interaction and Biological Function in: Structure Cor-relation; Bürgi, H.-B., Dunitz, J. D., Eds.; VCH: Weinheim, 1994; on 605-633
- (34) Obst, U.; Gramlich, V.; Diederich, F.; Weber, L.; Banner, D. W. Angew. Chem. 1995, 107, 1874–1877; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 1739–1742.

Wallimann et al.

- (35) Lehn, J.-M. Angew. Chem. 1988, 100, 91-116; Angew. Chem., *Int. Ed. Engl.* **1988**, *27*, 89–112. (36) Diederich, F.; Smithrud, D. B.; Sanford, E. M.; Wyman, T. B.;
- Ferguson, S. B.; Carcanague, D. R.; Chao, I.; Houk, K. N. Acta Chem. Scand. **1992**, 46, 205–215.
- (37) Rebek, J., Jr. Angew. Chem. 1990, 102, 261–272; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1990, 29, 245–255.
 (38) Schneider, H.-J. Angew. Chem. 1991, 103, 1419–1439; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 1417–1436.
 (39) Vögtle, F. Supramolecular Chemistry, Wiley: Chichester, 1991.
- (40) Advances in Supramolecular Chemistry, Gokel, G. W., Ed.; JAI
- Press: Greenwich, 1990; Vol. 3. (41) Webb, T. H.; Wilcox, C. S. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **1993**, *22*, 383–395.
- (42) Tetrahedron Symposium in Print on Molecular Recognition; Hamilton A. D., Ed.; Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 343-648.
- Supramolecular Stereochemistry; Siegel, J. S., Ed.; Kluwer: (43)Dordrecht, 1995.
- (44) Dougherty, D. A.; Stauffer, D. A. Science 1990, 250, 1558-1560. (45) Murakami, Y.; Kikuchi, J.; Hisaeda, Y.; Hayashida, O. Chem. Rev. 1996, 96, 721-758.
- (46) Kirby, A. J. Angew. Chem. 1996, 108, 770-790; Angew. Chem., Int. 5. Inst. 1996, 35, 706–724. (47) Breslow, R. Acc. Chem. Res. 1995, 28, 146–153.
- (48) Sanders, J. K. M. Proc. Indian Acad. Sci. Chem. Sci. 1994, 106, 983-988.
- (49) Mornon, J. P.; Fridlansky, F.; Bally. R.; Milgrom, E. J. Mol. Biol. **1980**, *137*, 415–429.
- Morize, I.; Surcouf, E.; Vaney, M. C.; Epelboin, Y.; Buehner, M.; (50)Fridlansky, F.; Milgrom, E.; Mornon, J. P. J. Mol. Biol. 1987, 194, 725-739.
- (51) Luisi, B. F.; Xu, W. X.; Otwinowski, Z.; Freedman, L. P.; Yamamoto, K. R.; Sigler, P. B. *Nature* **1991**, *352*, 497–505.
 (52) Schwabe, J. W. R.; Chapman, L.; Finch, J. T.; Rhodes, D. *Cell* **1993**, *75*, 567–578.
- Schwabe, J. W. R.; Chapman, L.; Rhodes, D. Structure (London) (53)**1995**, *3*, 201–213.
- (54) Härd, T.; Kellenbach, E.; Boelens, R.; Maler, B. A.; Dahlman, K.; Freedman, L. P.; Carlstedt-Duke, J.; Yamamoto, K. R.; Gustafsson, J.-Å.; Kaptein, R. Science 1990, 249, 157-160.
- (55) Baumann, H.; Paulsen, K.; Kovács, H.; Berglund, H.; Wright, A. P. H.; Gustafsson, J.-A.; Härd, T. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 13463-13471.
- (56) Schwabe, J. W. R.; Neuhaus, D.; Rhodes, D. Nature 1990, 348, 458-461.
- (57) Schwabe, J. W. R.; Chapman, L.; Finch, J. T.; Rhodes, D.; Neuhaus, D. Structure (London) 1993, 1, 187–204. Luisi, B. F.; Schwabe, J. W. R.; Freeman, L. P. Vitam. Horm. (58)
- 1994, 49, 1-47. (59) Schwabe, J. W. R.; Rhodes, D. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1991, 16,
- 291 296(60) Westbrook, E. M.; Piro, O. E.; Sigler, P. B. J. Biol. Chem. 1984,
- 259, 9096-9103. (61) Vrielink, A.; Lloyd, L. F.; Blow, D. M. J. Mol. Biol. 1991, 219,
- 533 554(62) Li, J.; Vrielink, A.; Brick, P.; Blow, D. M. Biochemistry 1993,
- 32, 11507-11515. (63) Ghosh, D.; Wawrzak, Z.; Weeks, C. M.; Duax, W. L.; Erman, M. Structure (London) 1994, 2, 629-640.
- Ghosh, D.; Erman, M.; Wawrzak, Z.; Duax, W. L.; Pangborn,
- (66) Hoog, S. S.; Pawlowski, J. E.; Alzari, P. M.; Penning, T. M.; Lewis, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 1994, 91, 2517–2521.
 (67) Ghosh, D.; Pletnev, V. Z.; Zhu, D.-W.; Wawrzak, Z.; Duax, W.
- L.; Pangborn, W.; Labrie, F.; Lin, S.-X. Structure (London) 1995, *3*, 503–513.
- (68) Stura, E. A.; Feinstein, A.; Wilson, I. A. J. Mol. Biol. 1987, 193, 229-231.
- (69) Stura, E. A.; Arevalo, J. H.; Feinstein, A.; Heap, R. B.; Taussig, M. J.; Wilson, I. A. Immunology 1987, 62, 511-521.
- (70) Arevalo, J. H.; Stura, E. A.; Taussig, M. J.; Wilson, I. A. J. Mol. Biol. 1993, 231, 103-118.
- Arevalo, J. H.; Hassig, C. A.; Stura, E. A.; Sims, M. J.; Taussig, M. J.; Wilson, I. A. *J. Mol. Biol.* **1994**, *241*, 663–690. (71)
- (72) Jeffrey, P. D.; Strong, R. K.; Sieker, L. C.; Chang, C. Y. Y.; Campbell, R. L.; Petsko, G. A.; Haber, E.; Margolies, M. N.; Sheriff, S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 1993, 90, 10310-10314.
- (73) Jeffrey, P. D.; Schildbach, J. F.; Chang, C. Y. Y.; Kussie, P. H.; Margolies, M. N.; Sheriff, S. J. Mol. Biol. 1995, 248, 344–360. (74) Davies, D. R.; Chacko, S. Acc. Chem. Res. 1993, 26, 421–427.
- Wilson, I. A.; Stanfield, R. L. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 1993, 3, (75)
- 113 118.(76) Rini, J. M.; Schulze-Gahmen, U.; Wilson, I. A. Science 1992, 255, 959 - 965.
- Bhat, T. N.; Bentley, G. A.; Fischmann, T. O.; Boulot, G.; Poljak, R. J. *Nature* **1990**, *347*, 483–485. (77)
- Stanfield, R. L.; Fieser, T. M.: Lerner, R. A.; Wilson, I. A. Science (78)**1990**, 248, 712-719.

- (79) Blokzijl, W.; Engberts, J. B. F. N. Angew. Chem. 1993, 105, 1610-1648; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 1545-1579.
- (80) Klebe, G.; Diederich, F. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond., Ser. A. **1993**, *345*, 37–48. Hunter, C. A.; Sanders, J. K. M. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1990**, *112*,
- (81)5525 - 5534.
- (82) Hunter, C. A. J. Mol. Biol. 1993, 230, 1025-1054
- (83) Hunter, C. A. Angew. Chem. 1993, 105, 1653–1655; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 1584–1586.
- (84) Paliwal, S.; Geib, S.; Wilcox, C. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 4497 - 4498.
- (85) Grossel, M. C.; Cheetham, A. K.; Hope, D. A. O.; Weston, S. C. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 6654–6661
- (86) Burley, S. K.; Petsko, G. A. Science 1985, 229, 23-28.
- (87) Singh, J.; Thornton, J. M. FEBS Lett. 1985, 191, 1-6.
- Jencks, W. P. Catalysis in Chemistry and Enzymology; Dover (88)Publications: New York, 1969.
- (89) Fersht, A. Enzyme Structure and Mechanism, 2nd ed.; Freeman: New York, 1985.
- (90) (a) Smith, A. G.; Brooks, C. J. W. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 1975, 3, 675-677. (b) Smith, A. G.; Brooks, C. J. W. Biochem. J. 1977, 167, 121-129.
- (91) (a) Zeng, B.; Pollack, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3838-(3842. (b) Kuliopulos, A.; Westbrook, E. M.; Talalay, P.; Mildvan, A. S. Biochemistry 1987, 26, 3927–3937,
- (92) Cheetham, P. S. J.; Dunnill, P.; Lilly, M. D. Biochem. J. 1982, 201, 515-521.
- (93) Hesselink, P. G. M.; Kerkenaar, A.; Witholt, B. Pestic. Biochem. Physiol. 1989, 33, 69-77.
- (94) Villiers, A. C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci. 1891, 112, 536–538.
 (95) Bender, M. L.; Komiyama, M. Cyclodextrin Chemistry; Springer: Berlin, 1978.
- (96) Irie, T.; Fukunaga, K.; Pitha, J. J. Pharm. Sci. 1992, 81, 521-
- 523.
- (97) Szejtli, J. Cyclodextrin Technology; Kluwer: Dordrecht, 1988.
 (98) Wenz, G. Angew. Chem. 1994, 106, 851–870; Angew. Chem., Int.
- Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 803-822. (99) Cramer, F. Einschlussverbindungen (Inclusion Compounds); Springer: Berlin, 1954.
- (100) Saenger, W. Angew. Chem. 1980, 92, 343–361; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1980, 19, 344–361.
 (101) Lindner, K.; Saenger, W. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1980,
- 92, 933-938.
- (102)Saenger, W. In Inclusion Compounds; Atwood, J. L., Davies, J. E. D., MacNicol, D. D., Eds.; Academic Press: London, 1984; Vol. 2, pp 231-259.
- (103) Jozwiakowski, M. J.; Connors, K. A. Carbohydr. Res. 1985, 143, 51 - 59
- (104) French, D.; Levine, M. L.; Pazur, J. H.; Norberg, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1949, 71, 353-356.
- (105) Loftsson, T.; Kristmundsdottir, T. ACS Symp. Ser. 1993, 520, 168-189.
- (106) Pedersen, C. J. Angew. Chem. 1988, 100, 1053–1059; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 1021–1027.
 (107) Cram, D. J. Angew. Chem. 1988, 100, 1041–1052; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 1009–1020.
 (108) Matsui, Y.; Nishioka, T.; Fujita, T. Top. Curr. Chem. 1985, 128, 1001
- 61 89.
- (109) Mordasini Denti, T. Z.; van Gunsteren, W. F.; Diederich, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 6044–6051 and references cited therein.
- (110) Eftink, M. R.; Harrison, J. C. Bioorg. Chem. 1981, 10, 388-398.
- (111) Cromwell, W. C.; Byström, K.; Eftink, M. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1985, *89*, 326–332.
- (112) Matsui Y.; Mochida, K. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1979, 52, 2808-2814.
- (113) Siegel, B.; Breslow, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 97, 6869-6870.
- (114) Saenger, W.; Beyer, K.; Manor, P. C. Acta Crystallogr., Sect. B 1976, 32, 120–128.
- (115) Nishio, M.; Umezawa, Y.; Hirota, M.; Takeuchi, Y. Tetrahedron **1995**, 51, 8665-8701.
- (116) Harata, K. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1977, 50, 1416-1424
- (117) Harata, K.; Uekama, K.; Otagiri, M.; Hirayama, F. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1982, 55, 3904-3910.
- Saenger, W.; Betzel, C.; Hingerty, B.; Brown, G. M. Angew. (118)Chem. 1983, 95, 908-909; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22. 883-884.
- (119) Lindner, K.; Saenger, W. Carbohydr. Res. 1982, 99, 103-115.
- (120) Koehler, J. E. H.; Saenger, W.; van Gunsteren, W. F. Eur. Biophys. J. 1987, 15, 211–224. (121) Breslow, R.; Trainor, G.; Ueno, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105,
- 2739-2744.
- (122) Maclennan, J. M.; Stezowski, J. J. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1980, 92, 926-932.
- (123) Pitha, J.; Pitha, J. J. Pharm. Sci. 1985, 74, 987–990.
 (124) Pitha, J.; Milecki, J.; Fales, H.; Pannell, L.; Uekama, K. Int. J. Pharm. 1986, 29, 73-82.
- Pitha, J.; Hoshino, T.; Torres-Labandeira, J.; Irie, T. Int. J. (125)Pharm. 1992, 80, 253–258
- (126) Müller, B. W.; Albers, E. J. Pharm. Sci. 1991, 80, 599-604.

- (127) Szejtli, J. J. Inclusion Phenom. 1983, 1, 135-150.
 (128) Szeman, J.; Ueda, H.; Szejtli, J.; Fenyvesi, E.; Machida, Y.; Nagai, T. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1987, 35, 282-288.
 (129) Szeman, J.; Fenyvesi, E.; Szejtli, J.; Ueda, H.; Machida, Y.; Nagai, T. J. Inclusion Phenom. 1987, 5, 427-431.
 (120) Scielt J. Construction of the Appl. 400, 400.
- (130) Szejtli, J. Staerke 1984, 36, 429-432
- (131) Pitha, J.; Harman, S. M.; Michel, M. E. J. Pharm. Sci. 1986,
- 75, 165–167.
 (132) Seo, H.; Tsuruoka, M.; Hashimoto, T.; Fujinaga, T.; Otagiri, M.; Uekama, K. *Chem. Pharm. Bull.* **1983**, *31*, 286–291.
- (133) Uekama, K.; Fujinaga, T.; Otagiri, M.; Seo, H.; Tsuruoka, M. J. Pharmacobio-Dyn. 1981, 4, 735–737.
 (134) Uekama, K.; Fujinaga, T.; Hirayama, F.; Otagiri, M.; Yamasaki,
- M.; Seo, H.; Hashimoto, T.; Tsuruoka, M. J. Pharm. Sci. 1983, 72, 1338-1341
- (135) Uekama, K.; Otagiri, M.; Uemura, Y.; Fujinaga, T.; Arimori, K.; Matsuo, N.; Tasaki, K.; Sugii, A. J. Pharmacobio-Dyn. 1983, 6, 124-127
- (136) Pitha, J.; Anaissie, E. J.; Uekama, K. J. Pharm. Sci. 1987, 76, 788-790.
- (137) Taylor, G. T.; Weiss, J.; Pitha, J. Pharm. Res. 1989, 6, 641-64Ğ.
- (138) Pitha, J.; Gerloczy, A; Olivi, A. J. Pharm. Sci. 1994, 83, 833-837.
- (139) Loftsson, T.; Bodor, N. Acta Pharm. Nord. 1989, 1, 185-194.
- (140) Loftsson, T.; Olafsdottir, B. J.; Bodor, N. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 1991, 37, 30-33.

- M. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1987, 35, 2010–2013.
 (143) Gavrilin, M. V.; Kompantseva, E. V.; Ushakova, L. S. Pharm. Chem. J. 1994, 28, 664–667.
- (144) Albers, E.; Müller, B. W. J. Pharm. Sci. 1992, 81, 756-761.
- (145) Andersen, F. M.; Bundgaard, H. Int. J. Pharm. 1984, 20, 155-162
- Yoshida, A.;Yamamoto, M.; Hirayama, F.; Uekama, K. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1988, 36, 4075-4080. (146)
- (147) Uekama, K.; Fujinaga, T.; Hirayama, F.; Otagiri, M.; Yamasaki, M. Int. J. Pharm. 1982, 10, 1-15
- (148) Higuchi, T.; Connors, K. A. Adv. Anal. Chem. Instrum. 1965, 4, 117-212
- (149) Agnus, B.; Sebille, B; Gosselet, M. J. Chromatogr. 1991, 552, 583-592
- (150) Love, L. J. C.; Arunyanart, M. ACS Symp. Ser. 1986, 297, 226-243.
- (151) Ueno, A.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1059–1062.
- (152) Ueno, A. ACS Symp. Ser. 1992, 538, 73-84.
 (153) Behr, J. P.; Lehn, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 1743-1747.
- (154) Takeo, K.; Kuge, T. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1969, 33, 1174–1180.
 (155) Tan, Z. J.; Zhu, X. X.; Brown, G. R. Langmuir 1994, 10, 1034–
- 1039
- (156) Miyajima, K.; Sawada, M.; Nakagaki, M. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1983, 56, 3556-3560.
- (157) Miyajima, K.; Mukai, T.; Nakagaki, M.; Otagiri, M.; Uekama, K. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1986, 59, 643–644.
 (158) Liu, F.-Y.; Kildsig, D. O.; Mitra, A. K. Pharm. Res. 1990, 7, 869–
- 873
- (159) Liu, F.-Y.; Kildsig, D. O.; Mitra, A. K. Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm. **1992**, *18*, 1599–1612. (160) Claudy, P.; Létoffé, J. M.; Germain, P.; Bastide, J. P.; Bayol. A.;
- Blasquez, S.; Rao, R. C.; Gonzalez, B. J. Therm. Anal. 1991, 37, 2497–2506.
- (161) Torricelli, C.; Martini, A.; Muggetti, L.; De Ponti, R. Int. J. Pharm. 1991, 71, 19-24.
- (162) Chun, I. K.; Yun, D. S. Int. J. Pharm. 1993, 96, 91-103.
- (163) Shiotani, K.; Uehata, K.; Irie, T.; Uekama, K.; Thompson, D. O.; Stella, V. J. *Pharm. Res.* **1995**, *12*, 78–84.
 (164) Tan, X.; Lindenbaum, S. *Int. J. Pharm.* **1991**, *74*, 127–135.
- (165) Agnus, B.; Gosselet, N.-M.; Sebille, B. J. Chromatogr. A. 1994, 663, 27-33.
- (166) Djedaïni, F.; Perly, B. J. Pharm. Sci. 1991, 80, 1157-1161.
- (167) Kralova, K.; Mitterhauszerova, L. Pharmazie 1989, 44, 623-625
- (168) Szejtli, J. J. Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recognit. Chem. 1992, 14, 25-36.
- (169) Uekama, K.; Fujinaga, T.; Otagiri, M.; Matsuo, N.; Matsuoka, Y. Acta Pharm. Suec. 1983, 20, 287-294.
- (170) Yoshida, A.; Arima, H.; Uekama, K.; Pitha, J. Int. J. Pharm. 1988, 46, 217-222
- (171) Loftsson, T.; Sigurdardottir, A. M. Eur. J. Pharm. Sci. 1994, 2, 297-301.
- (172) Loftsson, T.; Fridriksdottir, H.; Ingvarsdottir, G.; Jonsdottir, B.; Sigurdardottir, A. M. Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm. 1994, 20, 1699-1708
- (173) Pitha, J.; Hoshino, T. *Int. J. Pharm.* **1992**, *80*, 243–251. (174) Loftsson, T.; Fridriksdottir, H.; Thorisdottir, S.; Stefansson, E. Int. J. Pharm. 1994, 104, 181-184.
- (175) Hoshino, T.; Uekama, K.; Pitha, J. Int. J. Pharm. 1993, 98, 239-242.

- (176) Loftsson, T.; Baldvinsdottir, J.; Sigurdardottir, A. M. Int. J. Pharm. 1993, 98, 225–230.
- (177) Brewster, M. E.; Anderson, W. R.; Loftsson, T.; Huang, M.-J.; (17) Economy M. E. J. Pharm. Sci. 1995, 84, 1154–1159.
 (178) Hamasaki, K.; Ikeda, H.; Nakamura, A.; Ueno, A.; Toda, F.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5035–5040.
 (170) Hamasaki K.; Luno, A.; Toda, F.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T. J. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5035–5040.
- (179) Hamasaki, K.; Ueno, A.; Toda, F.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1994, 67, 516-523.
- (180) Chen, Q.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T.; Ueno, A. *Makromol. Chem., Rapid Commun.* **1991**, *12*, 113–116.
- (181) Wang, Y.; Ikeda, T.; Ueno, A.; Toda, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 4971–4974. (182) Wang, Y.; Ikeda, T.; Ikeda, H.; Ueno, A.; Toda, F. *Bull. Chem.*
- Soc. Jpn. 1994, 67, 1598–1607.
- (183) Fukushima, M.; Osa, T.; Ueno, A. Chem. Lett. 1991, 709–712. (184) Suzuki, I.; Ohkubo, M.; Ueno, A.; Osa, T. Chem. Lett. 1992, 269-272
- (185) Suzuki, I.; Sakurai, Y.; Ohkubo, M.; Ueno, A.; Osa, T. Chem. Lett. 1992, 2005-2008.
- (186) Hamada, F.; Ichikawa, K.; Ito, R.; Shibuya, H.; Hamai, S.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T.; Ueno, A. J. Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recognit. Chem. 1995, 20, 43-51.
- (187) Torricelli, C.; Martini, A.; Muggetti, L.; Eli, M.; De Ponti, R. Int. J. Pharm. 1991, 75, 147-153.
- (188) Szejtli, J.; Bolla-Pusztai, E.; Szabo, P.; Ferenczy, T. Pharmazie **1980**, 35, 779-787.
- (189) Szejtli, J.; Bolla, E. Staerke 1980, 32, 386-391.
- (190) Smithrud, D. B.; Diederich, F.; J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 339 - 343.
- (191) Ferguson, S. B.; Sanford, E. M.; Seward, E. M.; Diederich, F. J. *Am. Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *113*, 5410–5419. (192) Hansch, C.; Leo, A.; Taft, R. W. *Chem. Rev.* **1991**, *91*, 165–195.
- (193) Hansch, C.; Leo, A.; Hoekman, D. Exploring QSAR; Hydrophobic, Electronic, and Steric Constants, ACS Professional Reference
- Book; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1995.
 Hansch, C.; Leo, A. *Exploring QSAR; Fundamentals and Applications in Chemistry and Biology*, ACS Professional Reference Book; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1995.
- (195) Marzona, M.; Carpignano, R.; Quagliotto, P. Ann. Chim. 1992, 82, 517-537
- (196) Lopata, A.; Darvas, F.; Stadler-Szöke, A.; Szejtli, J. QSAR and Strategies in the Design of Bioactive Compounds: Proceedings of the Fifth European Symposium on Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationsships, Bad Segeberg, September 17–21, 1994;
 Seydel, J. K., Ed.; VCH: Weinheim, 1985; pp 353–356.
 (197) Kilsdonk, E. P. C.; Yancey, P.; Stoudt, G.; Bangerter, F. W.;
- Johnson, W. J.; Phillips, M. C.; Rothblat, G. H. *J. Biol. Chem.* 1995, 270, 17250-17256.
- (198) Gerloczy, A.; Hoshino, T.; Pitha, J. J. Pharm. Sci. 1994, 83, 193-196.
- (199) Szejtli, J.; Gerloczy, A.; Fonagy, A. Pharmazie 1983, 38, 100-101
- (200) De Caprio, J.; Yun, J.; Javitt, N. B. J. Lipid Res. 1992, 33, 441-443.
- (201) Günther, H. NMR-Spektroskopie, 2nd ed.; Thieme: Stuttgart,
- (202) Kempfle, M.; Müller, R.; Palluk, R. *Fresenius Z. Anal. Chem.* 1984, *317*, 700–701.
- (203) Kempfle, M. A.; Müller, R. F.; Palluk, R.; Winkler, H. A. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1987, *923*, 83–87.
 (204) Nakamura, M.; Ikeda, T.; Nakamura, A.; Ikeda, H.; Ueno, A.;
- Toda, F. *Chem. Lett.* 1995, 343–344.
 (205) Hamada, F.; Kondo, Y.; Ito, R.; Suzuki, I.; Osa, T.; Ueno, A. *J.*
- Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recognit. Chem. 1993, 15, 273–279.
- (206) (a) Ueno, A.; Minato, S.; Osa, T. Anal. Chem. 1992, 64, 2562–2565.
 (b) Minato, S.; Osa, T.; Morita, M.; Nakamura, A.; Ikeda, H.; Toda, F.; Ueno, A. Photochem. Photobiol. 1991, 54, 593-597.
- (207) Shimada, K.; Komine, Y.; Oe, T. J. Liq. Chromatogr. 1989, 12, 491-500.
- (208) Lamparczyk, H.; Zarzycki, P. K.; Nowakowska, J.; Ochocka, R. J. Chromatographia **1994**, *38*, 168–172.
- (209) Lamparczyk, H.; Zarzycki, P. K. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 1995, *13*, 543–549.
- (210) Szejtli, J. Supramolecular Chem. 1995, 6, 217-223.
- (211) Drug Delivery Systems; Johnson, P., Lloyd-Jones, J. G., Eds.; Ellis Horwood: Chichester, 1987.
- (212) Polymeric Delivery Systems; El-Nokaly, M. A., Piatt, D. M., Charpentier, B. A., Eds.; ACS Symp. Ser., Vol. 520; American Chemistry Society: Washington DC, 1993.
- (213) Polymers for Controlled Drug Delivery, Tarcha, P. J., Ed.; CRC Press: Boca Raton, 1991.
- (214) Kikuchi, Y.; Kobayashi, K.; Aoyama, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 1351–1358.
- (215) Kobayashi, K.; Asakawa, Y.; Kikuchi, Y.; Toi, H.; Aoyama, Y. J.
- (213) Robayashi, A.; Asakawa, Y.; Kikuchi, Y.; Toi, H.; Aoyama, Y. J. *Am. Chem. Soc.* **1993**, *115*, 2648–2654.
 (216) Timmerman, P.; Brinks, E. A.; Verboom, W.; Reinhoudt, D. N. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1995**, 417–418.
 (217) Parini, C.; Colombi, S.; Casnati, A. *J. Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recognit. Chem.* **1994**, *18*, 341–351.

- (218) Kumar, S.; Schneider, H.-J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1989, 245 - 250.
- (219) Murakami, Y.; Hayashida, O.; Ito. T.; Hisaeda, Y. Chem. Lett. 1992, 497–500.
 (220) Murakami, Y.; Hayashida, O.; Ito. T.; Hisaeda, Y. Pure Appl.
- *Chem.* **1993**, *65*, 551–556. (221) Webb, T. H.; Suh, H.; Wilcox, C. S. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1991**,
- 113, 8554-8555.
- (222) Wilcox, C. S.; Webb, T. H.; Zawacki, F. J.; Glagovich, N.; Suh, H. Supramol. Chem. 1993, 1, 129–137.
 (223) Kawakami, H.; Yoshino, O.; Odashima, K.; Koga, K. Chem.
- Pharm. Bull. 1985, 33, 5610-5613.
- (224) Koga, K.; Odashima, K. J. Inclusion Phenom. Mol. Recognit. Chem. 1989, 7, 53-60.
- (225) Carcanague, D. R.; Diederich F. Angew. Chem. 1990, 102, 836-838; *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl.* **1990**, *29*, 769–771. (226) Peterson, B. R.; Wallimann, P.; Carcanague, D. R.; Diederich,
- F. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 401-421.
- (227) Peterson, B. R.; Diederich, F. Angew. Chem. 1994, 106, 1688-1690; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 1625-1628.
- (228) Peterson, B. R.; Mordasini-Denti, T.; Diederich, F. Chem. Biol. **1995**, 2, 139-146.
- (229) Wallimann, P.; Seiler, P.; Diederich, F. Helv. Chim. Acta 1996, 79, 779–788.
- (230) Whitcombe, M. J.; Rodriguez, M. E.; Villar, P.; Vulfson, E. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 7105–7111
- (231) Mosbach, K. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1994, 19, 9-14.
- (232) (a) Ramström, O.; Ye, L.; Mosbach, K. Chem. Biol. 1996, 3, 471-477. (b) Byström, S. E.; Börje, A.; Akermark, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 2081–2083.
- (233) Diederich, F. Cyclophanes, The Royal Society of Chemistry: Cambridge, 1991.
- (234) Cyclophanes; Weber, E., Ed.; Top. Curr. Chem. Vol. 172, Springer: Berlin, 1994.

- (237) Gutsche, C. D. Calixarenes; The Royal Society of Chemistry: Cambridge, 1989.
- (238) Calixarenes, a Versatile Class of Macrocyclic Compounds, Vicens, J., Böhmer, V., Eds.; Kluwer: Dordrecht, 1991
- (239) Foster, R. Organic Charge Transfer Complexes; Academic Press: London, 1969.
- (240) Morokuma, K. Acc. Chem. Res. 1977, 10, 294-300
- (241) Philp, D.; Gramlich, V.; Seiler, P.; Diederich, F. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 **1995**, 875–886.
- (242) Diederich, F. Angew. Chem. 1988, 100, 372-396; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 362-386
- (243) Odashima, K.; Itai, A.; Iitaka, Y.; Arata, Y.; Koga, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 4347-4350.
- (244) Diederich, F.; Griebel, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 8037-8046
- (245) Haigh, C. W.; Mallion, R. B. Prog. Nucl. Magn. Reson. Spectrosc. **1980**, 13, 303-344.
- Schneider, H.-J.; Rüdiger, V.; Cuber, U. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, (246)996 - 999
- (247) Nishio, M.; Hirota, M. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 7201-7245.
- (248) Andreetti, G. D.; Ungaro, R.; Pochini, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1979, 1005–1007.
- Ungaro, R.; Pochini, A.; Andreetti, G. D.; Domiano, P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1985, 197–201. (249)
- (250) Atwood, J. L.; Orr, G. W.; Juneja, R. K.; Bott, S. G.; Hamada, F. Pure Appl. Chem. 1993, 65, 1471–1476.
- (251) Atwood, J. L.; Orr, G. W.; Bott, S. G.; Robinson, K. D. Angew. Chem. 1993, 105, 1114–1115; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1993**, *32*, 1093–1094.
- (252) Lamartine, R.; Perrin, R.; Perrin, M.; Lecocq, S.; Duchamp, C. Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 1994, 248, 61-69.
- (253) Odashima, K.; Itai, A.; Iitaka, Y.; Koga, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 2504-2505.
- (254) Diederich, F.; Dick, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 3167-3170.
- (255) Tabushi, I.; Yamamura, K. Top. Curr. Chem. 1983, 113, 145-182
- (256) Murakami, Y. Top. Curr. Chem. 1983, 115, 107–155.
 (257) Vögtle, F.; Müller, W. M. Angew. Chem. 1984, 96, 711–712; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1984, 23, 712–714.

- (258) Dougherty, D. A. Science **1996**, 271, 163–168.
 (259) Kearney, P. C.; Mizoue, L. S.; Kumpf, R. A.; Forman, J. E.; McCurdy, A.; Dougherty, D. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9907-9919.
- (260) Schneider, H.-J.; Blatter, T.; Simova, S.; Theis, I. J. Chem. Soc., (200) Schneider, H.-J., Bratter, F., Shnova, B., Theis, E.J. Chem. Commun. 1989, 580–581.
 (201) Fukae, M.; Inazu, T. J. Inclusion Phenom. 1984, 2, 223–229.
 (202) Ferguson, S. B.; Seward, E. M.; Diederich, F.; Sanford, E. M.; Chen. A. Laccardia Scinada, P.; Krablar, C. B. L. Org, Chem.
- Chou, A.; Inocencio-Szweda, P.; Knobler, C. B. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5593-5595.
- Janzen, E. G.; Kotake, Y.; Diederich, F.; Sanford, E. M. J. Org. Chem. **1989**, *54*, 5421–5422. (263)
- (264) Carlson, H. A.; Jorgensen, W. L. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 449-472.

- (265) Lumry, R.; Rajender, S. Biopolymers 1970, 9, 1125-1227.
- (266) Dunitz, J. D. Chem. Biol. 1995, 2, 709–712.
 (267) Gilli, P.; Ferretti, V.; Gilli, G.; Borea, P. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1994, 98 1515-1518
- (268) Searle, M. S.; Westwell, M. S.; Williams, D. H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2, 1995, 141–151.
 (269) Grunwald, E.; Steel, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 5687–
- 5692
- (270) Inoue, Y.; Liu, Y.; Tong, L.-H.; Shen, B.-J.; Jin, D.-S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 10637–10644.
 (271) Smithrud, D. B.; Wyman, T. B.; Diederich, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
- **1991**, 113, 5420-5426.
- (272)Sinanoglu, O. In Molecular Interactions; Ratajczak, H., Orville-Thomas, W. J., Eds.; John Wiley: Chichester, 1982; Vol. 3, pp 283 - 342.
- (273) Fersht, A. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1987, 12, 301-304.
- (274) Wallimann, P.; Peterson, B. R.; Diederich, F. Unpublished results.
- (275) Roda, A.; Hofmann, A. F.; Mysels, K. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258, 6362-6370.
- (276) Smithrud, D. B.; Sanford, E. M.; Chao, I.; Ferguson, S. B.; Carcanague. D. R.; Evanseck, J. D.; Houk, K. N.; Diederich, F. Pure Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 2227-2236.
- (277) Lehn, J.-M. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1973, 16, 1-69.
- (278) Diederich, F.; Dick, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 8024-8036. (279) Haberland, M. E.; Reynolds, J. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.
- **1973**, *70*, 2313–2316. (280) Mordasini-Denti, T. Doctoral dissertation, ETH Zürich 1996.
- (281) Wallimann, P. Doctoral dissertation, ETH Zürich, 1997. Seiler, P.; Wallimann, P.; Diederich, F. Unpublished results.
- (282) Mattei, S.; Seiler, P.; Diederich, F.; Gramlich, V. *Helv. Chim.* Acta **1995**, 78, 1904–1912.
 (283) Tomalia, D. A.; Naylor, A. M.; Goddard, W. A., III. Angew. Chem.
- 1990, 102, 119-157; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1990, 29, 138 - 175
- (284) Tomalia, D. A.; Durst, H. D. Top. Curr. Chem. 1993, 165, 193-313.
- (285) Advances in Dendritic Macromolecules; Newkome, G. R., Ed.; JAI Press: Greenwich, 1994; Vol. 1.
- (286) Newkome, G. R.; Moorefield, C. N.; Vögtle, F. Dendritic Molecules; VCH: Weinheim, 1996.
- (287) Issberner, J.; Moors, R.; Vögtle, F. Angew. Chem. 1994, 106, 2507–2514; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 2413–2420.
 (288) Jansen, J. F. G. A.; Meijer, E. W.; de Brabander-van den Berg,
- E. M. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 4417-4418.
- (289) Guthrie, J. P.; Ueda, Y. Can. J. Chem. 1976, 54, 2745-2758.
- (290) Guthrie, J. P. Can. J. Chem. 1972, 50, 3993-3997.
- (291) Guthrie, J. P.; Ueda, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1973, 898-900.
- (292) Guthrie, J. P.; O'Leary, S. Can. J. Chem. 1975, 53, 2150–2156.
 (293) Guthrie, J. P.; Cullimore, P. A.; McDonald, R. S.; O'Leary. S.
- Can. J. Chem. 1982, 60, 747-764. (294) Guthrie, J. P.; Cossar, J.; Dawson, B. A. Can. J. Chem. 1986, 64, 2456-2469.
- (295) McKenna, J.; McKenna, J. M.; Thornthwaite, D. W. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1977, 809-811.
- (296) Davis, W. W.; Krahl, M. E.; Clowes, G. H. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1942**, *64*, 108–110.
- (297) Burrows, C. J.; Sauter, R. A, J. Inclusion Phenom. 1987, 5, 117-121.
- (298) Kinneary, J. F.; Roy, T. M.; Albert, J. S.; Yoon, H.; Wagler, T. (298) Kinneary, J. F.; Ruy, I. M., Albert, J. S., Toon, I., Gugert, J. R.; Shen, L.; Burrows, C. J. J. Inclusion Phenom. Molec. Recognit. Chem. 1989, 7, 155-168.
 (299) Evans, S. M.; Burrows, C. J.; Venanzi, C. A. J. Mol. Struct. (Theochem) 1995, 334, 193-205.
 (200) C. L. H. A. Durg, C. J. Langut, V. Pagan, S. L.; Bernard, F.
- (300) Sadownik, A.; Deng, G.; Janout, V.; Regen, S. L.; Bernard, E. M.; Kikuchi, K.; Armstrong, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 6138-6139.
- (301) Hsieh, H. P.; Muller, J. G.; Burrows, C. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1994**, *116*, 12077–12078.
- (302) Roy, D.; Birney, D. M. Synlett 1994, 798-800.
- (303) Albert, D.; Feigel, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 565-568.
- (304) Maitra, U.; Bag, B. G. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 6114–6115.
 (305) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 9829–
- 9844. (306) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P.; Dorgan, B. J. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 9855-9866.
- (307) Davis, A. P. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1993, 22, 243-253.
- (308) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 9845-9854.
- (309) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 1050-1052.
- (310) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 2245–2250.
- (311) Davis, A. P.; Orchard, M. G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993, 919 - 924.
- (312) Davis, A. P.; Orchard, M. G.; Slawin, A. M. Z.; Williams, D. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1991, 612–614.
 (313) Bhattarai, K. M.; Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P.; Murray, B. A.
- J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 752-754.

- (314) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Davis, A. P.; Murray, B. A. Angew. Chem. 1990, 102, 1497-1499; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1990, 29, 1407-1408.
- (315) Davis, A. P.; Gilmer, J. F.; Perry, J. J. Angew. Chem. 1996, 108, 1410–1413; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1996, 35, 1312–1315.
- (316) Bonar-Law, R. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 12397-12407.
 (317) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem.
- Commun. 1991, 574-577. (318) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 **1995**, 3085–3096.
- (319) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 259-271
- (320) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2071-2074.
- (321) P. A. Brady, Bonar-Law, R. P.; Rowan, S. J.; Suckling, C. J.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 319-320.
- (322) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1677-1680.
- (323) Mackay, L. G.; Bonar-Law, R. P.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993, 1377–1378.
- (324) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Mackay, L. G.; Sanders, J. K. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 456–458.
- (325) Bonar-Law, R. P.; Mackay, L. G.; Walter, C. J.; Marvaud, V.; Sanders, J. K. M. *Pure Appl. Chem.* **1994**, *66*, 803–810.
 Boyce, R.; Li, G.; Nestler, H. P.; Suenaga, T.; Still, W. C. *J. Am.*
- Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 7955-7956.
- (327) Cheng, Y.; Suenaga, T.; Still, W. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, *118*, 1813–1814.
- (328) Maitra, U.; D'Souza, L. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 2793-2795
- (329) James, T. D.; Kawabata, H.; Ludwig, R.; Murata, K.; Shinkai, S. *Tetrahedron* 1995, *51*, 555–566.
 (330) Nishikawa, T.; Akiyoshi, K.; Sunamoto, J. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*
- **1996**, *118*, 6110–6115.
- (331) Gokel, G. W. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1992, 21, 39-47.
- (332) Gokel, G. W.; Arnold, K. A.; Delgado, M.; Echeverria, L.; Gatto, V. J.; Gustowski, D. A.; Hernandez, J.; Kaifer, A.; Miller, S. R.; Echegoyen, L. Pure Appl. Chem. **1988**, 60, 461–465.
- (333) Echegoyen, L. E.; Portugal, L.; Miller, S. R.; Hernandez, J. C.; Echegoyen, L.; Gokel, G. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 4065-4068.
- (334) Watanabe, S.; Tsesarskaja, M.; Lynn, B. C.; Hernandez, J. C.; Lu, T.; Li, Q.; Gordon, J. I.; Gokel, G. W. Pure Appl. Chem. 1993, 65, 467-472.
- (335) Gokel, G. W.; Hernandez, J. C.; Viscariello, A. M.; Arnold, K. A.; Campana, C. F.; Echegoyen, L.; Fronczek, F. R.; Gandour, R. D.; Morgan, C. R.; Trafton, J. E.; Miller, S. R.; Minganti, C.; Eiband, D.; Schultz, R. A.; Tamminen, M. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 2963-2968.
- (336) Echegoyen, L. E.; Hernandez, J. C.; Kaifer, A. E.; Gokel, G. W.;
- Echegoyen, L. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 836–837.
 (337) Medina, J. C.; Gay, I.; Chen. Z.; Echegoyen, L. Gokel, G. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 365–366.
- (338) Munoz, S.; Abel, E.; Wang, K.; Gokel, G. W. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 423-434.
- (339) Shinkai, S.; Nishi, T.; Ikeda, A.; Matsuda, T.; Shimamoto, K.; Manabe, O. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1990**, 303–304.
 (340) He, G.-X.; Wada, F.; Kikukawa, K.; Shinkai, S.; Matsuda, T. *J.*
- *Org. Chem.* **1990**, *55*, 541–548. (341) Shinkai, S.; He, G.-X.; Matsuda, T.; Shimamoto, K.; Nakashima,
- N.; Manabe, O. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 1989, 27, 209-213
- (342) Shinkai, S.; Shimamoto, K.; Manabe, O.; Sisido, M. Makromol. Chem., Rapid Commun. 1989, 10, 361-366.
- (343)Tokuhisa, H.; Kimura, K.; Yokoyama, M.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. **1995**, *91*,1237–1240.
- (344) Nishi, T.; Ikeda, A.; Matsuda, T.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1991, 339-341.
- Shinkai, S.; Nishi, T.; Matsuda, T. Chem. Lett. 1991, 437-440. (345)
- (346) Kawabata, H.; Shinkai, S. Chem. Lett. 1994, 375-378.
- (347) James, T. D.; Harada, T.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 857-860
- (348) Ludwig, R.; Harada, T.; Ueda, K.; James, T. D.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2, 1994, 697-702.
- (349)Murata, K.; Aoki, M.; Suzuki, T.; Harada, T.; Kawabata, H.; Komori, T.; Ohseto, F.; Ueda, K.; Shinkai, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 6664-6676.
- (350) Kawabata, H.; Murata, K.; Harada, T.; Shinkai, S. Langmuir 1995, 11, 623-626.
- (351) Murata, K.; Aoki, M.; Nishi, T.; Ikeda, A.; Shinkai, S. J. Chem. (352) Murata, K.; Aoki, M.; Millar, J.; Ti5–1718.
 (352) Murata, K.; Aoki, M.; Shinkai, S. *Chem. Lett.* **1992**, 739–742.
 (353) Kikuchi, J.; Inada, M.; Miura, H.; Suehiro, K.; Hayashida, O.;
- Murakami, Y. *Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas* **1994**, *113*, 216–221. Murakami, Y., Kikuchi, J.; Hayashida, O. *Top. Curr. Chem.*
- (354) **1995**, 175, 133-156.
- (355)Kikuchi, J.; Matsushima, C.; Tanaka, Y.; Hie, K.; Suehiro, K.; Hayashida, O.; Murakami, Y. J. Phys. Org. Chem. 1992, 5, 633-643

- (356) Kikuchi, J.; Matsushima, C.; Suehiro, K.; Oda, R.; Murakami, Y. Chem. Lett. **1991**, 1807–1810. (357) Groves, J. T.; Neumann, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1987**, *109*, 5045–
- 5047.
- (358) Groves, J. T.; Neumann, R. *J. Org. Chem.* **1988**, *53*, 3891–3893. (359) Groves, J. T.; Neumann, R. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1989**, *111*, 2900–
- 2909.
- (360) Lahiri, J.; Fate, G. D.; Ungashe, S. B.; Groves, J. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 2347–2358.
 (361) Menger, F. M.; McCreery, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 121–
- 126 (362) Sugimoto, T.; Matsumura, Y.; Imanishi, T.; Tanimoto, S.; Okano, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1978**, *37*, 3431–3434.
- (363) Giglio, E. In Inclusion Compounds; Atwood, J. L., Davies, J. E. D., McNicol, D. D., Eds.; Academic Press: London, 1984; Vol. 2,
- pp 207–229. (364) Takemoto, K.; Miyata, M. Adv. Supramol. Chem. **1993**, *3*, 37–
- (365) Popovitz-Biro, R.; Chang, H. C.; Tang, C. P.; Shochet, N. R.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. Pure Appl. Chem. 1980, 52, 2693-2704.
- (366) Popovitz-Biro, R.; Chang, H. C.; Tang, C. P.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. In Studies in Organic Chemistry, Chemical Approaches to Understanding Enzyme Catalysis: Biomimetic Chemistry and Transition State Analogs; Green, B. S., Ashani, Y., Chipman, D., Eds.; Elsevier Scientific: Amsterdam, 1982; Vol. 10, pp 88-105.
- (367) Miyata, M.; Miki, K. In Reactivity in Molecular Crystals, Ohashi, Y., Ed.; Kodansha, Verlag Chemie: Tokyo, Weinheim, 1993; pp 153-164 and 173-175.
- (368) Miyata, M.; Shibakami, M.; Chirachanchai, S.; Takemoto, K.; Kasai, N.; Miki, K. Nature 1990, 343, 446-447
- (369)Toda, F.; Tanaka, K.; Krupitsky, H.; Goldberg, I. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1993, 66, 320-323.
- (370) Sobotka, H.; Goldberg, A. Biochem. J. 1932, 26, 905–909.
 (371) Lach, J. L.; Pauli, W. A. J. Pharm. Sci. 1966, 55, 32–38.
- (372) Frömming, K.-H.; Sandmann, R. Arch. Pharm. 1970, 371-378.
- (373) Frömming, K.-H. Chem. Unserer Zeit 1973, 2, 109-115.
- (374) Schlenk, H.; Sand, D. M.; Tillotson, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1955, 77, 3587-3590.
- (375)Tang, C. P.; Chang, H. C.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Frolow, F.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L.; McMullan, R. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 4058-4070.
- (376) Chang, H. C.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3883–3893.
 (377) Weisinger-Lewin, Y.; Vaida, M.; Popovitz-Biro, R.; Chang, H. C.; Mannig, F.; Frolow, F.; Lahav, M.; Leiserowitz, L. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 1449–1475.
- (378) Miyata, M.; Takemoto, K. J. Polym. Sci., Polym. Lett. Ed. 1975, 3, 221–223.
- (379) The following work has appeared during the period between submission of the original and revised manuscript. (a) X-ray crystal structure of another steroid-dehydrogenase: Bennett, M. J.; Schlegel, B. P.; Jez, J. M.; Penning, T. M.; Lewis, M. *Biochemistry* **1996**, *35*, 10702–10711. (b) General investigation of cyclodextrin steroid complex formation: Miyazawa, I.; Ueda, H.; Nagase, H.; Endo, T.; Kobayashi, S.; Nagai, T. *Eur. J. Pharm. Sci.* **1995**, *3*, 153–162. Sreenivasan, K. *J. Therm. Anal.* **1995**, 45, 573–576. (c) Cyclodextrin dimer cholesterol complexation: Breslow, R.; Zhang, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 8495-8496. (d) Cyclodextrins in molecular sensorics: Hamada, F.; Ishikawa, K.; Tamura, I.; Ueno, A. Anal. Sci. 1995, 11, 935-939. Wang, J.; Nakamura, A.; Hamasaki, K.; Ikeda, H.; Ikeda, T.; Ueno, Ă. Chem. Lett. 1996, 303-304. (e) Application of cyclodextrins in

chromatography for the separation of steroids: Sadlej-Sos-nowska, N. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. **1995**, 13, 701–704. Sadlej-Sosnowska, N. J. Chromatogr. A **1996**, 728, 89–95. (f) Applica-Sosnowska, N. J. Chromatogi, A 1956, 720, 60 60, 67 Application of cyclodextrin steroid drug complexes in pharmaceutics: Sigurdardottir, A. M.; Loftsson, T. Int. J. Pharm. 1995, 126, 73– 78. Kristmundsdottir, T.; Loftsson, T.; Holbrook, W. P. Int. J. Pharm. 1996, 139, 63–68. Fridriksdottir, H.; Loftsson, T.; C. Liwither, J. A. Picreagen, C. L. Kiald M.; Thorsteinsson Gudmundsson, J. A.; Bjarnason, G. J.; Kjeld, M.; Thorsteinsson, T. *Pharmazie* 1996, *51*, 39–42. (g) Cholesterol cyclodextrin complexes in biological systems: Klein, U.; Gimpl, G.; Fahrenholz, F. *Biochemistry* 1995, *34*, 13784–13793. Gimpl, G.; Klein, U.; Reiländer, H.; Fahrenholz, F. *Biochemistry* 1995, *34*, 13784–13794. Katariaci, H., Fahrennoz, F. Biochinsky 1950, 94, 1954
 13801. Favier, M.-L.; Moundras, C.; Demigné, C.; Rémésy, C.
 Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1995, 1258, 115–121. Yancey, P. G.;
 Rodrigueza, W. V.; Kilsdonk, E. P. C.; Stoudt, G. W.; Johnson,
 W. J.; Phillips, M. C.; Rothblat, G. H. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271,
 10024. Unstable B. Commercial M. P. 2014. 16026-16034. Neufeld, E. B.; Cooney, A. M.; Pitha, J.; Dawid-owicz, E. A.; Dwyer, N. K.; Pentchev, P. G.; Blanchette-Mackie, E. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 21604-21613. Ohvo, H.; Slotte, J. P. Biochemistry 1996, 35, 8018-8024. (h) Complexation of steroids by artificial receptors: Higler, I.; Timmerman, P.; Verboom, W.; Reinhoudt, D. N. *J. Org. Chem.* **1996**, *61*, 5920– 5931. Breslow, R.; Duggan, P. J.; Wiedenfeld, D.; Waddell, S. T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 2707–2710. (i) Steroid-based macrocycles: Davis, A. P.; Walsh, J. J. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1996**, 449–451. Davis, A. P.; Menzer, S.; Walsh, J. J. J.; Williams, D. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 453-455. Kohmoto, S.; Fukui, D.; Nagashima, T.; Kishikawa, K.; Yakamoto, M.; Yamada, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 1869-1870. Kolehmainen, E.; Tamminen, J.; Lappalainen, K.; Torkkel, T.; Seppälä, R. *Synthesis* 1996, 1082–1084. Irie, S.; Yamamoto, M.; Kishikawa, K.; Kohmoto, S.; Yamada, K. Synthesis 1996, 1135-1138. Maitra, U.; Balasubramanian, S. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 83–88. (j) Squalamine mimics: Deng, G.; Dewa, T.; Regen, S. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 8975–8976. (k) Guanidinium-cholesterol cationic lipids as transfection vectors: Vigneron, J.-P.; Oudrhiri, N.; Fauquet, M.; Vergely, L.; Bradley, J.-C.; Basseville, M.; Lehn, P.; Lehn, J.-M. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1996**, *93*, 9682– 9686

(380) The following work has appeared during the period between submission of the revised manuscript and the galley proof. (a) Phosphonium containing resins and polymerized cyclodextrin Phosphonium containing resins and polymerized cyclodextrin resins for bile acid binding: Clas, S.-D.; Brown, G. R.; St-Pierre, L. E. J. Macromol. Sci. Pure Appl. Chem. 1996, A33, 221–232.
Zhu, X. X.; Brizard, F.; Wen, C. C.; Brown, G. R. J. Macromol. Sci. Pure Appl. Chem. 1997, A34, 335–347. (b) Steroid cyclo-phane in a bilayer membrane: Kikuchi, J.-I.; Ogata, T.; Inada, M.; Murakami, Y. Chem. Lett. 1996, 771–772. (c) Bile acid-based molecular tweezers: D'Souza, L. J.; Maitra, U. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 9494-9502. (d) Cyclodextrins as catalysts for the removal of cholesterol from macrophage foam cells: Atger, V. M.; de la Llera Moya, M.; Stoudt, G. W.; Rodrigueza, W. V.; Phillips, M. C.; Rothblat, G. H. J. Clin. Invest. 1997, 99, 773-780. (e) Anion recognition by receptors derived from cholic acid: Davis, A. P.; Perry, J. J.; Williams, R. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 1793–1794. (f) Gene transfer by guanidiniumcholesterol cationic lipids: Oudrhiri, N.; Vigneron, J.-P.; Peu-chmaur, M.; Leclerc, T.; Lehn, J.-M.; Lehn, P. *Proc. Natl. Acad.* Sci. U.S.A. 1997, 94, 1651-1656. (g) Cholesterol recognition by molecular imprinting: Sreenivasan, K. Polym. Int. 1997, 42, 169-172.

CR960373B